The Purpose of the Exclusion Clause and the Role of the UNHCR:

Protection or Impunity?

Didem Dogar Faculty of Law McGill University, Montreal August 2015

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the degree of LL.M. © Didem Dogar 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ał	ostract	4
Ac	knowledgement	6
1.	Introduction: The Syrian Conflict and the Impunity Problem	7
2.	Chapter I: The Mandate of the UNHCR and Exclusion Clause	12
	2.1. The mandate of the UNHCR, Its Functions and Duties	12
	2.2. The Purpose of the Exclusion Provision and Interpretation of Treaties	17
	2.2.1. Treaty Interpretation	20
	2.3. The Preliminary Results	29
3.	Chapter II: Impunity Problem	31
	3.1 What does impunity mean?	33
	3.2 Principle to extradite or prosecute and the Principle of Universality	35
	3.2.1 Jurisdiction Arising from Treaty- Obligation under Treaty Law	37
	3.2.1.1 Article 1 F(a)- War Crimes	37
	3.2.1.2 Article 1 F (a)- A Crime Against Humanity	38
	3.2.1.3 Article 1 F (a)- A Crime Against Peace	39
	3.2.1.4 Article 1 F (b)- A Serious non-political crime	10
	3.2.1.5 Article 1 F (c)- Acts contrary to the purposes and principles	of
	the UN	14
	3.2.2 Jurisdiction Arising from Customary International Law	15
	3.2.3 The Preliminary Conclusion on the Principle of Universal Jurisdiction	n
	and the Principle of aut dedere aut judicare	18
	3.3 The UNHCR as an Actor in International Criminal Law	52
	3.3.1 The UNHCR and International Law	54
	3.3.2 The Relationship between the UNHCR and Host States' Obligations	57

	3.3.3 The "Concurrent Liability Model" and the Post-Exclusion Phase 66
	3.4 The Preliminary Results
4.	Chapter III: Case Study: UNHCR and Syrian Refugee Crisis70
	4.1. Background on Turkey's Refugee Law and the UNHCR
	4.2. The Syrian refugee Crisis, Turkey and the UNHCR
	4.3. Agreement between UNHCR-Turkey and Turkish authorities
	4.4. The Concurrent Liability Model and Non-European Asylum Seekers in Turkey
	4.4.1. Turkey's Obligations under International Law
	4.5. Concurrent Liability Model and Syrian exclusion related cases
	4.6. Possible Drawbacks of the UNHCR regarding the Information Exchange 81
	4.7. Slicing the Gordian knot
5.	Conclusion
6.	Appendices
Bi	bliography95

Abstract

The thesis critically evaluates the UNHCR's role in an emerging area of law, "crimmigration", questioning how law enforcement agencies handle the threat of possible perpetrators of serious international crimes crossing their borders. The thesis mainly examines whether the UNHCR, mandated to provide protection for persons within its field of competence, has any duty to facilitate the prosecution of excluded persons in states where it has a 'state-substitute' role by taking over the exclusion adjudication process as per Article 1 F of the 1951 Refugee Convention. The first chapter involves a policy oriented and doctrinal analysis of the mandate of the UNHCR and its interpretation of the 1951 Convention. The chapter concludes that although the UNHCR has not been mandated to act on excluded persons, due to its evolving functions and shifting responsibilities, it might have an emerging duty in this regard. The second chapter evaluates the emergence of an impunity problem in relation to Article 1 F crimes, and states' duties to prosecute in light of the principle of aut dedere aut judicare. In assessing the UNHCR's role in host states' obligations, the thesis proposes Ralph Wilde's concurrent liability model to be applied in between them. Eventually, the last chapter applies the model to the impunity problem emerging as a result of the adjudication process of Article 1 F crimes within the context of Syrian refugees and other non-European refugees in Turkey. In order to prevent impunity and to lift the UNCHR's liability, the thesis proposes, as a viable option and among other alternatives, the establishment of an international commission having responsibility for and decision-making capacity over excluded persons.

Résumé

Ce mémoire évalue de façon critique le rôle du HCR des Nations-Unies dans la 'crimmigration', une nouvelle branche du droit : il met en cause la façon qu'ont les agences d'application de la loi d'aborder la menace que représente le franchissement de leurs frontières par des auteurs de crimes internationaux graves. Ce mémoire examine principalement si le HCR, chargé de la protection des personnes relevant de sa compétence, est tenu ou non de contribuer à la poursuite des personnes exclues de la protection internationale en vertu de l'article 1F de la Convention de 1951 relative au statut des réfugiés, et ce dans les États ou il a pris en charge le processus de jugement basé sur l'article 1 F, se substituant ainsi à l'État. Le premier chapitre, par le biais d'une analyse politique et doctrinale du mandat du HCR, conclut que, même si le HCR n'a pas été chargé d'assister la poursuite pénale des personnes exclues, vu l'évolution et la nature changeante de ses tâches et obligations, il pourrait être sous le coup d'une obligation émergente à cet égard. Le second chapitre aborde l'apparition d'un problème d'impunité lié aux crimes mentionnés dans l'article 1F ainsi qu'à l'obligation qu'ont les États de poursuivre dans le contexte du principe dit *aut dedere aut judicare*. Dans l'analyse du rôle du HCR dans les obligations des États d'accueil, la thèse propose l'utilisation du modèle de responsabilité conjointe de Ralph Wilde. Le dernier chapitre applique finalement le modèle de responsabilité conjointe au problème d'impunité apparaissant à cause de l'application de l'article 1F dans le processus juridictionnel de détermination du statut des réfugiés syriens et autres réfugiés non-européens en Turquie. Pour empêcher l'impunité et éviter la mise en cause du HCR, cette thèse propose, entre autres options viables, la création d'une commission internationale mandatée pour prendre des décisions concernant les personnes exclues de la protection internationale.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Throughout the researching and writing of this thesis I have received encouragement and support from many people. The initial idea for this thesis sprung up when I was working at the UNHCR-Turkey. My colleagues, managers, the system itself, the life stories of the asylum seekers, all the hardship that they passed through and their incredible survival motivation to find a safe shelter has become the inspiration and constant motivation for me to complete this project. I hence, would like to thank my former colleagues for their part in the inspiration and motivation which led me to McGill.

I thank my thesis's supervisor Professor Payam Akhavan, for his guidance and the fruitful discussions we had, which helped, shaped and finalized the thesis.

I would like to thank Professor Angela Campbell, whose support and understanding has been very meaningful to me. My fellow classmates, with whom we created, discussed and enjoyed a wonderful year. Also, I would like to thank Professor Ece Göztepe for her continous support throughout my academic career.

Nicolas was one of the main members of my support team. I owe him a debt of gratitude which will be repayed in baklavas and Turkish delights.

I am thankful for the Graduate Dean's Award and the Graduate Excellence Award from the Faculty of Law, which helped me to pursue this degree.

My friends and family, Gökhan, Polen, and Nilüfer are to be thanked for keeping me grounded and motivated, reminding of where I come from.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my parents Hicabi Dogar and Zeynep Baykara-Dogar for their inexhaustible encouragement to achieve my goals and my dad whose endless support throughout my degree has meant a lot for me. Teşekkürler!

This thesis is dedicated to my parents Hicabi and Zeynep.

1. Introduction: The Syrian Conflict and the Impunity Problem

The outbreak of the Syrian conflict has caused millions of people to flee and seek asylum in neighboring countries¹ since 2010. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees' (UNHCR) data shows that as of March 2016, 2,715,789 Syrian refugees have been registered only in Turkey² while this number rises up to 4,812,851 million in total including the ones registered in Egypt, Iraq, Jordan and Lebanon.³ The UNHCR's referring to the crisis as being "the largest refugee population under the care of the UNHCR"⁴ in its history can only stress the significance of it.

The size of this population brings responsibilities to different actors on a global level. At first sight, the concerns might be shaped around protecting and finding durable solutions for asylum-seekers. Taking a different perspective on the issue, the legal fate of the ones who had fought in the conflict and then have sought asylum in host countries can come into focus. The United Nations (UN) Human Rights Council's report prepared by the independent international commission of inquiry on Syria⁵ indicates that government forces conduct "widespread attacks on civilians", systematically commit "murder, torture, rape and enforced disappearance amounting to crimes against humanity" as well as amongst others "the war crimes of murder, hostage-taking, torture, rape and sexual violence" while non-state armed groups have committed massacres and war crimes.⁶ Despite the findings of the report and the UN Security Council's Resolution No. 2139 stressing the need to end impunity for violations of international humanitarian law (IHL) and to bring justice for perpetrators of the violations

¹ Hereinafter host countries.

² "Syria Regional Response Inter-agency Information Sharing Portal-Turkey" UNHCR (31 March 2016), online <data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/country.php?id=224>

³ "Syria Regional Response Inter-agency Information Sharing Portal" UNHCR (31 March 2016), online < data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php >

⁴ As declared by the UNHCR, "Syrians are now the world's largest refugee population under UNHCR care... and the Syria operation is now the largest in UNHCR's 64-year history." "Needs soar as number of Syrian refugees tops 3 million" UNHCR, (29 August 2014) online< www.refworld.org/docid/54002ca64.html>

⁵ The report is based on 480 interviews and evidence collected between 20 January and 15 July 2014. Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, GA Doc, UNGA, 2015, UN Doc A/HRC/28/69

⁶ *Ibid* at 48.

occurred in Syria⁷, there is not yet any international or hybrid criminal courts investigating alleged crimes committed in Syria. Strikingly, host countries including Turkey, Jordan and Lebanon are hosting millions of Syrian asylum-seekers without knowing how many of them might have committed these crimes.

Overall, on a global level, states are faced with the question of how to deal with alleged perpetrators of serious crimes entering their territories.⁸ However, little attention has been given to the question of "how law enforcement agencies and other institutional bodies in this ever more globalized world deal with the threat" of possible offenders of serious international crimes including war criminals, *génocidaires* and terrorists crossing their borders.⁹ This emerging area of law called 'crimmigration' confers "the letter and practice of laws and policies" at the crossroads of criminal law and immigration law.¹⁰ One of the ways that a growing number of European and North American countries resort to in tackling this issue is to identify alleged perpetrators of serious international crimes and exclude them from refugee protection on the basis of Article 1 F¹¹ of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees¹² (1951 Refugee Convention).¹³ The Article excludes from international refugee protection those against whom there is serious suspicion of having committed war crimes, crimes against humanity, serious non-political crimes and crimes against peace.¹⁴ As a part of the Refugee Status Determination (RSD) process¹⁵, exclusion assessment is carried out either

⁷ The Resolution "[s]*tresses* the need to end impunity for violations of international humanitarian law and violations and abuses of human rights, and *reaffirms* that those who have committed or are otherwise responsible for such violations and abuses in Syria must be brought to justice." Resolution to Ease Aid Delivery to Syrians, Provide Relief from 'Chilling Darkness', SC Res 2139 (2014), UNSC Res, 7116th Meeting, UN Doc SC/1192.

 ⁸ Joke Reijven, Joris van Wijk "Alleged perpetrators of serious crimes applying for asylum in the Netherlands: Confidentiality, the interests of justice and security" (2015) 1:15 Criminol Crim Justice. [Reijven&Wijk]
 ⁹ Reijven&Wijk, *supra* note 8 at 2.

¹⁰ Reijven&Wijk, *supra* note 8 at 2.

¹¹ Hereinafter exclusion provision.

¹² The Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, (28 July 1951), 189 UNTS 137.

¹³ Reijven&Wijk, *supra* note 8 at 2.

¹⁴ Hereinafter will be referred as "exclusion analysis."

¹⁵ "This is the legal or administrative process by which governments or UNHCR determine whether a person seeking international protection is considered a refugee under international, regional or national law. States have the primary responsibility for determining the status of asylum-seekers, but UNHCR may do so where states are

by host state authorities¹⁶ or by the UNHCR.¹⁷ The new 'crimmigration' area focuses on states' immigration policies in dealing with alleged offenders of serious crimes.¹⁸ Surprisingly, to date, no attention has been payed to the UNHCR's acts in the context of "crimmigration", although the UN Agency has a significant role in the exclusion assessment in certain countries. For example, what happens to excluded persons¹⁹ after they are excluded by the decision of the UNHCR is unknown.

Although, in the context of "crimmigration", to what extent immigration authorities are permitted to share information with regard to excluded persons with law enforcement agencies in the interest of justice and security is discussed²⁰, the same question has not been analysed from the perspective of the UNHCR's acts and omissions. This thesis will hence evaluate whether the UNHCR, as a UN Agency, has any duty to facilitate the prosecution of excluded persons' by sharing information with host state's authorities when the RSD process is solely conducted by the UNHCR, and hence, the organization is the only holder of information pertaining to possible perpetrators of serious crimes.

For example, pursuant to the UNHCR's Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion Clauses²¹, "a decision by UNHCR to exclude a refugee means that that individual can no longer receive protection or assistance from the Office". In other words, there is no obligation for the UNHCR to assist host countries in prosecuting excluded persons, because

unable or unwilling." "Refugee Status Determination" UNHCR, < online

www.unhcr.org/pages/4a16b1d06.html>

¹⁶ Per example Canada or the United Kingdom

¹⁷ For example, "[I]n 2007, UNHCR was involved in refugee status determination in 68 countries. Over 90% of the RSD work in terms of applications received and decisions rendered was carried out in 15 countries; the largest operations were in Kenya, Malaysia, Turkey, Somalia, Egypt and Yemen." Richard Stainsby, "UNHCR and individual refugee status determination" (2009) 32 FMR

¹⁸ Reijven&Wijk, *supra* note 8 at 2.

¹⁹ The term 'excluded person' will be used to refer to asylum-seekers excluded from refugee and subsidiary protection for their alleged involvement in one or more of the crimes specified under Article 1F of the 1951 Convention.

²⁰ Reijven&Wijk, *supra* note 8 at 3.

²¹ UNHCR, *Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion Clauses: Article 1F of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*, (4 September 2003), online <www.refworld.org/docid/3f5857d24.html> [UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion]

there is no link between excluded persons and the UNHCR after the exclusion decision. Primarily mandated to provide "protection and humanitarian assistance and to seek solutions for persons within its competence"²², the UNHCR is not initially mandated to act on excluded persons. However, acting under the auspices of the United Nations²³ the organization is still a part of the UN human rights system, and hence its current functions and roles require broader analysis.

Literature shows that legal debate has been shaped around the duties of states to prosecute or extradite excluded persons. But none of the arguments have analyzed the role of the UNHCR during the post-exclusion phase. For example, Simeon argues that it is essential to prosecute, "either domestically or internationally, those who have been excluded under Article 1 (F)" to ensure international human rights.²⁴ Similarly, the Michigan Guidelines on the Exclusion of International Criminals put forward that "refugees suspected of having committed an international crime are subject to the duty of states to either prosecute or extradite" which will be the appropriate means of "ensuring accountability for unexpiated international criminality".²⁵ On the contrary, Hathaway and Foster claim the purpose of Article 1 F is not ensuring legal accountability but rather ensuring protection.²⁶

²² Volker Türk, Elizabeth Eyster "Strengthening Accountability in UNHCR" (2010) 22:2 Int'l J. Refugee L. at 162. [Türk&Eyster]

²³ Article 1 of the Statute Of The Office Of The United Nations High Commissioner For Refugees.
²⁴James C. Simeon, "Ethics and the exclusion of those who are not deserving of Convention of Convention refugee status" in Satvinder Singh Juss & Colin Harvey eds. *Contemporary Issues in Refugee Law* (Gloucester: Edward Elgar: 2013), 258 at 264.

²⁵ The University of Michigan, The Michigan Guidelines on the Exclusion of International Criminals, (22-24 March 2013), online http://www.mjilonline.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/02a-The-Michigan-Guidelines-on-the-Exclusion-of-International-Criminals-English.pdf >

 $^{^{26}}$ "It is thus not appropriate to see the importance of legal accountability as informing the purpose of the whole of Art. 1(F). In the modern context, moreover, it might sensibly be argued that the combination of the evolution of universal jurisdiction over international crimes and the advent of more robust arrangements for the extradition of persons believed to have committed serious domestic crimes would largely obviate the rationale for Art. 1(F) if it were conceived as a means of ensuring prosecution and punishment." James C. Hathaway&Michelle Foster, *The Law of Refugee Status* (Cambridge: Cambridge University press, 2014) [Hathaway&Foster]

The exclusion provision has gained important profile "through the development of international law, especially international criminal law."²⁷ Particularly, in the 1990s atrocities committed in the former Yugoslavia and Rwanda showed a need for the international community to find mechanisms to hold perpetrators of crimes accountable which led to the creation of two international tribunals -the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY) and the International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda (ICTR) - and subsequently, the International Criminal Court (ICC).²⁸ At the same time, the fact that many of the high-ranking offenders of the "Rwandan genocide were amongst the approximately two million people who fled to neighboring states" underlines the role of the exclusion provision in between refugee protection at one hand, and holding perpetrators of serious crimes accountable on the other hand.²⁹ A similar challenge occurred in the context of refugees from the Former Yugoslavia and Sierra Leone whereby both victims and perpetrators fled to and sought international protection³⁰ in host countries. At the moment, this problem can be seen in the context of the Syrian and Iraqi refugee crisis. Considering the increase in forced displacement due to violence and armed conflict in the first decades of the twenty-first century, it would be reasonable to expect that exclusion related cases will continue to maintain their importance in the future.³¹

²⁷ Andreas Zimmermann. *The 1951 Convention Relating to The Status of Refugees and Its 1967 Protol- A Commentary* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2011) 609. [Zimmermann]

²⁸ Jennifer Bond, "Excluding Justice: The Dangerous Intersection between Refugee Claims, Criminal Law, and 'Guilty' Asylum Seekers" (2012) 24:1 Int'l J. Refugee L. [Bond]

²⁹ William O'Neill&Bonaventure Rutinwa&Guglielmo Verdirame, "The Great Lakes: A Survey of the Application of the Exclusion Clauses in the Central African Republic, Kenya and Tanzania" (2000) 12 IJRL 135, at 136; Bond, *supra* note 28.

³⁰ Michael Kingsley Nyinah, "Exclusion Under Article 1F: Some Reflections on Context, Principles and Practice" (2000) 12 IJRL 295 at 302. [Nyinah] For a reflective exploration of exclusion provisions in the context of Sierra Leone please see: William O'Neill, "Conflict in West Africa: Dealing with Exclusion and Separation" (2000) 12 IJRL 171.; *Bond supra* note 28.

³¹ James C. Simeon, "The Application and Interpretation of International Humanitarian Law and International Criminal Law in the Exclusion of those Refugee Claimants who have Committed War Crimes and/ or Crimes Against Humanity in Canada" (2015) 27:1 Int'l J. Refugee L. 78 [Simeon- The Application and Interpretation of International Humanitarian Law].

In summary, this thesis argues that the aims of Article 1 F should be interpreted by the UNHCR in the light of the aforementioned progress, as including hence, the eradication of impunity for perpetrators of serious international crimes. Considering the enormity of the Syrian refugee crises and the lack of international consensus to investigate the alleged crimes, it is essential to revisit the purpose of the exclusion clause in order to evaluate whether or not UNHCR as an actor, has a duty of assisting in the prosecution of excluded persons.

The methodology to be used for the thesis will mainly be doctrinal research methodology. The research also included the conducting of anonymous interviews with officials from the UNHCR and Turkey's Ministry of Justice. The thesis will have three chapters. The first chapter will analyze the mandate of the UNHCR from the view of the post-exclusion phase and identify the possible treaty interpretation approaches to the exclusion provision. The second chapter will analyze the notion of eradicating impunity for international crimes, the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* and assess the UNHCR's roles and duties in host states' obligation under international treaties. The last chapter will apply previous chapters' findings to the current Syrian refugee crisis and treatment of non-Syrian refugees in Turkey and its relation with the UNHCR. The last chapter will also analyze the possible drawbacks that the UNHCR has in sharing information pertaining to excluded persons with host states and suggest alternatives to the current system.

2. CHAPTER 1: Mandate of the UNHCR and Exclusion Clause

2.1. The mandate of the UNHCR, Its Functions and Duties

In this section, the foundation of the UNHCR and the organization's duties under its mandate will be analyzed. The discussion will not cover early refugee organizations such as the ones created by the League of Nations prior to the establishment of the UNHCR. An

attempt will be made to evaluate whether the UNHCR has any duty to facilitate prosecution of excluded persons under its mandate and its functions deriving from its practice.

In December 1949, the decision to establish a High Commissioner's Office for Refugees was given with the United Nations General Assembly³² Resolution.³³ Subsequently, the UNHCR was founded in December 1950 pursuant to the adoption of its statute by the General Assembly.³⁴ The organization started to operate in January 1951. As specified under Article 1 of the Statute, the UNHCR acts under the authority of the General Assembly and functions under the auspices of the United Nations. Pursuant to the UNHCR's Statute, the UNHCR has two functions and core mandate responsibilities; providing international protection for refugees and finding durable solutions to their plight.³⁵ In carrying out its responsibilities, the UNHCR principally relies on a number of core instruments including the UNHCR's Statute, the 1951 Refugee Convention and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees (1967 Protocol).³⁶

In the pursuit of the UNHCR's Statute and subsequent General Assembly and the United Nations Economic and Social Council³⁷ resolutions, there are four different categories of persons of concern that the UNHCR's activities are aimed at:³⁸ refugees, asylum-seekers, stateless persons, returnees and under certain conditions internally displaced persons. As is obvious, excluded persons do not fall under these categories.

³² Henceforth UNGA or General Assembly.

³³ UN GA Resolution 319 (IV)-Stateless and Refugee Persons, UNGA Doc, 4th Session, 3 December 1949.

³⁴ Statute of the Office of the UNHCR, contained in the Annex to UN General Assembly Resolution 428 (V) of 14 December 1950. UNGA Resolution 428 (V) (14 December 1950)

 ³⁵ Alexander Betts&Gil Loescher&James Milner, "The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR): The Politics and Practice of Refugee Protection" (London&New York: Routledge, 2008)
 ³⁶ *Ibid* at 98.

³⁷ Henceforth ECOSOC.

³⁸ According to Articles 1,8, 9 and 10 of the UNHCR's Statute, those are refugees, asylum-seekers, stateless persons, returnees and under certain conditions the internally displaced persons.

Within the internal structure of the UN, the UNHCR is a subsidiary organ of the General Assembly which reports to and receives advice from it³⁹ in the form of resolutions. It also receives advice from the Executive Committee of the High Commissioner's Program⁴⁰ in the form of conclusions.⁴¹

Pursuant to Article 8(a) of the UNHCR's Statute, the organization is given four distinct responsibilities.⁴² These responsibilities are the promotion of the conclusion and ratification of international treaties concerning refugees; the proposal of amendments to such treaties and "the supervision of the application by States of such treaties."⁴³ Thus, given its dependence on the General Assembly and the wording of its Statute, the UNHCR has been given a role to be "guidance, supervision, co-ordination and control."⁴⁴ Although its functions have expanded to activities including preventive action and participation in humanitarian efforts of the UN for which the UNHCR has particular expertise,⁴⁵ its role has mainly been complementary to states' responsibilities. As an example, states have the primary responsibility for determining the status of asylum seekers, but the UNHCR may do so where states are unable or unwilling.⁴⁶

As seen above, the UNHCR's Statute or General Assembly Resolutions do not give any specific duty to the UNHCR to act on excluded persons; the UNHCR's responsibilities and main functions are related to providing and ensuring international protection to

³⁹ According to Article 11 of UNHCR's Statute, UNHCR annually reports to the General Assebly through Economic and Social Council.

⁴⁰ It is "an advisory body created by the United Nations Economic and Social and comprised of approximately 72 state representatives"Corinne Lewis. *UNHCR and International Refugee Law: From Treaties to Innovation* (Oxford: Routledge, 2012) 14. [Lewis]

⁴¹ Lewis, *supra* note 40 at 14.

⁴² Lewis,*supra* note 40 at 15.

⁴³ Lewis, *supra* note 40 at 15

⁴⁴ Lewis,*supra* note 40 at 14.

⁴⁵ UN GA Resolution 2956 (XXVII)- Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, UNGA Doc, Doc 77th Session, 12 December 1972 at para. 2.

⁴⁶ "Refugee Status Determination" UNHCR, < online www.unhcr.org/pages/4a16b1d06.html>

refugees.⁴⁷ The states bear the main responsibilities to implement the 1951 Refugee Convention and the UNHCR intervenes only if states cannot provide the protection. Nevertheless, states' failure in fulfilling their protection duties is the turning point where the roles of the UNHCR and the states start to overlap. As mentioned above, the main responsibility to conduct RSD process lies with state parties. However, due to geographical reservations⁴⁸ made by states to the 1951 Refugee Convention in accordance with Article 1 B⁴⁹ of the Convention or due to non-ratification thereof, the UNHCR operates as sole determination authority in some host countries. For example, by July 2013, there are almost 70 states⁵⁰ falling under this category. In parallel with this reality, since the beginning of the debate over the governance of the international refugee law regime in 1990s, the UNHCR's supervisory responsibilities have evolved and expanded.⁵¹ Particularly, over the past years, due to the sharp increase in emergency situations, the UNHCR has expanded its RSD operations all over the world.⁵² In 2013, the number of UNHCR personnel engaged in RSD increased by 11 percent representing "the highest total number and the largest annual

⁴⁷ Lewis, *supra* note 40.

⁴⁸ "Art. 1 B of the Refugee Convention also allows a government to restrict its obligations on a geographical basis, specifically to protect only European refugees." James Hathaway, *The Rights of Refugees Under International Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005) at 97. [Hathaway]

⁴⁹ Article 1 of the 1951 Convention reads as follow; 1. A. For the purposes of the present Convention, the term "refugee" shall apply to any person who: . . . (2) [a]s a result of events occurring before 1 January 1951 and owing to well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outside the country of his nationality and is unable, or owing to such fear, is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country; or who, not having a nationality and being outside the country of his former habitual residence as a result of such events, is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to return to it . . . B. (1) for the purposes of this Convention, the words "events occurring before 1 January 1951" in article 1, section A, shall be understood to mean either (a) "events occurring in Europe before 1 January 1951"; or (b) "events occurring in Europe or elsewhere before 1 January 1951"; and each Contracting State chall make a deduction of the time of signature artification or accession of the section of the term of signature artification or accession.

and each Contracting State shall make a declaration at the time of signature, ratification or accession, specifying which of these meanings it applies for the purpose of its obligations under this Convention.

⁵⁰ The Standing Committee International Protection, Report on the 65th Session, UNHCR,UN Doc

A/AC.96/1122 at para 18. [Committee Report]

⁵¹ Martin Jones. "The Governance Question: the UNHCR, the Refugee Convention and the International Refugee Regime" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2013) 78. [Jones]

⁵² ExCom, 2014, 60th Meeting, UN Doc EC/65/SC/CRP.10 (2014) at para 33.

increase."⁵³ Hence, the organizations' responsibilities have shifted away from its traditional supervisory functions to "the direct provision of services."⁵⁴

In some countries especially in Africa, the Middle East and some parts of Asia, the UNHCR takes on a state substitution role due the lack of "capacity of the authorities to protect and care for refugees."⁵⁵ In these places, "the UNHCR has often stepped in, substituting, de facto, for the state."⁵⁶As described by Amy Slaughter, in some situations, the UNHCR is perceived as a "surrogate state' with "its own territory (refugee camps), citizens (refugees), public services (education, health care, water, sanitation and so forth) and even ideology (community participation, gender equality)."⁵⁷ Status determination is one of these areas in which the organization took a state-substitution role. ⁵⁸

The "state-substitution role" of the organization in certain countries brings important responsibilities to the UNHCR. The evolving nature of its protection function seems to be inadequate to explain the specifics of the situation under the UNHCR's "supervisory role"⁵⁹. Indeed, in the situations explained above, the UNHCR acts as a principal actor similar to "surrogate state". Hence, although there is no explicit duty or role mandated to the UNHCR to act on the excluded persons, being a part of the broader UN human rights protection system and functioning under the auspices of the UN, it may still need to cooperate with host states and international organization for the post-exclusion phase.

⁵³ Committee Report, supra note 50 at para 34.

⁵⁴ Jones, *supra* note 51 at 78.

⁵⁵ Türk&Eyster, *supra* note 22 at 164.

⁵⁶ Volker Türk, "The UNHCR's Role in Supervising International Protection Standards in the Context of Its Mandate" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013) at 49. [Türk]

⁵⁷ Amy Slaughter, Jeff Crisp, "A surrogate state? The role of UNHCR in protracted refugee situations" *New Issues in Refugee Research*, EPAU Working Papers, Research Paper no. 168. (Geneva: UNHCR, January 2009) 2.

⁵⁸ Türk, *supra* note 56 at 49.

⁵⁹ Lewis asserts that "UNHCR's participation in national asylum determination procedures also be considered as part of UNHCR's supervisory responsibility." Lewis, *supra* note 40 at 46.

Indeed, the UNHCR should not be considered separate to the broader human rights context. The UN Agency was "born in a human rights context" and refugee protection is encompassed in "the broader international human rights protection regime."⁶⁰ Despite a dominant view that the UNHCR must be adjusted to evolving international developments, its Statute has not been changed in any fundamental manner.⁶¹ Furthermore, the concept of supervision and responsibility attached to the concept continue to be fuzzy.⁶² Beyond, the Statute's mentioning of a supervisory role for the UNHCR "it remains relatively vague and undefined sixty years after it was adopted by the UN General Assembly."⁶³

Considering these realities, it would not be proper to assess the UNHCR's functions and responsibilities over the vague concept of supervision found in Article 8 of the Statute. Embedding this responsibility with the realities requires us to examine the practice of the UNCHR. If the UNHCR's current practice in certain places is exceeding its supervision responsibility, then the UNHCR's duties should be analyzed according to its shifted responsibilities in the light of a so-called evolving functions' approach. In such a case, the main departure point in analyzing the current situation should be the "enhanced supervision function" or shifted responsibilities.

In conclusion, I argue that the UNHCR's existence in the broader UN human rights' protection system, and the evolving nature of its functions may still require that the UN Agency act on excluded persons despite the fact that the UNHCR has not been mandated to do so under its Statute or General Assembly Resolutions. The issue of its state-substitute roles and liability of the UNHCR stemming from this role will be analyzed in detail in Chapter II.

⁶⁰ Michael Barutciski. "The Limits to the UNHCR's Supervisory Role" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013) at 62. [Barutciski]

⁶¹ Barutciski supra note 60 at 63.

⁶² Barutciski supra note 60 at 72.

⁶³ Barutciski supra note 60 at 72.

2.2. The Purpose of the Exclusion Provision and Interpretation of Treaties

The previous section shows that the UNHCR's Statute and the subsequent General Assembly resolutions and ECOSOC decisions do not give any particular role to the organization for the post-exclusion phase. Nevertheless, there is a debate in academia about the shifting responsibilities of the organization in line with its state-substitute role despite the fact that its Statute has not been changed for more than 60 years. Accordingly, I argue that there might exist emerging duties of the UNHCR arising under other branches of international law in parallel with its shifting responsibilities.

In order to evaluate this notion, the purpose and object of Article 1 F of the 1951 Refugee Convention must be elucidated as it might give hints about the emerging duties –if there is any- of the UN Agency related to the post-exclusion phase. In doing so, the rules regulating the interpretation of treaties⁶⁴ will be taken into account.

Article 1 F of the 1951 Refugee Convention states:

"The provisions of this Convention shall not apply to any person with regard to whom there are serious reasons for considering that: a) he has committed a crime against peace, a war crime, or a crime against humanity, as defined in the international instruments drawn up to make provision in respect of such crimes; b) he has committed a serious non-political crime outside the country of refuge prior to his admission to that country as a refugee; c) he has been guilty of acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations."

The UNHCR documents define the primary purpose of this clause as rendering the perpetrators of certain acts undeserving of international protection as refugees and safeguarding "the receiving country from criminals who present a danger to the country's

⁶⁴ Article 31 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. *Vienna Convention on Law of Treaties*, (23 May 1969), UNTS 1151 at 331.

security.^{**65} Excluding common law criminals from protection also "serves the purpose of preventing the benefits of refugee status from applying to fugitives from justice.^{**66} In literature there are different views about Article 1 F's purpose, especially when it comes to the *prosecution vs. persecution* dilemma. For example, Hathaway and Foster claim that the purpose of Article 1 F is not ensuring legal accountability but rather ensuring protection.⁶⁷ Contrarily, Gilbert and Rüsch assert that the exclusion provision was proposed to ensure that criminals could not use refugee status to escape punishment⁶⁸, which is the ground for states to exercise their jurisdictional competence to avoid impunity.⁶⁹ Similarly, it is argued that, in framing the exclusion provision, the drafters of the 1951 Refugee Convention "have been guided by a twofold objective: the wish to protect the refugee status from abuse while preventing impunity from justice."⁷⁰

The *travaux préparatoires*⁷¹ indicate that there were some drawbacks about the implementation of the exclusion provision; avoiding impunity was one of these concerns.⁷² During the drafting period some countries emphasized the importance of ensuring the bringing to justice of fugitives as a purpose of the Article. As an example, the second aim of

⁶⁵ UN High Commissioner for Refugees, *Guidelines on International Protection No. 5: Application of the Exclusion Clauses: Article 1F of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*, (4 September2003), HCR/GIP/03/05,online <www.refworld.org/docid/3f5857684.html> [UNHCR Guideline on

Application of the Exclusion Clause]

⁶⁶Zimmermann, *supr*a note 27 at 583.

⁶⁷ Hathaway&Foster, *supra* note 26.

⁶⁸ Geoff Gilbert&Anna Magdalena Rüsch, "Jurisdictional Competence Through Protection to What Extent Can States Prosecute the Prior Crimes of Those to Whom They Have Extended Refuge?" (2014)12 JICJ at 1904. [Gilbert&Rüsch]

⁶⁹ Gilbert&Rüsch, supra note 68 at 1904.

⁷⁰ Nina Larsaeus. "The Relationship between Safeguarding Internal Security and Complying with International Obligations of Protection. The Unresolved Issue of Excluded Asylum Seekers" (2004) 73:69 Nordic J Int'l L.[Larseaus] Please also see UNHCR, *Guidelines on Protection: Application of the Exclusion Clauses: Article IF of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status ofRefugees* (HCR/GIP/03/05, 4 Sept. **2003) at** 2; G. Gilbert, 'Current Issues in the Application of the Exclusion Clauses' in **E.** Feller *et al.* (eds.), *Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR 's Global Consultations on International* Protection (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2003) at 425.

⁷¹ Conference of Plenipotentiaries on the Status of Refugees and Stateless Persons, Summary Record of the 24th Meeting, UN doc. A/CONF.2/SR.24, 27 Nov. 1951, statements of Herment (Belgium) and Hoare (UK).

⁷² Gilbert&Rüsch, *supra* note 68 at 1904.

the provision was declared to be ensuring that "those who had committed grave crimes in World War II, other serious non-political crimes or who were guilty of acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations did not escape prosecution."⁷³ French representatives declared that since there was no international court competent to try war criminals, the exclusion provision is faulty.⁷⁴

To sum up, the *travaux préparatoires* of the 1951 Refugee Convention and some scholars in line with this understanding identify the second objective of the exclusion provision as being the preventing impunity. This should be approached cautiously as there is no provision in the 1951 Refugee Convention or in the UNHCR's Statute directly referring to the post-exclusion era. This fact triggers questions related to the importance of the *travaux préparatoires* in interpreting treaties; to what extent do the *travaux préparatoires* alter the interpretation of the 1951 Refugee Convention and Article 1 F? Would using the drafters' objectives be sufficient to interpret the exclusion provision with a view to preventing impunity or could there be other grounds justifying this approach?

2.2.1. Treaty Interpretation

There are three main schools of treaty interpretation: the 'intentions of the parties' school; the 'textual' or 'ordinary meaning of the words' approach, focusing on the treaty text; and the 'aims and objects' approach, focusing on the treaty's object and purpose.⁷⁵ The International Law Commission (ILC) acknowledged that an approach taking into account

⁷³ Geoff Gilbert, "Exclusion is Not Just about Saying 'No'Taking Exclusion Seriously in Complex Conflicts" *in* David Cantor&Jean-François Durieux eds. Refuge from Inhumanity? War Refugees and International Humanitarian Law (Netherlands: Brill/Nijhoff, 2014) 155. [Gilbert]

⁷⁴ During the drafting of the 1951 Convention, French representatives stated that exclusion "might have certain drawbacks which it was unfortunately not possible to remedy, since, in the present state of affairs, there was no international court of justice competent to try war criminals or violations of common law already dealt with by national legislation": Statement of Mr. Rochefort of France, Conference of Plenipotentiaries on the Status of Refugees and Stateless Persons, Summary Record of the 24th Meeting, UN doc. A/CONF.2/SR.24, 27 Nov. 1951 at 13.

⁷⁵ These are also called the subjective approach, the objective approach and the teleological approach respectively. Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 82.

both the terms of the treaty itself as well as its object and purpose is more appropriate than one that is "purely textual or that sought to divine the drafters' intentions."⁷⁶

Pursuant to Article 31 (1)⁷⁷ of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties (VCLT), treaty provisions are interpreted "in good faith in accordance with the ordinary meaning to be given to terms of the treaty in their context and in the light of its object and purpose." Together with paragraph 2 and 3, Article 31 combines three types of interpretation into a concurrent approach: a literal approach, a systematic approach and a teleological approach.⁷⁸ Hathaway defines this concurrent approach as an "interactive understanding of treaty interpretation" which eliminates a hierarchical approach under which "context, object, and purpose are to be considered only where a treaty's text cannot be relied upon to disclose its 'ordinary meaning."⁷⁹ As put forward by Aust, "[a]though at first sight paragraph 1, 2 and 3 might appear to create a hierarchy of legal norms, this is not so: the three paragraphs represent a logical progression, nothing more."⁸⁰ As Article 5 of the VCLT clearly stipulates that the VCLT is applied to "any treaty which is the constituent instrument of an international organization and to any treaty adopted within an international organization⁸¹, the rules of interpretation for a treaty can be applied to the UNHCR's Statute and these rules are valid for

⁷⁶ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 83.

⁷⁷ Article 31 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties reads as follows "1. A treaty shall be interpreted in good faith in accordance with the ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty in their context and in the light of its object and purpose. 2. The context for the purpose of the interpretation of a treaty shall comprise, in addition to the text, including its preamble and annexes: (a) Any agreement relating to the treaty which was made between all the parties in connexion with the conclusion of the treaty; (b) Any instrument which was made by one or more parties in connexion with the conclusion of the treaty and accepted by the other parties as an instrument related to the treaty. 3. There shall be taken into account, together with the context: (a) Any subsequent agreement between the parties regarding the interpretation of the treaty or the application of its provisions; (b) Any subsequent practice in the application of the treaty which establishes the agreement of the parties regarding its interpretation; (c) Any relevant rules of international law applicable in the relations between the parties. 4. A special meaning shall be given to a term if it is established that the parties so intended." Vienna Convention on Law of Treaties, (23 May 1969), UNTS 1151 at 331.

⁷⁸ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 83.

⁷⁹ Hathaway, *supra* note 48 at 50.

⁸⁰ Aust also mentioned that "[p]lacing undue emphasis on text, without regard to what the parties intended; or on what the parties are believed to have intended, regardless of the text; or on the perceived object and purpose in order to make the treaty more 'effective,' irrespective of the intentions of the parties, is unlikely to produce a satisfactory result." Anthony Aust, Modern Treaty Law and Practice (Cambridge University Press, 2000) at 187. ⁸¹ Article 5 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties.

the UNHCR in its interpretation of the 1951 Refugee Convention. Thus, in the pursuit of Article 31 of the VCLT, the object, purpose and context of the 1951 Refugee Convention will be identified. Afterwards, the weight of the preparatory work and other possible principles in interpreting international treaties will be evaluated.

Foster argues that the 1951 Refugee Convention provides for refugees' rights and entitlements under international law and hence, its primary purpose is a human rights one.⁸² The Supreme Court of Canada has ruled the underlying objective of the 1951 Refugee Convention as the "international community's commitment to the assurance of basic human rights without discrimination."⁸³ The High Court of Australia has characterized its main object "to impose obligations on the signatories to the Convention to provide protection and equality of treatment for the nationals of countries who can not obtain protection from their own countries."⁸⁴ The opinions from different jurisprudence and literature indicate that the object and purpose of the 1951 Refugee Convention is purely shaped around the protection of refugees. In other words, none of the arguments are related to excluded persons. On the other hand, the object and purpose of the overall treaty and that of Article 1 F differ substantially. While the 1951 Refugee Convention does not directly deal with possible perpetrators of international crimes, one of the purposes of Article 1 F indeed is preventing fugitives to escape from justice in line with its *travaux préparatoires*. Thus, the key point will be the importance of the *travaux préparatoires* in interpreting treaties in accordance with the VCLT.

As per Article 32 of the VCLT, the *travaux préparatoires* of the Convention and "the circumstances of its conclusions are a legal source and supplementary means of interpretation"⁸⁵. In other words, if only "the ordinary meaning is 'ambiguous or obscure' or

⁸² Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 92; Hathaway&Foster, *supra* note 26 at 44.

⁸³ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 92.

⁸⁴ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 92.

⁸⁵ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 48.

'leads to a result that is manifestly absurd or unreasonable'" the preparatory work can be referred to as supplementary means of interpretation.⁸⁶ In case the meaning of the treaty is apparent from its text "when viewed in light of its context, object and purpose, supplementary sources are unnecessary and inapplicable", and referral to such sources are not preferred.⁸⁷ This approach is also adopted by the decision of the International Court of Justice (ICJ).⁸⁸

On the other hand, Hathaway purports that the supplementary nature of the *travaux* préparatoires points out its role to provide "evidence of the true meaning of a treaty's text construed purposively, in context, and with a view to ensuring its effectiveness."⁸⁹ Setting aside Hathaway's "effectiveness" argument, a conclusion might be that as there is no ambiguity in the wording of Article 1 F, there is no reason to use the preparatory work as a supplementary means of interpretation.

Overall, given that the object and purpose of the 1951 Refugee Convention are not directed towards excluded persons and the preparatory work of the exclusion provision can only be supplementary means for the interpretation, the 1951 Refugee Convention does not "regulate the treatment of excluded persons in any way".⁹⁰ This conclusion might be viable under the hierarchical approach for the treaty interpretation. However, in accordance with the

⁸⁶ Zimmerman, *supra* note 27 at 49. Guy S Goodwin-Gill, Jane McAdam. *The Refugee in Internarnational Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007) at 8. [Goodwin-Gill&McAdam] ⁸⁷ Goodwin-Gill&McAdam, *supra* note 86 at 8.

⁸⁸ "When the Court can give effect to a provision of a treaty by giving to the words used in it their natural and ordinary meaning, it may not interpret the words by seeking to give them some other meanings." Admission to the United Nations case, ICJ, Rep. (1950) Goodwin-Gill&McAdam, supra note 86 at 9.

⁸⁹ Hathaway, *supra* note 48 at 59.

⁹⁰ Indeed, if parties intended the prevention of impunity to be the main objective of the convention, why did they not choose to include a provision with that meaning? It seems that the only viable conclusion must be that the Refugee Convention does not regulate the treatment of excluded persons in any way. It may be in line with the spirit of the convention but the convention, as such, does not demand that states prosecute those excluded. Larseaus, supra note 70 at 77.

"interactive understanding of treaty interpretation" or concurrent use of three methods⁹¹, Article 31, 3(a) and (b)⁹² of the VCTL should be applied to the exclusion provision.

Subsequent agreement and practice can significantly alter the interpretation of the text.⁹³ Accordingly, any subsequent agreement⁹⁴ or practice in the application of the 1951 Refugee Convention regarding the interpretation of Article 1 F might change the current implementation of the provision in a way that encompasses preventing impunity approach in its implementation. As put forward by Lord Bingham,

"...the Convention was made more than half a century ago. Since then the world has changed in very many ways. The existence of the Convention is not obstacle in principle to the development of an ancillary or supplementary body of law, more generous than the Convention in its application..."⁹⁵

Likewise, the ILC has advised that subsequent agreements and practice are particularly important in interpreting treaties in pursuance of the Vienna rules⁹⁶ because they constitute "objective evidence of the understanding of the parties as to the meaning of the treaty."⁹⁷ On the other hand, it is often difficult to determine "concordant state practice" in a multilateral treaty like the 1951 Refugee Convention.⁹⁸ Despite this, there is an emerging practice, mostly in European Union (EU) countries, of maintaining the information flow between the

⁹¹ Bos affirms that the article "refers the interpreter to the concurrent use of no less than three methods, viz., the grammatical (ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty), the systematic (in their context) and the teleological method (in the light of its object and purpose). Maarten Bos , "Theory and Practice of Treaty Interpretation" (1980) 27 Netherlands International Law Review 135 at 145.

⁹² VCTL Article 31, paragraph 3 reads as follow; "There shall be taken into account, together with the context: (a) Any subsequent agreement between the parties regarding the interpretation of the treaty or the application of its provisions; (b) Any subsequent practice in the application of the treaty which establishes the agreement of the parties regarding its interpretation; (c) Any relevant rules of international law applicable in the relations between the parties."

⁹³ Sarah Singer. "Terrorism and Article 1F(c) of the Refugee Convention Exclusion from Refugee Status in the United Kingdom" (2014) 12 JICJ. [Singer]

⁹⁴ It "can, for example, be derived or inferred from the actions of the States parties at the diplomatic level, including through the adoption or promulgation of unilateral interpretative declarations, and at the national level the promulgation of laws and the implementation of policies and practices." Zimmerman, *supra* note 26 at 96. ⁹⁵ *Zimmerman supra* note 27 at 98.

⁹⁶ Singer supra note 93.

⁹⁷ UN 'Yearbook of the International Law Commission' (n 73) 219, para 15.

⁹⁸ Singer supra note 93.

countries' immigration offices and their respective prosecution services for the purpose of prosecuting excluded persons. For example, a Report on The Practice of Specialized War Crimes Units⁹⁹ shows that as of 2010, ten countries including Denmark, Norway, Belgium, the Netherlands, Germany, Sweden, Canada and the United States had set up units or initiated relevant specialized procedures within their immigration services to work on serious international crimes cases.¹⁰⁰ Strikingly, an important number of cases that have led to "investigations or proceeded to trial in Canada, Denmark, Sweden, the Netherlands, Belgium, France, Finland, Germany and the United Kingdom involved victims, witnesses or suspects who had entered the respective countries as asylum applicants."¹⁰¹In support of this emerging practice, the EU Council decision dated 8 May 2003 stipulates that

"the member states should ensure that law enforcement authorities and immigration authorities have the appropriate resources and structures to enable their effective cooperation and the effective investigation and prosecution of genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes."¹⁰²

As an example, the Netherlands has intensified the cooperation between its immigration authorities and the Dutch Office of the Public Prosecutor in order to facilitate the prosecution of excluded persons since 2002.¹⁰³ Danish immigration authorities are referring all exclusion triggered cases to the national prosecution services¹⁰⁴ while the Swedish national migration authority informed the specialized war crimes unit within the national criminal

⁹⁹ Redress, International Federation for Human Rights, *Strategies for the Effective Investigation and Prosecution of Serious International Crimes: The Practice of Specialized War Crimes Units* (2010). [Report on the War Crimes Units]

¹⁰⁰ Report on the War Crimes Units, supra note 99.

¹⁰¹ Report on the War Crimes Units, supra note 99.

¹⁰² Council Decision on the investigation and prosecution of genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes, 2003/335/JHA, Official Journal 118/12, 14 May 2003.

¹⁰³ "The Dutch immigration authorities have over the last decades pursued a relatively active no safe haven policy by excluding 810 asylum applicants between 1997 and 2011...UNHCR (2003) guidelines indicate the refugee framework should not stand in the way of serious criminals facing justice. This suggests that all states that ratified the Refugee Convention should (attempt to) facilitate prosecution of excluded persons, or at the very least avoid frustrating efforts to bring these individuals to trial." *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

¹⁰⁴ Report on the War Crimes Units, supra note 99.

police over 35 reports on suspected war criminals.¹⁰⁵ Similarly, when the Belgian Commissioner General for Refugees and Stateless Persons (CGRA) takes a decision on the basis of Article 1 F and can not deport the applicant, the Federal Prosecution Service is informed to decide whether or not to initiate an investigation on the basis of the information provided.¹⁰⁶ All these examples show that there is an emerging practice of ensuring information flows between immigration authorities and the prosecution services of each country for the prosecution of the Article 1 F crimes. On the other hand, there is no basic information on the same topic in host countries in which the UNHCR is mandated to implement the RSD process.¹⁰⁷ What we know as of today is that there are 10 countries out of 193 UN member states¹⁰⁸ sharing this information. This considerably small number of states indicates that there is a need for more research and stable data proving the states' implementation of the abovementioned information sharing practices in order to assert, whether or not there is a concordant state practice which will alter the implementation of Article 1 F in a way to prosecute excluded persons. Although I argue that there is an emerging practice in this regard, accepting that there is a "subsequent practice" within the meaning of Article 31 (3) b of the VCLT to prosecute excluded persons is not a very viable conclusion. Nevertheless, taking into account the drawbacks described in the travaux préparatoires of the exclusion provision, developments in the field of international criminal law, and the states' increasing attention to the post-exclusion phase, this emerging practice is likely to be accepted as a "subsequent agreement or practice" in the future.

¹⁰⁵ Report on the War Crimes Units, supra note 99.

¹⁰⁶ Also, "[a]ccording to information provided by the ZBKV in Germany one of its responsibilities also includes the exchange of information with the Federal Office for Migration and Refugees ("Federal Office"), though no war crimes unit or specific procedures were in place in the Federal Office at the time of writing. Accordingly, cooperation between the ZBKV and the Federal Office only takes place on a case by case basis." *Report on the War Crimes Units, supra* note 99.

 ¹⁰⁷ Simeon, "The Application and Interpretation of International Humanitarian Law", *supra* note 31 at 82.
 ¹⁰⁸ "Growth in United Nations membership, 1945-present" UN (3 August 2015), online

<www.un.org/en/members/growth.shtml >

The last analysis for the interpretation of the treaties will be from the perspective of the "relevant rules of international law". Article 31 (3) c of the VCLT refers to the "relevant rules of international law" as another requirement for the interpretation of a treaty.¹⁰⁹ This implies that treaties cannot be considered in a "legal vacuum" and have "to be interpreted within the wider background of international law."¹¹⁰ The ILC, in its Fragmentation Law report, mentioned that customary international law and general principles of law can be relevant to the interpretation of a treaty when, among others "the treaty is silent on the applicable law and it is necessary for the interpreter, to look for rules developed in another part of international law to resolve the point."¹¹¹ This is very similar to the "living instrument" approach or dynamic approach to treaty interpretation whereby treaties are to be interpreted "in the light of present day conditions".¹¹² This approach was introduced by the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR) in *Tyrer* and extended to the 1951 Refugee Convention by the House of Lords.¹¹³ Likewise, the International Court of Justice (ICJ) in its Advisory Opinion on Namibia asserted that interpretation of treaties

"cannot remain unaffected by the subsequent developments of law, through the Charter of the United Nations and by way of customary law. Moreover, an international instrument has to be interpreted and applied within the framework of the entire legal system prevailing at the time of its interpretation."¹¹⁴ Similarly, the Institute of International Law, in its 1975 Resolution on Intertemporal Problems in Public International Law¹¹⁵, noted that "[a]ny interpretation of a treaty must take

into account all relevant rules of international law which apply between the Parties at the time

¹⁰⁹ Singer supra note 93.

¹¹⁰ Singer supra note 93.

¹¹¹ International Law Commission (ILC), 'Conclusions of the Work of the Study Group on the Fragmentation of International Law: Difficulties Arising from the Diversification and Expansion of International Law' (2006) UN Doc A/61/10 (ILC Fragmentation Report, Summary Conclusions) para 20.

¹¹² Zimmermann supra note 27 at 103; Tyrer v. United Kingdom (1979-1980) 2 EHRR 1, para. 31.

¹¹³"House of Lords has recognized the 1951 Convention as a living instrument 'in the sense that while its meaning does not change over time its application will." *Zimmermann supra* note 27 at 103 footnote 227.

¹¹⁴ Legal Consequences for States of the Continued Presence of South Africa in Namibia (South

West Africa) notwithstanding Security Council Resolution 276, Advisory Opinion, [1996] ICJ Rep 4 at 21. ¹¹⁵ Singer supra note 93.

of application."¹¹⁶ In line with this understanding, the obligations of states arising under other international instruments must be considered in interpreting the exclusion provision.

In the *North Sea Continental Shelf* case, Judge Ammoun stated that it was "imperative in the present case to interpret [the treaty] in the light of the formula adopted in the other three [related] conventions, in accordance with the method of integrating the four conventions by co-ordination."¹¹⁷ In a separate opinion, Judge Mosler has mentioned that "[t]he method of interpreting a treaty by reference to another treaty, although it is sometimes contested, has rightly been admitted in the decisions of the Court [International Court of Justice]."¹¹⁸ As put forward by Hathaway, this understanding is in line with Article 31 (3) of the VCTL indicating the recourse to any relevant rules of international law applicable in the relations between the parties.¹¹⁹

In fact, "contemplating an interpretation of the 1951 Convention in an isolated manner detached from any normative evolution outside refugee law" would conflict with the object and purpose of the 1951 Refugee Convention, and "gradually render the instrument devoid of any substance by causing its inherent standards of protection to lag behind generally accepted standards."¹²⁰ In accordance with this understanding, courts from different jurisdictions have interpreted the 1951 Refugee Convention in a view of international law obligations arising under other treaties and instruments.¹²¹These obligations, which will be discussed under Chapter II in details, are related to the prosecution of excluded persons. On the other hand, the

¹¹⁶ Institut de Driot International, 'Resolution Adopted by the Institute of International Law at Wiesbaden on the Intertemporal Problems in Public International Law' (1975) 399 Yearbook of the Institute of International Law para 4.

para 4. ¹¹⁷ Hathaway supra note 48at 66.North Sea Continental Shelf Cases (Federal Republic of Germany/Denmark; Federal Republic of Germany/Netherlands), [1969] ICJ Rep 3 at 125 (Separate Opinion of Judge Ammoun). ¹¹⁸ Constitution of the Maritime Safety Committee of the Intergovernmental Maritime Consultative Organization

⁽IMCO), [1960] ICJ Rep 73, at 126 (Separate Opinion of Judge Mosler).

¹¹⁹ Hathaway supra note 48at 66.

¹²⁰ Zimmermann supra note 27 at 609.

¹²¹ "[I]ncluding the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), the ICCPR, the CEDAW, the UDHR, the Draft Programme of Action of the United Nation's International Conference on Population and Development, the UNHCR's Guidelines on Persecution, the UNHCR ExCom Conclusions, the 1996 Joint Position of the Council of Europe, and under customary international law." *Zimmermann supra* note 27 at 106.

1951 Refugee Convention's core purpose is to "ensure that the physical security, legal protection needs and human dignity of refugees receive the necessary attention of international community."¹²² Taking into account the core purposes of the 1951 Refugee Convention, the exclusion provision should be put in appropriate balance between the exemptive rationales of exclusion and the broader humanitarian aims of refugee protection.¹²³

2.3. Preliminary Results

In conclusion, it is clear from the context of the 1951 Refugee Convention that its overall purpose is to provide protection to refugees rather than focusing on preventing impunity for perpetrators of serious international crimes. However, the 1951 Refugee Convention was drafted more than 60 years ago. It was the second binding human rights treaty prepared by the UN and has come into force more than two decades before the Human Rights Covenants.¹²⁴ Considering this historical perspective, the 1951 Refugee Convention should be interpreted in a way that reconciles it with its contemporary international legal context.¹²⁵ As to Article 1 F, since its promulgation, important developments have occurred in the field of international criminal law. In the light of a "living instrument" approach and "interactive understanding of treaty interpretation", it is possible to interpret the exclusion provision in a way to preventing impunity for perpetrators of serious international crimes. Indeed, this understanding would be in line with the *travaux préparatoires* of Article 1 F considering that the second objective of the article was put forward as preventing impunity from justice. Some scholars purport that when interpreting the exclusion provision by reference to the VCLT, it is not possible to identify an international legal obligation to

¹²² Nyinah supra note 30 at 299.

¹²³ Nyinah supra note 30 at 299.

¹²⁴ *Hathaway supra* note 48 at 64.

¹²⁵ Hathaway supra note 48 at 64.

prosecute acts and crimes relevant to the exclusion provision. ¹²⁶ Considering the subsequent agreement and practice part of Article 31 (3) of the VCLT, this understanding is not inherent and open to change. Although the subsequent agreement or practice is not established yet, there is an emerging practice among states to initiate criminal investigations against excluded persons and keep the information flow between their immigration authorities' and the prosecution offices about the profile of the excluded persons.

On the other hand, the UNHCR is not mandated to act on excluded persons. However, this fact is also contentious considering the UN Agency's evolving functions and shifting responsibilities in certain states. In line with Article 31 (3) c of the VCLT, the 1951 Refugee Convention must be interpreted by taking into account all relevant rules of international law applicable to the Parties. That is to say, if there is an international obligation to prosecute offenders of extraterritorial international crimes for a state where the UNHCR takes the state-substitute role, this obligation is valid for the UNHCR as well. It is an undisputed fact that the UNHCR cannot initiate any criminal investigation against excluded persons, as it does not have a competence to do so. However, it can cooperate with the host states to facilitate the prosecution of excluded persons, which might be considered its emerging duty according to Article 31 (3) c of the VCLT.

Also, having information about the possible perpetrators of serious international crimes but not taking any action on the basis of not being mandated should not be considered as interpreting the 1951 Refugee Convention in "good faith". The General Assembly adopted a Resolution recalling that "states have the duty to investigate and, if there is sufficient evidence, the duty to submit to prosecution the person allegedly responsible" for the gross violations of international human rights law and serious violations of international

¹²⁶ Larseaus supra note 70 at 72.

humanitarian law and constituting crimes under international law. ¹²⁷ In the UN system, in which combatting impunity is of great importance, one of its institutions not taking action against it creates a dichotomous situation. Nevertheless, the UNHCR may have some valid concerns in assisting the host states in eradicating impunity, which will be discussed under Chapter III. Under this Chapter, I limited my arguments to evaluating the UNHCR's emerging duties in parallel with its shifting responsibilities and its evolving functions.

3. Chapter II: Impunity Problem

Under Chapter I, the mandate of the UNHCR, the organization's functions and the rules for interpretation of treaties are discussed. Although I argued that the UNHCR might have duties in relation to its adjudication role in the exclusion process, how the impunity problem occurs was not evaluated. Under this chapter, first I will assess how the impunity problem emerges due to the exclusion process. Then the universality principle and the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* will be discussed in relation to Article 1 F crimes. Lastly, I will analyze the question of as to whether there is any responsibility of the UNHCR in host states' international obligations to suppress serious international crimes.

Pursuant to Article 33 $(1)^{128}$ of the 1951 Refugee Convention, states are obliged not to expel refugees to the frontiers of territories where their life or freedom would be threatened. The principle of *non-refoulement* is one of the fundamental safeguards for refugees under

¹²⁷ Principle 4 of the *Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian law,* GA Res 60/147, UNGA Doc A/RES/60/147, Doc 60th Session, 16 December 2005. [Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy]

¹²⁸ Article 33 reads as follows "1. No Contracting State shall expel or return ("refouler") a refugee in any manner whatsoever to the frontiers of territories where his life or freedom would be threatened on account of his race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion. 2. The benefit of the present provision may not, however, be claimed by a refugee whom there are reasonable grounds for regarding as a danger to the security of the country in which he is, or who, having been convicted by a final judgment of a particularly serious crime, constitutes a danger to the community of that country."

international refugee law.¹²⁹ However, the principle can only be applicable as long as a person is recognized a refugee. In other words, persons excluded from international protection are not considered refugees¹³⁰ and not considered to benefit from this protection umbrella. On the other hand, the implementation of the exclusion provision will usually result in the expulsion or extradition of excluded persons from host states.¹³¹ This is because there will be no legal basis for them to stay in a country foreign to them and indeed, being possible perpetrators of past crimes, they might create security problems in the host state.

Nevertheless, as international human rights have evolved since 1951, even if the 1951 Refugee Convention does not provide protection for excluded persons during which a state is deporting an excluded individual, other human rights guarantees can be applicable.¹³² A number of human rights treaties' provisions, most notably Article 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights¹³³, Article 7 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and Article 3 of the UN Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)¹³⁴ provide safeguards for excluded persons. As an example, in the case of *Chahal v. United Kingdom*, the ECHR ruled that an alleged terrorist could not be expelled to India where there was a real risk of his right under Article 3 of the Convention to be free from torture, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment would be violated.¹³⁵

As a result, states are finding that they are sheltering persons who have allegedly committed crimes outside of their territories but at the same time, cannot be returned to the

¹²⁹ Guy S. Goodwin-Gill, "Chapter 9- Crime In International Law: Obligations Erga Omnes And The Duty To Prosecute" in Guy S. Goodwin-Gill& Stefan Talmon eds. The Reality of International Law (Clarendon Press, 1999) 201. [Goodwin-Gill]

¹³⁰ Joan Fitzpatrick, "The Post-Exclusion Phase: Extradition, Prosecution and Expulsion" (2000) 12 Int'l J. Refugee L. at 288. [Fitzpatrick]

¹³¹ Larseaus supra note 70 at 74.

¹³² *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1099.

¹³³ Pursuant to Article 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights, "No one shall be subjected to torture or to inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment."

¹³⁴Article 3 of the CAT explicitly prohibits to return or extradite a person to another state where the individual would suffer torture as defined in Article. '

¹³⁵ Chahal v. UK, Appl. no. 70/1995/576/662, ECtHR, Grand Chamber, 15 November 1996.

locus delicti.¹³⁶ This situation creates a "limbo" for excluded persons since they are neither under refugee protection nor being deported.¹³⁷ Hence, if not prosecuted by their host countries or extradited to a third country in which prosecution is possible, this situation will create an impunity zone for excluded persons. As put forward by Gilbert and Rüsch, it is clear that some asylum-seekers will have committed crimes before their entry to other countries but "being accorded international protection, either under international refugee law or international human rights law, cannot equate to impunity."¹³⁸ Hence, in the following section the meaning of impunity will be discussed in light of the situation excluded persons face during the post-exclusion phase.

3.1. What does impunity mean?

According to the UN ECOSOC Updated Set of Principles for the Protection and Promotion of Human Rights through Action to Combat Impunity¹³⁹ (Principles to Combat Impunity), impunity refers to

"the impossibility, de jure or de facto, of bringing the perpetrators of violations to account - whether in criminal, civil, administrative or disciplinary proceedings - since they are not subject to any inquiry that might lead to their being accused, arrested, tried and, if found guilty, sentenced to appropriate penalties, and to making reparations to their victims.

According to the first principle of the document, impunity occurs when states fail in meeting their obligations to investigate violations and taking appropriate measures in respect of perpetrators in the area of justice by ensuring that suspects are prosecuted, tried and duly punished.¹⁴⁰ In a broader sense, a culture of impunity implies "the political acceptability of

¹³⁷ Joke Reijven & Joris van Wijk, "Caught in Limbo: How Alleged Perpetrators of International Crimes who Applied for Asylum in the Netherlands are Affected by a Fundamental System Error in International Law" (2014) 26:12 Int'l J. Refugee L at 249. [Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo] ¹³⁸ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1114.

¹³⁶ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68.

¹³⁹ Diane Orentlicher, Updated Set of principles for the protection and promotion of human rights through action to combat impunity, UNECOSOC, 64th session, Supp No.1, UN Doc E/CN.4/2005/102/Add.1 ¹⁴⁰ *Ibid*.

massive human rights abuses."¹⁴¹ It is an obstacle to achieve post-conflict peace building and stability ¹⁴² and contributes to continued violence and stability.¹⁴³ Presumably, that is the reason why the UN Security Council has affirmed that '[...] ending impunity' is essential to preventing human rights abuses¹⁴⁴.

Considering the serious consequences of the culture of impunity and the UN's efforts to combat against it, simply excluding alleged offenders of serious international crimes from international refugee protection will not be sufficient. States might have a duty to prosecute such persons before their domestic courts or to refer them to international courts. ¹⁴⁵ There are three suggested approaches in combatting impunity in the context pertaining to excluded individuals. First, states may prosecute excluded individuals according to the principle of universality jurisdiction. Second, excluded persons might be extradited to a third state where a fair trial and prosecution is possible. Third, states may refer them to *ad hoc* international criminal tribunals or the ICC.¹⁴⁶

The last two options are less viable then the first one. This is because requests for extradition of excluded persons are rarely made; but, even if there were such requests, barriers such as the absence of a bilateral or multilateral extradition treaty, concerns of due process and the human rights record of the country of origin might prevent extradition.¹⁴⁷ Secondly, transfer of excluded persons to the ICTY, ICTR and the ICC is not always possible. This is because the ICTY and ICTR are closing down¹⁴⁸ while the ICC has a limited capacity.¹⁴⁹

¹⁴¹ Payam Akhavan, "Beyond impunity: Can International Criminal Justice Prevent Future Atrocities?" 96:7 (2001) Am. J. Int'l L. 8. [Akhavan]

¹⁴² Akhavan supra note 141 at 28.

¹⁴³ Akhavan supra note 141 at 30.

¹⁴⁴ Nicolas Michel&Katherine Del Mar, *In the essay of Transitional Justice* in Andrew Clapham& Paola Gaeta eds. *The Oxford Handbook of International Law in Armed Conflict* (Oxford University Press, 2014)

¹⁴⁵ Lawyers Committee on Human Rights, "Safeguarding the Rights of Refugees Under the Exclusion Clauses: Summary Findigs of the Project and a Lawyers Committee for Human Rights Perspective", (2000) 12 Int'l J. Refugee L Supplementary Issue at 322. [Lawyers Committee on Human Rights]

¹⁴⁶ Lawyers Committee on Human Rights supra note 145 at 322.

¹⁴⁷ Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo supra note 137 at 255.

¹⁴⁸ On the other hand, "...the Security Council assert not only an obligation on the part of UN Member States to surrender indicted suspects but also the primacy of the tribunals' jurisdiction." *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 288.

Also, not all host countries have ratified the Rome Statute. Therefore, host states' exercising universal jurisdiction over alleged perpetrators of international crimes is the most feasible way to prevent impunity.

The principle of aut dedere aut judicare (principle to extradite or prosecute) is particularly of relevance for the treatment of excluded persons who can not be extradited to a country where alleged crimes are committed due to states' human rights obligations arising under different human rights' treaties.¹⁵⁰ The principle guarantees that suspects are brought to justice "wherever they are found, either before the courts of the custodial state or that of another state requesting extradition."¹⁵¹ In such situations, the assertion of jurisdiction to prosecute is one part of one response to this phenomenon.¹⁵²

3.2. Principle to extradite or prosecute and the Principle of Universality

The principle obliges a state which has the custody of a person who has committed a "crime of international concern either to extradite the offender to another state which is prepared to try him or else to take steps to have him prosecuted before its own courts."¹⁵³ The question of as to whether there is a general duty incumbent on all states to extradite or prosecute alleged offenders of serious international crimes is not easy to answer and depends on jurisdictional competency provisions of the international treaties and customary international law.¹⁵⁴

¹⁴⁹ Other reasons are that tribunals generally require a high threshold of evidence and complementarity principle of the Roma Statute. Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo supra note 137 at 255.

¹⁵⁰ Larseaus supra note 70 at 75.

¹⁵¹ Payam Akhavan, "Whither National Courts? The Rome Statute's Missing Half", 8 (2010) JICJ 1154.

[[]Akhavan-Whither National Courts]¹⁵² *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1114.

¹⁵³ M.C. Bassiouni and E.M.Wise, Aut Dedere Aut Judicare: The Duty to Extradite or Prosecute in International Law (Dordrecht-Boston-London: Martinus Nijhoff, 1995), at 3. [Bassiouni&Wise]

¹⁵⁴ Customary international law status of the principle is highly contentious. Robert Cryer, *Prosecuting* International Crimes Selectivity and International Criminal Law Regime (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2011) at 101. [Cryer]

International law generally provides for duties that "fall upon the locus delicti or the state of nationality of offender than fall upon states with less of a link to crimes."¹⁵⁵ Therefore, the principle of universal jurisdiction¹⁵⁶ creates an exception to the principles of (active) nationality and territoriality.¹⁵⁷ As such, under different international treaties, states are obliged or authorized to exercise their criminal jurisdictions over persons charged with international crimes.¹⁵⁸ Separately, some rules oblige states to "enact the necessary national legislation to provide for criminal jurisdiction."¹⁵⁹

Under the principle of universality, any state can exercise its criminal jurisdiction over crimes committed abroad, by foreigners and against foreigners.¹⁶⁰ In other words, it empowers domestic courts of a state to try crimes that have no connection to that state, based on obligation erga omnes deriving from the exceptional gravity of the core international crimes.¹⁶¹ Some excludable crimes are so grave under international law, particularly the ones enumerated under Article 1 F (a) including genocide, war crimes and crimes against humanity, that host states might be able to investigate, try and punish their perpetrators on the basis of the principle of universal jurisdiction.¹⁶² According to the principle of conditional universal jurisdiction (forum deprehensionis)¹⁶³ only the state where the accused is in custody may exercise its jurisdiction over him or her. As the excluded persons are likely to be present in the country where exclusion decisions are made, conditional universal jurisdiction is of relevance for the treatment of excluded individuals. However, the question of whether exercising universal jurisdiction over excluded individuals is an obligation or has a permissive

¹⁵⁵ *Ibid* at 101.; *Larseaus supra* note 70 at 78.

¹⁵⁶ The principle was developed in the 17th and 18th centuries with regard to crimes over piracy. *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1101.

¹⁵⁷ Larseaus supra note 70 at 78.
¹⁵⁸ Antonio Cassese & Paola Gaeta, Cassese's International Criminal Law (Oxford: Oxford University Press,

^{2013) 281. [}Cassese& Gaeta]

¹⁵⁹ Cassese Gaeta supra note 158 at 281.

¹⁶⁰ Cassese Gaeta supra note 158 at 281.

¹⁶¹ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1252.

¹⁶² Lawyers Committee on Human Rights supra note 145 at 322.

¹⁶³ There are two different types the universality principle; the narrow notion is conditional universal jurisdcition while the broad Notion is absolute universal jurisdiction. Cassese& Gaeta supra note 158 at 278.
nature for host states depends on treaty law and customary law status of the principle. Hence, in the following sections treaty law and customary international law penalizing Article 1 F crimes will be assessed. In doing so, the focal point will be the question of as to whether there are any obligations incumbent upon host states to extradite or prosecute alleged offenders of the Article 1 F crimes.

3.2.1. Jurisdiction Arising from Treaty-Obligation under Treaty Law

3.2.1.1. Article 1 F (a)- War Crimes

Under Article 1 F (a) of the 1951 Refugee Convention, serious suspicion of commission of war crimes leads to exclusion from international refugee protection. Thus, the first legal instrument to be examined with regard to the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* is grave breaches provisions of the 1949 Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocol I. Pursuant to Article 49 of the First Geneva Convention, Article 50 of the Second Geneva Convention, Article 129 of the Third Geneva Convention and Article 146 of the Fourth Geneva Convention,

"Each High Contracting Party shall be under the obligation to search for persons alleged to have committed, or to have ordered to be committed such grave breaches, and shall bring such persons, regardless of their nationality, before its own courts. It may also, if it prefers, and in accordance with the provisions of its own legislation, hand such persons over for trial to another High Contracting Party concerned, provided such High Contracting Party has made out a prima facie case."

Considering the wordings of the provisions, grave breaches of the 1949 Geneva Conventions give rise to mandatory universal jurisdiction with regard to crimes committed in the context of international armed conflict (IAC).¹⁶⁴ Since there are no similar references to grave breaches in Additional Protocol II and no clear state practice suggesting otherwise, it is not likely to support the idea that states have an obligation to prosecute war crimes committed

¹⁶⁴ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1102.

in a non-international armed conflict (NIAC).¹⁶⁵ Indeed, in light of the ICTY's decision in *Tadic*¹⁶⁶, grave breaches committed during NIACs do not give rise to mandatory universal jurisdiction;¹⁶⁷ but rather states have discretion to prosecute alleged war criminals.¹⁶⁸ In addition, only the war crimes amounting to grave breaches in the context of IACs fall under the scope of the mandatory universal jurisdiction.¹⁶⁹ Although states can still try other war crimes which do not amount to grave breaches, the jurisdiction over these crimes is not mandatory but instead permissive.¹⁷⁰

3.2.1.2. Article 1 F (a)- A Crime against Humanity

The second crime enumerated under Article 1 F (a) is a crime against humanity. As per the applicability of the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*, since there is no international treaty directly regulating a crime against humanity, the conclusion will be that there is "no treaty-based duty to prosecute crimes against humanity *per se*."¹⁷¹

On the other hand, some international instruments prohibiting specific offences also encompass the underlying offences of crimes against humanity.¹⁷² For instance, according to Article 5 (2)¹⁷³ of the CAT, state parties having alleged offenders on their territories shall

¹⁶⁵ *Larseaus supra* note 70 at 80.

¹⁶⁶ As per the ICTY Appeals Chamber in Decision on the Defence Motion for Interlocutory Appeal on Jurisdiction, Tadic; "The international armed conflict element generally attributed to the grave breaches provisions of the Geneva Conventions is merely a function of the system of universal mandatory jurisdiction that those provisions create. The international armed conflict requirement was a necessary limitation on the grave breaches system in light of the intrusion on State sovereignty that such mandatory universal jurisdiction represents. State parties to the 1949 Geneva Conventions did not want to give other States jurisdiction over serious violations of international humanitarian law committed in their internal armed conflicts at least not the mandatory universal jurisdiction involved in the grave breaches system."*Prosecutor v. Dusko Tadic A/K/A* "Dule", IT-94-1, Decision on the Defence Motion for Interlocutory Appeal on Jurisdiction, (2 October 1995) at 80 (International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia, Appeals Chamber)

¹⁶⁷ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1255.

¹⁶⁸ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1255.

¹⁶⁹ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts" *supra* note 151 at 1255.

¹⁷⁰ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1103.

¹⁷¹ M. Cherif Bassiouni, "Crimes Against Humanity: The Need for a Specialized Convention" (1994) 31 CJTL 457.

¹⁷² Akhavan, "Whither National Courts" supra note 151 at 1255.

¹⁷³ Article 5 (2) reads as follows; 2. Each State Party shall likewise take such measures as may be necessary to establish its jurisdiction over such offences in cases where the alleged offender is present in any territory under its jurisdiction and it does not extradite him pursuant to article 8 to any of the States mentioned in paragraph I of this article.

extradite or prosecute them regardless of the place where the crime was committed in addition to jurisdiction based on the territorial and active nationality principles.¹⁷⁴ Indeed, the Working Group of the ILC concluded that "while extradition was an option to states to fulfill their treaty requirements, the obligation was to prosecute- *aut judicare, aut dedere-*⁽¹⁷⁵ Similarly,</sup> Article 6 of the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance include the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*. However, as mentioned earlier, both treaties have provisions dealing with limited prohibited acts¹⁷⁶ of crimes against humanity within the meaning of Article 7 of the Rome Statute, namely torture and enforced disappearance.

The French *Cour de Cassation* ruled in the Barbie case¹⁷⁷ that there is universal jurisdiction with regard to crimes against humanity. The Court held that,

"[By] reason of their nature, the crimes against humanity...do not simply fall within the scope of French municipal law but are subject to an international criminal order to which the notions of frontiers and extradition rules arising therefrom are completely foreign."

Yet, there is no consensus in legal literature as to whether "universal jurisdiction exists in relation to crimes against humanity, as a matter of customary international law."¹⁷⁸

3.2.1.3. Article 1 F (a)- A Crime against Peace

The third excludable act stipulated under Article 1 F (a) is a crime against peace. Pursuant to Article 6 of the Charter of International Military Tribunal, a crime against peace was defined as planning, preparing, initiating or waging of a war of aggression, or a war in violation of international treaties or participating in a common plan or conspiracy for the

¹⁷⁴ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1255. On the other hand, passive nationality principle depends on the state.
¹⁷⁵ International Law Commission, *Report of the Working Group on the Obligation to extradite or prosecute (aut*

¹⁷⁵ International Law Commission, *Report of the Working Group on the Obligation to extradite or prosecute (aut dedere aut judicare)*, UNILC Doc, 65th session, UN Doc. A/68/10, Annex B. In doing so, the working group relied on the ICJ judgement in Belgium v. Senegal that was dealing with Article 7 of the UN Convention against Torture. *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1108.

¹⁷⁶ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts" supra note 151 at 1255

¹⁷⁷ Federation Nationale de Deportes et Internes Resistants et Patriotes and others v. Barbie, Criminal Chamber, 6 October 1983 (1984) International Law Reports, Vol. 78, 1988.

¹⁷⁸ Larseaus supra note 70 at 81.

accomplishment of war crimes or crimes against humanity. As such, the waging of a war of aggression constitutes the core of crimes against peace.¹⁷⁹ Despite the fact that the crime is defined in early years of international criminal law, there has been no international criminal trial for the alleged crime.¹⁸⁰ As per the ICC era, the definition for the crime of aggression has been reached in 2010 during the ICC Review Conference in Kampala, Uganda. Yet, the ICC does not have a competence over the crime of aggression until 1 January 2017 at the earliest.¹⁸¹ That is to say, to date, there is no clear jurisprudence about the crimes against peace or the crime of aggression. Therefore, there is no mandatory or permissive universal jurisdiction and; hence, no obligation to prosecute or extradite upon the host states with regard to crimes against peace.¹⁸²

Indeed, in terms of the exclusion process, a crime against peace is one of the less applicable acts enumerated under Article 1 F (a). It is because Article 8 bis of the Rome Statute¹⁸³ regulating crimes against aggression restricts criminal liability to individuals who are in a position "effectively to exercise control over or to direct the political or military action of a state." In other words, the crime of aggression is a leadership crime¹⁸⁴ and can only be committed by high officials. Therefore, in reality, it is very rare to encounter an offender who might have committed crimes against peace and; hence, be subject to the exclusion process in a host state.

¹⁷⁹ Don E. Scheid, "Crimes against peace" in *Encyclopedia of Global Justice*, by Deen K. Chatterjee (Springer: 2011) at 216-220 ¹⁸⁰ Cassese& Gaeta supra note 158 at 135.

¹⁸¹ Gilbert, *supra* note 73 at 166.

¹⁸² Larseaus supra note 70 at 82.

¹⁸³ According to Article 8 (1) bis of the Rome Statute, ... "crime of aggression" means the planning, preparation, initiation or execution, by a person in a position effectively to exercise control over or to direct the political or military action of a State, of an act of aggression which, by its character, gravity and scale, constitutes a manifest violation of the Charter of the United Nations. Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, (17 July 1998), UNTS 2187 at 3.

¹⁸⁴ Cassese & Gaeta supra note 158 at 140.

3.2.1.4. Article 1 F (b)-A Serious non-political crime

Under Article 1 F (b), a serious non-political crime is one of the excludable acts. In the context of Article 1 F (b), serious criminality refers to violence against individuals including homicide, rape, child molesting, wounding, arson, drugs trafficking and armed robbery.¹⁸⁵ Seriousness of the crime was added to ensure that "anomalous extradition practices…would not also deprive minor offenders of deserved protection from persecution."¹⁸⁶ As to the non-political element of the provision, when other motives including personal reasons or gain are the dominant feature in committing a serious crime, such an act can be considered "non-political".¹⁸⁷ Article 1 F (b) has a nature of encompassing both common crimes and crimes of international concern.¹⁸⁸

When there is no link between the crime and its alleged political objective or "when the act in question is disproportionate to the alleged political objective", the conclusion is that non-political motives are predominant in the act.¹⁸⁹ Though, this is the most challenging element of the provision given the further complexities that have emerged after the 1951

¹⁸⁵ Atle Grahl-Madsen, *The Status of Refugees in International Law: Refugee character* (Leyden: A.W. Sijthoff, 1966-) *at 297;* Hathaway&Foster, *supra* note 27 at 224; Goodwin-Gill&McAdam, *supra* note 86 at *104–106;* Hathaway&Foster, *supra* note 27 at 349.

¹⁸⁶ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130.

¹⁸⁷ UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at 15.

¹⁸⁸ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 277.

¹⁸⁹ UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at 15.

[&]quot;This approach is reflected in the jurisprudence of many States. In Aguirre-Aguirre v. Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS), 119 S.Ct. 1439 (1999), the US Supreme Court endorsed the approach taken in the earlier case of McMullen v. INS, 788 F. 2d 591 (9th Circuit 1986), which held that a "serious non-political crime" is a crime not committed out of "genuine political motives", not directed toward the "modification of the political organization or ... structure of the state", with no direct "causal link between the crime committed and its alleged political purpose and object" or where the act is disproportionate to the objective. In T. v. Secretary of State for the Home Department, [1996] Imm AR 443, the UK House of Lords held that a crime is political for the purposes of Article 1F(b) if it is committed for a political purpose (i.e. overthrow of government or inducing change in government policy) and there is a sufficiently close and direct link between the crime and the alleged purpose. In determining the latter, consideration must be given to whether the means employed were directed towards a military/government target and whether it was likely to involve indiscriminate killing or injury to members of the public. In Wagner v. Federal Prosecutor and the Federal Justice and Police Department, the Swiss Federal Tribunal ruled that "a common crime or offence constitutes a relative political offence if the act, given the circumstances and in particular the motivation and goals of the perpetrator, has a predominantly political character". This is presumed if the offence "was carried out in the context of a power struggle within the State or if it was carried out to remove someone from under the power of a State suppressing all opposition. There must be a close, direct and clear link between such acts and their intended goal". UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at footnote 31.

developments¹⁹⁰ in international law including the criminalization of terrorism. With respect to terrorist acts, the alleged political objective will always fail to be proportionate considering their egregious nature.¹⁹¹ Similarly, in *T. v. Secretary of State for the Home Department*, [1996] Imm AR 443, the UK House of Lords stated:

"We too think it is inappropriate to characterise indiscriminate bombings which lead to the death of innocent people as political crimes. Our reason is not that all terrorist acts fall outside the protection of the Convention. It is that it cannot be properly said that these particular offences qualify as political. In our judgement, the airport bombing [at issue in the case] in particular was an atrocious act, grossly out of proportion to any genuine political objective. There was simply no sufficiently close or direct causal link between it and the appellant's alleged political purpose. It offends common sense to suppose that FIS's [Front Islamique du Salut] cause of supplanting the government could be directly advanced by such an offence."¹⁹²

Therefore, in order to be considered political, the political objective should be consistent with human rights and fundamental freedoms.¹⁹³ With regard to the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* and universal jurisdiction, "there are no generally applicable rules to utilize the traditional heads of jurisdiction in a uniform fashion."¹⁹⁴ On the other hand, some serious non-political crimes such as drug offences and terrorist assaults are regulated by multilateral conventions with binding extradition provisions.¹⁹⁵ Therefore, excluded individuals on this basis might be subject to extradition. Having said this, practice relating to common crimes as described in Article 1F (b) varies "depending on the terms of relevant

¹⁹⁰ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 276.

¹⁹¹ UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at 15.

¹⁹² T v. Secretary of State for the Home Department, House of Lords [1996] 2 All ER 865, [1996] 2 WLR 766.
¹⁹³ A political goal which breaches fundamental human rights cannot form a justification. This is consistent with provisions of human rights instruments specifying that their terms shall not be interpreted as implying the right to engage in activities aimed at the destruction of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of others. UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at 16.

¹⁹⁴ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1106.

¹⁹⁵ For example, International Convention Against the Taking of Hostages, 1316 U.N.T.S. 205 (1979), *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 277.

extradition agreements and national law on cooperation in law enforcement."¹⁹⁶ Hence, for most extraterritorial common crimes, the host country will lack jurisdiction to prosecute.¹⁹⁷

When it comes to serious international crimes, such as genocide, although states are not barred of exercising their jurisdictions over the crime of genocide on the basis of the principle of universality, the 1948 Genocide Convention obliges "only the territorial state to prosecute the alleged perpetrators of acts of genocide."¹⁹⁸ The ICJ ruled in the *Reservations Case* that all states have jurisdiction to prosecute *génocidaires*.¹⁹⁹ The question of as to whether the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* has customary international law status with regard to the crime of genocide will be discussed under Section 3.2.2. Jurisdiction Arising from Customary International Law.

Other than genocide, there are twelve UN treaties criminalizing acts that can fall under the scope of Article 1 F (b). These treaties are the CAT; International Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism; Convention for the Suppression of the Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft (Hague Convention); International Convention for the Suppression of Terrorist Bombing; the UN Convention Against Transnational Organized Crime (Trafficking Protocol); Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts Against the Safety of Maritime Navigation; the 1963 Tokyo Convention; Montreal Convention of 1971 on Unlawful Acts Against the Safety of Aircraft; the New York Convention on Offences Against Internationally Protected Persons; International Convention Against the Taking of Hostages; Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Materials; the UN Convention Against Transnational Organized Crime (Trafficking Protocol). As per the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*, other

¹⁹⁶ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 281.

¹⁹⁷ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 277.

¹⁹⁸ Article 6 of the Genocide Convention reads as follows, "Persons charged with genocide or any of the other acts enumerated in article III shall be tried by a competent tribunal of the State in the territory of which the act was committed, or by such international penal tribunal as may have jurisdiction with respect to those Contracting Parties which shall have accepted its jurisdiction." *Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide*, (9 December 1948), UNTS 78 at 277. Please also see Cassese&Gaeta, *supra* 158 at 286.

¹⁹⁹ Case Concerning Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Bosnia and Herzegovina v. Serbia and Montenegro), ICJ Reports (2007), at 442 and 449.

than the Tokyo Convention, all these treaties establish that in case an alleged offender is not extradited for the crime, "then s/he will be considered for prosecution in the host state."²⁰⁰

To sum up, as there is no serious non-political crime under international law *per se*, the international crimes such as act of torture within the meaning of the CAT or terrorist acts can fall under this category. Particularly, with regard to act of torture, jurisdictional competency of a host state should be solved in accordance with Article 5 of the CAT which provides for the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*. Since the acts of terrorism are also relevant to the acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the UN within the meaning of Article 1 F (c), this issue will be discussed in the following section.

3.2.1.5. Article 1 F (c)- Acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the UN

According to Article 1 F (c) of the 1951 Refugee Convention being guilty of acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the UN amount to exclusion from international refugee protection. The principles and purposes of the UN are set out in Article 1 and 2 of the UN Charter.²⁰¹ The purposes of the UN include the maintenance of international peace and security, the development of friendly relations among nations, international cooperation, promoting respect for human rights and "principles such as the sovereign equality of all states fulfillment of obligations under the Charter in good faith and the settling of disputes by peaceful means."²⁰²

Due to the ambiguity of these statements, in interpreting Article 1 F (c), practical content of the declared purposes and principles of the UN should be determined according to the developments in international law including, multilateral conventions adopted under the auspices of the UN General Assembly and UN Security Council resolutions.²⁰³

²⁰⁰ Gilbert&Rüsch supra note 68 at 1106.

²⁰¹ Zimmermann supra note 27 at 603.

²⁰² Singer supra note 93 at 1077.

²⁰³ Singer supra note 93 at 1078; Goodwin-Gill&McAdam, supra note at 186; UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21 at 17.

As an example, terrorism is defined as a violation of the purposes and principles of the United Nations in the various statements and resolutions of the UN General Assembly and of the Security Council, which also urge states to take measures to exclude persons suspected of terrorism from refugee status.²⁰⁴ Despite of this calling by the UN, none of the UN resolutions or statements define what terrorism means and; hence, it is not clear what constitutes terrorist act within the meaning of the acts contrary to the principles and purposes of the UN.²⁰⁵ This part is also contentious under international criminal law as there is no internationally accepted definition of terrorism.²⁰⁶ On the other hand, in the absence of a universally agreed definition for terrorism relying on domestic definitions for terrorism can result in breach of restrictive and cautious interpretation.²⁰⁷

The solution might be the use of the international or regional anti-terrorism conventions (e.g. the 1999 Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism²⁰⁸, the European Convention on the Suppression of Terrorism²⁰⁹) defining terrorist acts to establish a "list of elements' forming the commonality"²¹⁰ of these acts. This sort of a list can be of a guidance to determine which acts may constitute terrorism under 1 F (c) and; "thus, be contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations."²¹¹ With regard to the universal

 ²⁰⁴ Please see UNGA, *Measures to Eliminate International Terrorism*, GA Res, 84th Session, 9 December 1994, UNGA Doc A/RES/49/60; UN SC Resolution 1269 (1999), UNSC Res, 4053rd meeting, 19 October 1999, S/RES/1269; UN SC Resolution 1373 (2001), UNSC Res, 4385th meeting, 28 September 2001, S/RES/1373 (2001) In the European context, the Council of the European Union has pronounced that '[a]ppropriate measures shall be taken in accordance with the relevant provisions of national and international law, including international standards of human rights, before granting refugee status, for the purpose of ensuring that the asylum-seeker has not planned, facilitated or participated in the commission of terrorist acts.' Council Common Position of 27 December 2001 on combating terrorism (2001/930/CFSP). Article 16.
 ²⁰⁵ Singer supra note 93 at 1078.

²⁰⁶ This even though there exists a comprehensive draft convention on Terrorism.

²⁰⁷ Per example, "Al-Sirri and dd (Afghanistan) (n 7) para 25(1) relying on the cjeu in Cases C-57/09 and C-101/09 Bundesrepublik Deutschland v B & D [2010] ecr 1–000." Gilbert, supra note 73 at 168.
²⁰⁸ International Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism, 9 December 1999, UNTS 197 (entered into force on 10 April 2002).

²⁰⁹ The European Convention on the Suppression of Terrorism, 27 January 1977, ETS-90

²¹⁰ Larseaus supra note 70 at 84.

²¹¹ Larseaus supra note 70 at 84.

jurisdiction, although such a list can define acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the UN, it will not bind states in terms of the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*.

3.2.2. Jurisdiction Arising from Customary International Law

According to Article 38 of the Statute of the ICJ, international custom is one of the sources of international law together with treaty law and general principles of law. Although there is no hierarchy between these sources, as treaty law authoritatively binds state parties; and hence, creates legal obligations upon them, it might be most clearly obeying one. On the other hand, customary international law has the benefit of binding all states regardless of what treaties they have signed.²¹² Therefore, in cases where there is no treaty law provision with regard to the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*, host states may still rely on customary international law.²¹³

In order to ascertain the existence of custom with regard to the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* for crimes of international concern, elucidating what constitutes an international custom is a priority. In this regard, for a norm- a provision or a prohibition- to be considered binding within international law, there must be a general practice "evidenced by long term, widespread compliance by many states" and *opinio juris* which refers to states' belief that compliance with a standard is not merely desired but required by international law.²¹⁴ *Opinio juris* both comprises of what states refrain from doing and what they say.²¹⁵

As put forward by Akhavan, the focus of the customary international status of *aut dedere aut judicare* should be directed to crimes against humanity and genocide as "such an obligation can not be derived from the existing treaty law."²¹⁶ Article 53 of the VCLT, defines a *jus cogens* norm as being "accepted and recognized by the international community of states

²¹² Larseaus supra note 70 at 84.

²¹³ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1103.

²¹⁴ Connie de la Vega. "Customary International Law" *Encyclopedia of Human Rights*, by David P. Forsythe (Oxford: New York: Oxford University Press, 2009) at 451.

²¹⁵ C. Enache-Brown and A. Fried, 'The Obligation of Aut Dedere Aut Judicare in International Law' 43 *McGill Law Journal* (1998) 627 [Enache&Fried]; *Larseaus supra* note 70 at 84.

²¹⁶ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1258.

as a whole as a norm from which no derogation is permitted and which can be modified only by a subsequent norm of general international law having the same character."²¹⁷ Based on the ICTY's decision in *Kupreskic*, it can be said that the prohibition of war crimes, crimes against humanity and genocide is generally recognized as part of the *jus cogens*.²¹⁸ On the other hand, prosecuting international crimes on the basis of the universal jurisdiction is a right rather than a duty.²¹⁹

Some scholars argue that if a state has signed and ratified a significant number of treaties containing the *aut dedere aut judicare* formula, then that state has demonstrated through practice that *aut dedere aut judicare* is a customary norm ²²⁰ As such, "through the act of signing related international agreements" states demonstrate the belief that "*aut dedere aut judicare* is an accepted norm and that is the most effective way of preventing certain forms of conduct."²²¹ Similarly, Bassiouni argued that the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* has become *jus cogens* due to the "common interest which all states have in the suppression of international offences. It is a duty owing to the international community as a whole."²²² For Bassiouni, this rationale comes from the idea that "recognizing international crimes as *jus cogens* carries with it the duty to prosecute or extradite."²²³ Goodwin-Gill also refers to the

²¹⁷ Article 53 of the VCLT.

²¹⁸ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1258.

²¹⁹ The ICTY in the Furundzja case stated that, "..one of the consequences of the jus cogens character bestowed by the international community upon the prohibition of torture is that every State is entitled to investigate, prosecute and punish or extradite individuals accused of torture, who are present in a territory under its jurisdiction. :::This legal basis for States' universal jurisdiction over torture bears out and strengthens the legal foundation for such jurisdiction found by other courts in the inherently universal character of the crime. It has been held that international crimes being universally condemned wherever they occur, every State has the right to prosecute and punish the authors of such crimes." *Prosecutor v. Anto Furundzija*, IT-95-17/1, Judgement, (10 December 1998) at 156 (International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia, Trial Chamber) ²²⁰ *Enache&Fried* at 629.

²²¹ "This belief satisfies the requirement of *opiniojuris* when establishing customary norms. If a state accedes to a large number of international treaties, all of which have a variation of the *aut dedere aut judicare* principle, there is strong evidence that it intends to be bound by this generalizable provision, and that such practice should lead to the entrenchment of this principle in customary law. By agreeing to the formula of *aut dedere autjudicare* in multiple treaties that are concerned with international offenses, a state has indicated that with respect to international offenses it believes that the best way to ensure compliance is to impose such an obligation." *Enache&Fried* at 629.

²²² Bassiouni&Wise, *supra* note 153 at 24.

²²³ Bassiouni&Wise, *supra* note 153 at 65-66.

very nature of international crimes in support of its basis for an obligation *erga omnes*, to extradite or prosecute.²²⁴ Although not legally binding, the General Assembly resolutions can arguably be indicative of "reflecting the *opinio juris* of states regarding the universal repression of the core international crimes."²²⁵

On the other hand, some other scholars decline the idea that the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* has achieved the status of customary international law, since "[t]here is almost no evidence of any state practice confirming prosecution on a universal jurisdiction basis as a customary duty rather than a right."²²⁶

Recently, in 2014, the ILC's working group completed its work on the customary international law status of the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare;* "gaps in existing conventional regime.... the relationship between the obligation to extradite or prosecute and *erga omnes* obligations or *jus cogens* norms"²²⁷ Subsequent to the majority's view in the ICJ in Belgium v. Senegal,²²⁸ the Working Group rejected to conclude on a question of as to whether the principle of "*aut dedere aut judicare* had crystallized into a rule of customary international law"²²⁹ However, the Final Report suggested that the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* should be applicable both to Conventional crimes and war crimes in general, genocide and crimes against humanity.²³⁰ At least, this proposition affirms the urgent need to

²²⁴ Goodwin-Gill, *supra* note 129 at 220.

²²⁵ Akhavan, "Whither National Courts", *supra* note 151 at 1260; Also, please see Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy, *supra* note 127.

²²⁶ Cryer, *supra* note 154 at 109.

²²⁷ International Law Commission, *Final Report of theWorking Group on the Obligation to Extradite or Prosecute (aut dedere, aut judicare)*, UN Doc. A/CN.4/L.844, 5 June 2014. See also the Fourth Report on the Obligation to Extradite or Prosecute (aut dedere aut judicare) of the Then Special Rapporteur, Zdzisław Galicki, UN Doc. A/CN.4/648, 31 May 2011. See also, Bassiouni&Wise, *supra* note 152. *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1103.

²²⁸ Questions Relating to the Obligation to Prosecute or Extradite (Belgium v. Senegal), Judgement [2012] ICJ Rep 2012 at 122(2)

²²⁹ Gilbert&Rüsch supra note 68 at 1103.

²³⁰ International Law Commission, *Final Report of theWorking Group on the Obligation to Extradite or Prosecute (aut dedere, aut judicare)*, UN Doc. A/CN.4/L.844, 5 June 2014.

address "jurisdictional competence of states in relation to serious crimes where the accused can not be returned to the *locus delicti*."²³¹

3.2.3. The Preliminary Conclusion on the Principle of Universal Jurisdiction and the Principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*

The international jurisprudence and the UN documents (i.e. the General Assembly and Security Council) resolutions show that there are some developments in recognising the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*²³² as customary international law for international crimes, though it still remains far from being binding and consensual. In case of accepting that the principle has started to be crystallized into a rule of customary international law, this will likely be accepted in relation to the war crimes²³³, genocide and crimes against humanity. ²³⁴ Having said this, to date, it is not likely to accept "an obligation *erga omnes* of prosecuting or extraditing those responsible for violations of *jus cogens* norms" ²³⁵ due to the lack of state practice.

On the other hand, the overall picture is not that bleak when it comes to the treaty law with regard to mandatory universality principle and the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare*. There are a number of UN conventions widely ratified by states providing for the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* and prioritizing the universal jurisdiction as a mandatory condition. The significance of these conventions for the sake of the exclusion process is that the crimes penalized under the respective conventions significantly overlaps with the acts enumerated under Article 1 F. Particularly, the 1949 Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocol I, the CAT and the Hostage Taking Convention oblige states having custody of suspects to

²³¹ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1108.

²³² *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 286.

²³³ Since grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions give rise to mandatory universal jurisdiction, war crimes which do not amount to the grave breaches fall under this category.

²³⁴ *Gilbert&Rüsch* supra note 68 at 1103

²³⁵ Larseaus supra note 70 at 91.

cooperate in an "extradition request from a competent international or national authority."²³⁶ If the extradition is not possible due to the legal or political bars, host states are obliged to submit the case to their own legal authorities for the purpose of prosecution.²³⁷

On the other hand, there are a number of crimes of international concern which have a great importance for exclusion analysis but do not entail an obligation to render suspects to international or national authorities or to oblige host states to prosecute the alleged offenders. For instance, war crimes committed within the context of a NIAC do not give a rise to the mandatory *aut dedere aut judicare*. This fact is particularly significant given that most ongoing armed conflicts today are considered NIACs.²³⁸ For this paper, its importance comes with the reality that the Syrian conflict has been considered a NIAC.²³⁹ This issue will be discussed under Chapter III in details. Similar challenge can be noticed in the Genocide Convention. The Genocide Convention does not impose an obligation on custodial states to exercise their jurisdictions over alleged suspects who are not rendered to "a competent international tribunal or to the state in which the crime was committed."²⁴⁰

On the other hand, the CAT obliges custodial states to extradite or prosecute suspects of an act of torture. Similarly, grave breaches committed within the context of an IAC must be prosecuted "as a matter of conventional and customary law."²⁴¹ The categorization of crimes under different international treaties and changing status of the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* (either compulsory or permissive) elucidates the fact that "universal jurisdiction

²³⁶ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 286.

²³⁷ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 286.

²³⁸ "The most widely prevalent type of armed conflict today is non-international in nature." Michelle Mack, "Increasing Respect for International Humanitarian Law in Non-international Armed Conflicts" ICRC (February 2008) online <www.icrc.org/eng/assets/files/other/icrc_002_0923.pdf >

²³⁹ "Examples of recent non-international armed conflicts include the hostilities that broke out in northern Mali in early 2012 between armed groups and the Malian armed forces, and the fighting in Syria between armed groups and Syrian government forces." "Internal conflicts or other situations of violence – what is the difference for victims?", ICRC (10 December 2012) online <www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/interview/2012/12-10niac-non-international-armed-conflict.htm >

²⁴⁰ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 286.

²⁴¹ Larseaus supra note 70 at 92.

is limited to certain crimes in international law that are narrower than the grounds for exclusion."²⁴²

When it comes to the exclusion provision, what is clear is that an obligation of *aut dedere aut judicare* is applicable to (i) war crimes amounting to grave breaches within the context of an IAC under Article 1 F (a) war crimes and (ii) an act of torture under Article 1 F (b) serious non-political crimes. That is to say, although war crimes committed within the context of an NIAC do not fall under the compulsory universal jurisdiction of a custodial state, a single act of torture, even if committed during the armed conflict, will lead to the compulsory universal jurisdiction in pursuit of the CAT.²⁴³ This is because the existence of an armed conflict does not preclude the state parties to the CAT from implementing its provisions. Indeed, the state parties cannot invoke a state of war as a justification for torture.²⁴⁴ This fact is particularly important for the Syrian conflict as there could be suspects of an act of torture who will eventually be excluded under Article 1 F (b) and might be obliged to be tried. In order to make it clear, a chart created by Nina Larsaeus which shows jurisdiction over crimes and acts relevant to Article 1 F and as to whether the jurisdiction over them are permissive or mandatory is attached.

Summing up, setting aside the debate of whether an obligation of *aut dedere aut judicare* crystallized into customary international law, it is due to the international law and obligations arising under it that a host state must exercise its jurisdiction (i.e. initiating an investigation) over individuals excluded on the basis of Article 1 F (a) - war crimes amounting to grave breaches in a IAC- and Article 1 F (b) – an act of torture as a serious non-political crime. Thus, crystallization of the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* into customary

²⁴² Gilbert&Rüsch supra note 68 at 1104

²⁴³ This will only be applicabel to host states which are parties to the Convention agaisnt Torture. The customary international law status of the torture convention in whole is a contentious issue.

 $^{^{244}}$ According to Article 2 of the Convention against Torture, "[n]o exceptional circumstances whatsoever, whether a state of war or a threat of war, internal political instability or any other public emergency, may be invoked as a justification of torture.

international law will only extend the scope of jurisdiction of a host state over excluded persons.

The doctrine of universal jurisdiction and the fight against impunity are intertwined. The former endorses the latter, "with the aims of making alleged criminals accountable for their crimes."²⁴⁵ Recalling the meaning of impunity, which is --states failing in meeting their obligations to investigate violations and taking appropriate measures by ensuring that suspects are prosecuted, tried and duly punished²⁴⁶--, non-action from the side of host states will concurrently result in impunity.

The UN Principles to Combat Impunity stipulates that states must ensure to completely fulfill "any legal obligations they have assumed to institute criminal proceedings against persons with respect to whom there are credible evidence of individual responsibility for serious crimes under international law."²⁴⁷ During the exclusion adjudication process, if there are "serious reasons to consider" that a person committed Article 1 F crimes then this person is excluded from refugee protection. That is to say, in most of the cases "serious reasons to consider" element of Article 1 F will amount to "credible evidence" in criminal law to institute criminal proceedings against excluded persons. Hence, host states which do not launch criminal investigations against excluded persons for the mentioned crimes often violate their international obligations. In the following section, I will evaluate to what extent the same rationale will be applicable to the UNHCR. In doing so, the UNHCR's role in host states' obligation of *aut dedere aut judicare* will be evaluated.

3.3. The UNHCR as an Actor in International Criminal Law

Until now, I mainly analysed the duties of states under international law with regard to the post-exclusion phase. Recalling the numbers of states where the RSD process and

²⁴⁵ Yves Beigbeder. International Justice Against Impunity (Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff, 2005) 45.

²⁴⁶ Diane Orentlicher, Updated Set of principles for the protection and promotion of human rights through action to combat impunity, UNECOSOC, 64th session, Supp No.1, UN Doc E/CN.4/2005/102/Add.1

²⁴⁷ *Ibid* at Principle 21.

exclusion analysis are conducted by the UNHCR, the question of as to whether there is any role or duty of the UNHCR with regard to prosecution of excluded persons is of utmost importance. Yet, figuring out international law obligations pertaining to states and implementing them upon an international organization is not an easy task nor feasible- in certain cases-.

In other words, is it possible to argue that the UNHCR has an obligation of *aut dedere aut judicare* under international law akin to that of states in host countries where the UNHCR conducts refugee status process or otherwise obtains information implicating asylum-seekers in grave international crimes?²⁴⁸ This question arises due to the fact that in some circumstances (i.e. mass influx or inability or unwillingness of a host state to conduct RSD process), the "UNHCR may have the best access to information concerning criminal acts, through contact with suspects, victims or witnesses."²⁴⁹ However, due to the high degree of "confidentiality" reasons²⁵⁰, it might not be able to share this information with host states. Some scholars argue that the UNHCR has no *aut dedere aut judicare* obligation since involvement in law enforcement might harm protection function of the UNHCR by endangering the neutral position of the institution and "by exposing witnesses to retaliation".²⁵¹ On the other hand, not sharing this information with host states' authorities when prosecution is possible on the basis of the universality principle and indeed, is an obligation, inaction of the UNHCR might lead host states' to be in breach of their international obligations.

Under Chapter I, I argued that the UNHCR might have duties under international law due to its evolving functions and the state-like responsibilities. I conclude that the UNHCR's Statute or the 1951 Refugee Convention does not preclude the UNHCR from interpreting

²⁴⁸ Fitzpatrick supra note 130 at 279.

²⁴⁹ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 279.

²⁵⁰ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 279.

²⁵¹ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 279.

Article 1 F in a view to preventing impunity. Under this section, I will analyze the duty argument in depth and assess the question from the perspective of the relation between international organizations and the states.

3.3.1. The UNHCR and International Law

Early discussions surrounding the responsibilities of international organizations under international law emerged in questioning the doctrine of "state responsibility".²⁵² Clyde Eagleton stated that the rules of international law of responsibility are applicable- with some variations- to any subject of international law including international organizations.²⁵³ Having said this, as an international organization, the UN might not be able to cause harm to others due to its lack of army, military instruments and having a little territory or population to protect.²⁵⁴

This presumption was challenged by Mahnoush Arsanjanit who stated that prediction of international organizations' causing little injury was wrong since some of their activities can be very similar to those of states.²⁵⁵ Similarly, the first Special Rapporteur to the International Law Commission, Francisco V. Garcia-Amador, claimed that due to the increased activities of international organizations, non-performance of obligations by international organizations, like the breach or non-observance of them, necessarily involves their responsibility.²⁵⁶ In some sense, "it is even possible to establish a definite analogy with the responsibility imputable to the State."²⁵⁷ This is because being members of the

²⁵² "In international law, the principle has long been expressed and applied in the doctrine of "State responsibility."Mahnoush H. Arsanjanit, "Claims Against International Organizations: Quis custodiet ipsos custodes" (1981) 7:2 Yale J. World Pub. Ord. 130 [Arsanjanit]

 ²⁵³ Clyte Eaglaton, *International Organization and the Law of Responsibility*, (Paris:Sirey, 1951) vol. 76.
 ²⁵⁴ *Ibid* at 386.

 $^{^{255}}$ Arsanjanit supra note 252 at 131.

 ²⁵⁶ State Responsibility, 8 U.N. GAOR, U.N. Doc. A/CN.4/96 (1956), reprinted in [1956] 2 Y.B. NrT'L L.
 COMM'WN 173, 189-90, U.N. Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1956/Add. I (report prepared by Garca-Amador).
 ²⁵⁷ Ibid.

international community, "international organizations have both rights and obligations."²⁵⁸ It is argued that being "both creations and creators of international law, international organizations can not ignore the principles that created them and that they are designed to promote."²⁵⁹ Since international organizations can not "exclude themselves arbitrarily from international obligations" their use of power must be in compliance with international law.²⁶⁰ In the *Interpretation of the Agreement of 25 March 1951 between the WHO and Egypt*, the ICJ asserts that "[i]nternational organizations are subjects of international law and, as such, are bound by any obligations incumbent upon them under general rules of international law, under their constitutions or under international agreements to which they are parties.²⁶¹

When does an international organization have a legal personality? Robert McCorquodale states that when an entity has "direct international rights and responsibilities, can bring international claims, and is able to participate in the creation, development and enforcement of international law," then it is possible to assert a separate international legal personality.²⁶² The ICJ in the Advisory Opinion on *Reparations for Injuries Suffered*²⁶³ (Reparations case) mentioned that

[T]he [UN] Organisation was intended to exercise and enjoy, and is in fact exercising and enjoying, functions and rights which can only be explained on the basis of the possession of a large measure of international personality and the capacity to operate upon an international plane... What it does mean is that it is a subject of international law and capable of possessing international rights and duties, and that it has capacity to maintain its rights by bringing international claims.

²⁵⁸ Arsanjanit supra note 252 at 131.

²⁵⁹ Arsanjanit supra note 252 at 131.

²⁶⁰ Arsanjanit supra note 252 at 131.

²⁶¹ Interpretation of the Agreement of 25 March 1951 between the WHO and Egypt, Advisory Opinion [1980] ICJ Rep p 89–90, at para. 37.

²⁶² Robert McCorquodale, "International Organisations and International Human Rights Law: One Giant Leap for Humankind" in Kaiyan Homi Kaikobad&Michael Bohlander eds. *International Law and Power: Perspectives on Legal Order and Justice Essays in Honour of Colin Warbrick* (Netherlands: Brill, 2009) 141[McCorquodale]

²⁶³ *Reparation for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations,* Advisory Opinion [1949] ICJ Rep 174 at 180 [The Reparations Case]

It might be clear from the ICJ's Advisory opinion and scholars' views that the UN has a legal personality and bears rights and duties under international law. When it comes to the UNHCR, is it possible to assert that it has a legal personality separate than that of the UN?

As explained under Chapter I, the UNHCR is an agency of the UN established through a General Assembly resolution. Article 1 of the UNHCR's Statute establishes that the organization's protection activities form part of the UN's activities.²⁶⁴ Therefore, Henry Schermers argues that the UNHCR does not have an independent personality but it does fall within the jurisdiction of the UN as a part of the organization.²⁶⁵

On the other hand, increasing activities of the UNHCR might indicate that the institution has a separate legal personality. As an example, many refugees are located in medium term development camps²⁶⁶ which are under *de facto* control of the UNHCR.²⁶⁷ "In taking over the role of the state in refugee protection, UNHCR performs a function that only it has the mandate to monitor."²⁶⁸ Since the UN members confer some competence to the UNHCR by entrusting certain functions to it in its mandate and having been mandated by states to act differently from them, the UNHCR has a legal personality.²⁶⁹ Similar analogy can be done with regard to its role in host states where the RSD process is conducted by the UNHCR. As it will be discussed in details under Section 4.1. Background on Turkey's Refugee Law and the UNHCR, in some occasions, (for example in Turkey), the UNHCR's decisions about asylum-seekers has a substantive effect on host country' authorities. In such

²⁶⁴ Henry G. Schermers& Niels M. Blokker, *International Institutional Law* (Leiden&Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2011).

²⁶⁵ Ibid.

²⁶⁶ "The term refers to UNHCR-run refugee camps which are located in the developing world, and also have UNHCR status of being in a "development situation." Ralph Wilde, *Quis Custodiet Ipsos Custodes*?:Why and How UNHCR Governance of "Development" Refugee Camps Should be Subject to International Human Rights Law (1998) 1:1 Yale H.R. & Dev. L.J. 108. [Wilde]

²⁶⁷ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 107.

 $^{^{268}}$ Wilde supra note 266 at 115.

²⁶⁹ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 107.

situations, "there is no practical difference between the exercise of authority by UNHCR and that which the host state would exercise if it were capable."²⁷⁰

Building on the evolving functions of the UNHCR and the presumption that it has a legal personality, the UNHCR entails responsibility in international law.²⁷¹ Indeed, this argument is not far from the fact that can be derived from analysis of the conditions. For example, the UNHCR can be a party to legal disputes, bring international claims and most importantly, conduct RSD processes. Also, the European Court of Human Rights has described the UNHCR as a body "whose independence, reliability and objectivity are…beyond doubt."²⁷² Hence, in this paper, the UNHCR will be considered a separate legal person/actor in international law.

3.3.2. The Relationship between the UNHCR and Host States' Obligations

As an international legal person bearing responsibilities and rights, what can be the UNHCR's responsibility in the context of host states' obligations with regard to the principle of *aut dedere aut judicare* in relation to Article 1 F crimes? ²⁷³ To answer this question, I will firstly assess the limits of the responsibilities of the international organization.

Different international organizations have different functions and obligations.²⁷⁴ In the *Reparations Case*, the ICJ stated that the rights and duties of an international organization must "depend upon its purposes and functions as specified or implied in its constituent documents and developed in practice."²⁷⁵ "[I]nternational organizations with international legal personality are ... only subject to international law to the degree that the nature of their

²⁷⁰ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 114.

²⁷¹ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 115.

²⁷² *K.R.S. v. United Kingdom*, Appl. No. 32733/08, ECtHR, 2 December 2008.

²⁷³ This is a relevant question so long as the RSD and exclusion analyis are conducted by the UNHCR rather than a host state.

²⁷⁴ Iain Scobbie, "International organizations and international relations" in *A Handbook of International Organisations* (The Hague, London and Boston: Kluwer Law International, 1998) 831.[Scobbie]

²⁷⁵ *The Reparations Case, supra* note 263 at 180.

personality dictates."²⁷⁶ Similarly, Gowlland-Debbas puts forward that accountability of an international organization is directly related to "the proper exercise of the power or authority which is granted to them" and to "these powers and the mechanisms by which these are controlled". As such, accountability is linked to the "overall objectives" of the respective organization.²⁷⁷

Recalling that the UNHCR is mandated to protect refugees and not mandated to act on excluded persons, the quick conclusion might be that it has no explicit duty towards the latter. However, taking into account the evolving functions of the UNHCR and its state-substitution role in certain states, the issue becomes more complex since in some situations, omission by the UNHCR tacitly causes host states' to violate their international obligations. In support of this argument, Robert McCorquodale claims that the UN must ensure that its acts do not lead member States to breach their international human rights obligations.²⁷⁸ This approach to the international responsibility of international organisations for human rights reinforces the broad obligations of States to respect, protect and fulfill human rights in all their activities."²⁷⁹ Dupuy argues that "the customary rules regulating State responsibility are, in principle, equally applicable to organizations."²⁸⁰ Thus, it can be argued that a situation where the UNHCR fails to share information with host states about excluded persons or to take any step towards for their prosecution might lead the organization to be in non-compliance with international norms.²⁸¹

 $^{^{276}}$ Wilde supra note 266 at 116.

¹⁹ Vera Gowlland-Debbas. "The Security Council and Issues of Responsibility under International Law (volume 353)." *Collected Courses of the Hague Academy of International Law* The Hague Academy of International Law (08 February 2015) online <referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/the-hague-academy-collected-courses/the-security-council-and-issues-of-responsibility-under-international-law-volume-353-ej.9789004227279.185_444> [Gowlland-Debbas]; For a similar approach please see "Also, the purposes and functions of each international organization it nevertheless highlights the need to be clear about the purposes and functions of each international legal system." *McCorquodale supra* note 262 at 13.

²⁷⁸ "whether arising from customary international law or treaties)..." *McCorquodale supra* note 262 at 13.

²⁷⁹ McCorquodale s supra note 262.

²⁸⁰ Scobbie supra note 274 at 893

²⁸¹ *Ibid.* Please also see, crimes under international law include, as a minimum, genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes. The reach and content of such crimes have been amply developed in state practice, in

For example, the Security Council of the UN increasingly asserts that amnesties covering international crimes of genocide, crimes against humanity, war crimes and other serious violations of international humanitarian law, are inconsistent with international law.²⁸² In an era in which amnesties and other national measures of cancelling criminal prosecution and punishment are accepted as violating international law, when there is an obligation to prosecute or extradite alleged perpetrators of international crimes²⁸³, the UNHCR's cooperation with host states in relation to the Article 1 F crimes might constitute a duty for the organization. In order to test this argument objectively, the counter-arguments against the existence of such a duty should be carefully analysed.

As mentioned earlier, the UNHCR is not mandated to act for the post-exclusion phase. Considering that -in light of the ICJ's advisory opinion- its purpose and function are not related to the excluded persons, the UNHCR may not be expected to cooperate with host states in combatting against impunity. At least, such an expectation should not be perceived as a rule but might be regarded as a permission or discretion to do so.

Second, although there are some areas where the UNHCR has adopted the state substitution role towards refugees and the relationship between them is very akin to that of state and refugees, this legal relationship operates differently.²⁸⁴As it is argued, "[i]n an international legal order based on post-Westphalian system of state sovereignty" non-state entities are in a secondary legal position.²⁸⁵ Even if international organizations can have functions "typically associated with states, states and organizations are not easily

conventions, and in the literature, and are still evolving. Each is said to be subject to universal jurisdiction, in the sense that any state having custody over the alleged offender is entitled to try him or her. Goodwin-Gill, supra note 129 at 199. ²⁸² Konstantinos Salonidis "Amnesty And Prosecution In Non-International Armed Conflicts." Law Books of the

²⁸² Konstantinos Salonidis "Amnesty And Prosecution In Non-International Armed Conflicts." *Law Books of the Academy. The Hague Academy of International Law (08 February 2015)* online

<referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/law-books-of-the-academy/amnesty-and-prosecution-in-non-international-armed-conflicts-ej.9789004172838.3_1032.83> [Salonidis]

²⁸³ Ibid.

²⁸⁴*Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

²⁸⁵ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

interchangeable as legal entities, because they are not the same *typus*.^{"286} Accordingly, the UNHCR cannot have "the authority to act without the consent of the host state, since only the state has the legal personality to allow it into its territory."²⁸⁷ Therefore, "the degree to which international law can apply to UNHCR governance is inextricably linked to international law's influence on the sovereign entity."²⁸⁸ The content and enforcement of the applicable law depends on this relationship.²⁸⁹

Ralph Wilde argues that the content of the applicable law to the UNHCR "is determined by the particular circumstances of UNHCR's exercise of its international legal personality."²⁹⁰ That is to say, in each case the UNHCR's role in the process will determine its responsibility as an international legal person. Having said this, the state will still remain liable under international law "regardless of the degree to which the state has handed over its *de facto* responsibilities to UNHCR".²⁹¹ As a consequence, liability will be shared between host states and the UNHCR. The reason lying behind this logic is that the UNHCR can only act in so far as the host state allows it, "which can vary from almost total control by UNHCR, to considerable involvement by the host state."²⁹² As for the accountability – who will be held accountable for violations- the question can be solved through the hierarchy of liability model.

This argument has emerged in relation to the UNHCR's direct enforcement of international human rights law, particularly in relation to its policies in refugee camps. On the other hand, I am analyzing the UNHCR's role in the international criminal jurisdiction area,

²⁸⁶ Catherine Brölmann. "A Flat Earth? International Organizations in the System of International Law" (2001) 70 ActScandJurisGent at 329. [Brölmann]

²⁸⁷ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

²⁸⁸ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

²⁸⁹ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

²⁹⁰ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

²⁹¹ Wilde supra note 266 at 121.

²⁹² Wilde supra note 266.

²⁹³ Accordingly, "at the top of the hierarchy, the state would be fully and ultimately liable. Below that, UNHCR would be liable insofar as it is given a prerogative by the state to determine the human rights situation." *Wilde supra* note 266 at 121.

which is not directly related to the institution's function. This is the point where defining the UNHCR's potential role in international criminal law becomes critical since it is not as obvious as its role in the human rights' field. The relation between the host states and the UNCHR in terms of Article 1 F crimes is unique from several perspectives. This is due to the fact that the UNHCR's omission to act does not directly result in any explicit injury or damage but results in a jurisdictional problem. In other words, the UN Agency's omission might cause a host state's failure in exercising its obligatory universal jurisdiction over the crimes in question, which is related to crimes repression. The question of as to whether such a breach results in any concrete penalty for the host state is also contentious. This is because neither in the Geneva Conventions nor in the CAT is there a penalty associated with states' failure in asserting their jurisdictions over alleged offenders of international crimes.

The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) puts forward that "the penal repression of war crimes" must be seen as "one means of implementing humanitarian law, whether at national or international level."²⁹⁴ It is also argued that responsibility does not depend on the presence of material damage or loss, but occurs directly from the breach of the obligation.²⁹⁵ The main difference between states and international organizations in terms of responsibility is that an international organization's capacity to act is functional, not sovereign.²⁹⁶ Based on Article 55(c) of the UN Charter, the UN is mandated to promote "the universal respect for, and observance of human rights". The promotion of human rights requires both the presence of "substantive norms, i.e., prohibitions, but of procedural norms as well."²⁹⁷ In the absence of "mechanisms for implementation, prohibitions become empts

²⁹⁴ "How are war criminals prosecuted under humanitarian law?", ICRC-Resource Center (1 January 2004) online <www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/misc/5kzmnu.htm >

²⁹⁵ *Scobbie supra* note 274.

²⁹⁶ Scobbie supra note 274.

²⁹⁷ Colleen Enache-Brown, Ari Fried. "Universal Crime, Jurisdiction and Duty: The Obligation of Aut Dedere Aut Judicare in International Law" (1997) 43 McGill L J. [Enache-Brown&Fried]

vessels." ²⁹⁸ Hence, a duty must be directed for the effective treatment of universal crimes, which requires states to take actions against alleged offenders of the acts envisaged in Article 55(c). ²⁹⁹ "Without the recognition of such an obligation, the perpetrators of heinous crimes are effectively acquitted." ³⁰⁰ Hence, in order to assert the responsibility of the UNCHR, there is no need to identify concrete loss or damage; breach of an obligation is sufficient to discuss the organization's responsibility. Since it is possible to discuss the organization are be attributed to an international organization if this breach results in an act or omission by the organization³⁰¹ is crucial to examine.

Pursuant to the draft articles adopted by the ILC on the "Responsibility of International Organizations"³⁰² the wrongful act of an international organization consists in action or in an omission. It is argued that "the ILC draft articles which have customary status are, at least presumptively, also applicable to organizations."³⁰³ In case an international organization is required to take some positive action and fails to do so, these omissions are wrongful³⁰⁴ regardless of their resulting from the application of the organization's decision-making process under its constitutive instrument.³⁰⁵ This is because "difficulties relating to the decision-making process could not exonerate the United Nations."³⁰⁶ On the other hand, it is clear that the UNHCR is not required to take positive action towards excluded persons under its mandate. However, under international law, requirements do not only derive from the explicit duties stipulated under an international organization's constitutive instrument.

²⁹⁸ Ibid.

²⁹⁹ Ibid.

³⁰⁰ Ibid.

³⁰¹ Brölmann supra note 286 at 330.

³⁰² International Law Commission, *Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations*, UNILC Doc, 63rd session, 2011, UN Doc A/66/10, para. 87. [ILC Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations]

³⁰³ *Scobbie supra* note 274.

³⁰⁴ ILC Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations, supra note 302 at 31.

³⁰⁵ Giorgio Gaja, Special Rapporteur. *Responsibility of International Organizations*, Third report on responsibility of international organizations Document A/CN.4/553* at para 8.

 $^{^{306}}$ *Ibid* at para 10.

Recalling that rights and duties of an international organization depends on the functions implied in its constituent document but also developed in practice³⁰⁷; wrongful acts can be a result of a failure of an international organization in fulfilling its requirements deriving from developed practice. Although there is uncertainty as to what "developed practice" means in this context, it is regarded that the practice should be established.³⁰⁸ Hence, determining what constitutes developed practice for the UNHCR in relation to the exclusion phase will identify its "duty" –if there is any- for the post-exclusion phase. Since the UNHCR is a multi-faceted actor, the operational context within which the organization works³⁰⁹ is the departure point.

Micheal Kagan mentioned that the UNHCR conducts RSD process "in dozens of countries in the Middle East, Africa and Asia" whereby there is "a *de facto* transfer of responsibility for managing refugee policy from sovereign states" to the UN agencies.³¹⁰ As explained earlier, in conducting these functions, the UNHCR "acts to a great extent as a "surrogate state," performing a "state substitution role" but without the capacity to fully substitute for a host government."³¹¹ As the UNHCR and partner humanitarian agencies assume effective responsibility for delivering direct assistance to refugees³¹², they often take over unnatural roles in the south.³¹³ This responsibility shift is almost universal in the Middle East.³¹⁴ As a result, it is an established practice that the UNHCR conducts the RSD process and as a part of it, makes exclusion analyses in these countries. Yet, to what extent the

³⁰⁷ The Reparations Case, supra note 263 at 180.

³⁰⁸ Scobbie supra note 274 at 874.

³⁰⁹ *Türk supra* note 56 at 53.

³¹⁰ Michael Kagan. *We Live in a Country of UNHCR': The UN Surrogate State and Refugee Policy in the Middle East*, The UN Refugee Agency: Policy Development & Evaluation Service Research Paper 201 (Switzerland: UNHCR, 2011). [Kagan]

³¹¹ *Ibid* at 1.

 $^{^{312}}_{212}$ *Ibid* at 3.

 $^{^{313}}_{314}$ *Ibid* at 3.

³¹⁴ *Ibid* at 3.

UNHCR "discloses information on (prospective) excluded applicants with (inter)national law enforcement agencies or local government in the country it is operating in" is not known.³¹⁵

As confirmed by the UNHCR, the organization is "responsible for integrating human rights into all areas of its work."³¹⁶ According to the General Assembly Resolution numbered 60/147 of 16 December 2005, the obligation to respect and implement international human rights law emanates from treaties to which a State is a party to and customary international law.³¹⁷ This obligation to respect and implement international human rights law includes among others a duty to "[i]nvestigate violations effectively, promptly, thoroughly and impartially and, where appropriate, take action against those allegedly responsible in accordance with domestic and international law."³¹⁸ The Resolution recalls that "international law contains the obligation to prosecute perpetrators of certain international crimes in accordance with international obligations of States."³¹⁹ Hence, as a UN Agency responsible for integrating human rights into all areas of its work, it is a result of this responsibility for the UNHCR to co-operate with host states in fulfilling their international law obligations related to the obligatory *aut dedere aut judicare*.

To sum up, I argue that the discussions surrounding the logic behind the responsibilities of international organizations (i.e. the ICJ's decision on the relation between the duties and the functions of an international organization) point out that the UNHCR has a duty, which derives from its developed practice, over excluded persons in order to facilitate their prosecution on the (inter)national level. It has become the proper exercise of the UNHCR's authority which is implicitly granted to it with its evolving and expanding functions and shift in responsibilities over time in countries where the UNHCR carries out

³¹⁵ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

³¹⁶ "Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights", UNHCR, online < http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49c3646c2e7.html >

³¹⁷ Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy, *supra* note 127 at Art 1.

³¹⁸ Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy, *supra* note 127 at Art 3.

³¹⁹ Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy, *supra* note 127 at *Preamble*.

RSD process. In line with the ILC's articles³²⁰, the UNHCR's failure in taking positive actions to facilitate the prosecution of excluded persons' might be considered a wrongful act. On the other hand, "[t]he division of labour between states and the UN would need to be explicit, and the UN would need to address its own internal accountability gaps."³²¹ As argued before, for the matters that the UNHCR can control, it should be held accountable and due process should apply. But for matters beyond its capacities, there should be clarity that responsibility lies with the state. ³²²

Therefore, similar arguments related to "sharing in responsibility" in the field of human rights can be made to the relationship between host states and the UNHCR in implementing the obligatory *aut dedere aut judicare*. According to the concurrent liability model, "in those areas where UNHCR has taken on the state's obligations in international human rights law, there is *prima facie* liability concurrent with that of the state."³²³ Similarly, there is a concurrent liability of the UNHCR and a host state in implementing Article 1 F and in taking legal steps to launch criminal investigation with regard to excluded persons who might fall under the scope of a host state's compulsory universal jurisdiction. As argued, "the human rights law pertaining to these responsibilities is the law that should apply when UNHCR takes them over."³²⁴ In other words, the "UNHCR is bound by that human rights law to which the state is bound."³²⁵ If the same analogy is made for the relationship between the UNHCR and the host states in terms of obligatory *aut dedere aut judicare*, the UNHCR is bound by the obligations that the host state has in this regard. However, what is crucial under the concurrent liability model is to be able to discern who is liable for what.

³²⁰ ILC Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations, supra note 302.

³²¹ Kagan supra note 310.

³²² Kagan supra note 310.

³²³ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

³²⁴ Wilde supra note 266 at 119.

³²⁵ *Wilde supra* note 266 at 119.

It is not always possible to discern responsibilities when it comes to the competence sharing between the UNHCR and a host country. In other words, the questions of who does what in particular circumstances and details of a memorandum of understanding between a host country and the UNHCR regulating this division of labor are not always answerable. This is because there is often no publicly available information in respect to these questions the issue of which also casts doubt on transparency. For example, while the agreements between Jordan, Lebanon and the UNHCR assign responsibilities to the UNHCR for RSD process³²⁶, we do not know the details of any agreement between the UNHCR and Turkey.

3.3.3. The "Concurrent Liability Model" and the Post-Exclusion Phase

If all these arguments are applied to the relation between the UNHCR and a host country in terms of the implementation of the exclusion clause, what could be the results? Considering that the UNHCR can operate within a host state's borders only with the states' permissions; even if there is a lack of co-operation between the UNHCR and host states with regard to the post-exclusion phase, the UNHCR cannot solely be held responsible. The very fact that the exclusion analysis is done by the UNHCR in case a host state is unwilling or unable to do so endorses this finding. The 1951 Refugee Convention primarily endows state parties with powers. In the international arena states are assumed to "have the clearest ability and authority to act" and hence, should often be held responsible.³²⁷ Indeed, the shift in responsibilities occurs because "it addresses political interests of states, both in terms of material benefits and symbolic benefits."³²⁸ In case the state is not able to fulfill its responsibilities arising under the Convention, the UNHCR takes over the responsibilities in order to protect

³²⁶ Kagan supra note 310.

³²⁷ Kagan supra note 310.

³²⁸ Kagan supra note 310.

refugees.³²⁹ This fact indicates that the humanitarian nature of the UNHCR should always be taken into account in assessing the situation.

On the other hand, could this argument justify the impunity gap emerging through non-co-operation or lack of information flow between the UNHCR and the host state in relation to Article 1 F crimes? The answer would be no. Under the "concurrent liability model", the UNHCR is still responsible for the part solely carried out by it, its humanitarian nature not being of import. As explained above, the critical point lies in the agreement between the UNHCR and the host state. As long as the agreement is known, it will be possible to "identify the locus of power" ³³⁰ that the UNHCR has. In the areas in which the UNHCR has a locus of power, the organization "would be obliged to act in the same manner that a state would."³³¹

As to the agreement issue, there are two possibilities, one where the UNHCR shares the information with the host state, one where it does not. Firstly, if the UNHCR shares information and the profile of excluded persons with the host country and the host country does not launch any investigation towards these persons. In such a situation, there is no possibility to discuss the UNHCR's liability anymore. Since the UNHCR's liability is limited to the part that it has a sole power over, at the time that the information is shared with the host state, its power is exhausted and the liability passes to the host state. Furthermore, the UNHCR does not have any duty to follow as to whether excluded persons are prosecuted or not. However, the organization might intervene when excluded persons are about to be extradited to a county where persecution is likely to take place.

³²⁹ "The UNHCR is often trapped into accepting quasi-government functions indefinitely, fearful that if it pulls back refugees would simply be abandoned because host governments would turn out to be unwilling to step in." *Kagan supra* note 310.

³³⁰ "The full terms of the agreement between the host state and UNHCR constitute the point of departure. Such an inquiry would reveal the extent to which UNHCR has taken on the host state's legal responsibilities, and thus enable the identification of UNHCR activities to which internationalhuman rights law applies." *Wilde supra* note 266.

³³¹ *Wilde supra* note 266.

Secondly, if the UNHCR does not share any information or shares very limited information about excluded persons with the host states' authorities. This is the problematic part that might lead the UNHCR's liability. If there is no provision with regard to the information flow in relation to Article 1 F crimes in the agreement between the UNHCR and the host state, then the discretion as to whether sharing it with the host state or to what extent this share takes place is under the discretion of the UNHCR. In such a situation, UNHCR's liability co-exists with the host state's supervision liability.

The situation of how to apply the concurrent liability model to the post-exclusion phase is illustrated in Chart-II.

3.4. The Preliminary Results

In this section, I argue that the UNHCR has a separate legal personality because it fulfills the conditions set out in the ICJ's decision³³² for the recognition of a legal person. Having a legal personality comes with duties and rights under international law. Therefore, the second step was to analyse whether one of the duties of the UNHCR under international law includes co-operation with host states' for crimes triggering their international obligations of *aut dedere aut judicare* arising as a result of the exclusion analysis. It is difficult to answer that the UNHCR has an explicit duty of co-operation in this area by only analyzing the mandate of the UNHCR and taking into account the humanitarian nature of its functions; the UN Agency was not mandated to act on the post-exclusion phase. On the other hand, the developed practice of the UNHCR in certain states in relation to Article 1 F crimes clearly point out the existence of a duty for the organization. The evolving and expanding functions of the UNHCR indicate that the proper exercise and authority of the organization includes analyzing extraterritorial international crimes. Having said that, the evolving functions of the UNHCR are limited to countries where the UNHCR has a supervision role or where it

³³² The Reparations Case, supra note 263.

shares the exclusion process with the host states' authorities, it is not possible to assert that the UNHCR has an authority.

It is a fact that the UNHCR is conducting the exclusion analysis for the purpose of excluding undeserved ones from international refugee protection and not conducting the process and aftermath from an international criminal justice perspective. Nevertheless, the organization is collecting very important information pertaining to suspected offenders of serious international crimes. Some of these crimes explicitly bring about the host state's obligation to extradite or to prosecute. In such a situation, there are two alternatives; either there is an effective information flow between the UNHCR and the host state about the alleged crimes or the UNHCR has discretion not to share them with the host states' authorities. In either case the agreement between the organization and the host state is the departure point to determine the distribution of the locus of power.

This thesis argues that in the countries where the UNHCR has authority to decide on exclusion cases, the UNHCR's liability co-exists with the host states' responsibility to suppress international crimes under the concurrent liability model. In other words, the host state is still liable for non-effective information flow about the alleged extraterritorial international crimes, even if the reason is due to the UNHCR's high level of confidentiality rules. This is mainly because the UNHCR is not able to operate in any country without the consent of the host state. Furthermore, it is crucial to underline that the UNHCR operates in states when the host state is not able to or unwilling to³³³ conduct RSD process. Therefore, the UNHCR should not solely be held liable for this issue under any circumstances.

On the other hand, how would it be possible to accept that the UNHCR has no explicit duty under its mandate but is still liable together with the host state for the investigation of the

³³³ The unwillingness and unability occurs when (a) the countries are parties neither to the 1951 Refugee Convention or 1967 Protocol, (b) the countries continue to implement geographical reservation, (c) there is capacity-building problem.

alleged international crimes under the concurrent liability model? I used the developed practice of the UNHCR and its state-substitution role in order to assert that the organization has a duty regarding excluded persons. However, would the developed practice be sufficient to create concrete policies in this regard? Given this concern, I conclude that there are three potential solutions to conciliate the humanitarian nature of asylum-seeking, the confidentiality rules of the organization and still holding perpetrators of international crimes accountable.

According to Article 3 of the UNHCR's Statute, the High Commissioner must follow policy directives given to him by the General Assembly or the ECOSOC.³³⁴ Therefore, the first option might be to amend the mandate of the UNHCR or to receive an ECOSOC or General Assembly's policy directive conciliating the UNCHR's current policy with the host states' obligations to extradite or to prosecute. Second, the evolving function approach might be adopted by the UNHCR and be harmonized in its policies to co-operate with the host states. The shortcoming of this suggestion is unclarity of each host state's legal situation to repress serious international crimes and rule of law situations. A third solution might be the establishment of an independent international commission which will exclusively tackle this matter. Yet, these suggestions need to be analysed in depth which will be done in the conclusion.

In order to make these arguments more concrete, in the following chapter, I will assess Turkey's international obligations in relation to Article 1 F crimes and the UNHCR's role in Turkey's enforcement of obligations under the concurrent liability model.

4. Chapter III: Case Study: UNHCR and Syrian Refugee Crisis

Under this chapter, the concurrent liability model will be applied to the relationship between the UNHCR and the Turkish state with regard to Syrian refugee crisis' management. The case study will be limited to the operations of the UNHCR's branch office in Ankara in

³³⁴ Article 3 of the UNCHR's Statute

relation to refugees having exclusion related profiles. Although the Syrian cases will be my departure point, non-Syrian refugees having exclusion related profiles will also be a part of the analysis. In order to understand the refugee system in Turkey, firstly, Turkish law relating to refugees and asylum-seekers will be introduced. Secondly, the UNHCR's role in this system will be analysed.

4.1.Background on Turkey's Refugee Law and the UNHCR

Turkey has ratified the 1951 Refugee Convention³³⁵ and acceded to the 1967 Protocol relating to Status of Refugees. Since the time of the ratification, Turkey has maintained the geographical reservation³³⁶ from the 1951 Refugee Convention, whereby only those fleeing as a result of "events occurring in Europe" can be given a refugee status.³³⁷ In other words, "Turkey does not extend refugee status to persons fleeing conflicts or other situations outside Europe."³³⁸ The UNHCR has been operating in Turkey since 1960 pursuant to Turkey's ratification of the 1951 Refugee Convention.³³⁹ As the majority of asylum-seekers arriving to Turkey from non-European countries³⁴⁰ and due to the protection gap occurring as a result of the geographic limitation, the UNHCR has been conducting RSD processes for non-Europeans independent of the government for more than decades.³⁴¹

³³⁵ The convention was ratified by Turkey on 30 Mar 1962. *The Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees*, (28 July 1951), UNTS 189 at 137.

³³⁶ "The instrument of accession stipulates that the Government of Turkey maintains the provisions of the declaration made under section B of article 1 of the Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, done at Geneva on 28 July 1951, according to which it applies the Convention only to persons who have become refugees as a result of events occurring in Europe, and also the reservation clause made upon ratification of the Convention to the effect that no provision of this Convention may be interpreted as granting to refugees greater rights than those accorded to Turkish citizens in Turkey." *Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees*, (31 January 1967), UNTS 606 at 267.

 ³³⁷ "Protecting Refugees", Human Rights Watch, online < www.hrw.org/reports/2000/turkey2/Turk009-10.htm > [HRW Report on Protecting Refugees]
 ³³⁸ Sarah Bidinger, Aaron Lang, Yoana Kuzmova Danielle Hites & Susan M Akram Elena Noureddine.

³³⁸ Sarah Bidinger, Aaron Lang, Yoana Kuzmova Danielle Hites & Susan M Akram Elena Noureddine. *Protecting Syrian Refugees: Laws, Policies, and Global Responsibility Sharing* (Boston University School of Law). [Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report]

³³⁹ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁴⁰ As of January 2015, there are 32,330 asylum-seekers from Afghanistan, 10,250 from Islamic Republic of Iran and, 43,070 from Iraq. These figures do not count Syrians who are subject to different regime in Turkey. "2015 UNHCR country operations profile – Turkey", UNHCR, online

<www.unhcr.org/pages/49e48e0fa7f.html# >

³⁴¹ HRW Report on Protecting Refugees, *supra* note 336.

Although there were decrees or circulars issued by the Council of Ministers prior to 1994³⁴², the first broader regulation with regard to refugee policy in Turkey was the Regulation No. 1994/6169 on the Procedures and Principles related to Population Movements and Aliens Arriving in Turkey³⁴³ ("1994 Regulation")³⁴⁴ which was recently replaced by the Law on Foreigners and International Protection that came into force in April 2014. According to the 1994 Regulation, Turkey allows persons in need of international protection to stay in Turkey on a temporary basis until they are resettled³⁴⁵ by the UNHCR to another country. Through this regulation, Turkey gives the UNCHR authority to conduct the RSD process and facilitate resettlement for non-European refugees.³⁴⁶ Once they are registered with the police, within 10 days of arrival, "the applicant(s) would register at a local UNHCR office and undergo a UNHCR RSD procedure."³⁴⁷

The new law has brought significant change about by providing "protection and assistance for asylum-seekers and refugees, regardless of their country of origin" in spite of the fact that Turkey still retains the geographical limitation from the 1951 Refugee Convention.³⁴⁸ That is to say, since the protection problem for non-European asylum-seekers in Turkey has been solved by the new law, the Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM) which has been established by the law has become the sole institution responsible for asylum matters and will begin conducting RSD process for all asylum-seekers regardless of their country of origin. Although the date is not specified yet, UNHCR-Turkey "will start a

³⁴² "Because of the broad language of the text of the 1994 Regulation, this practice of "filling in" missing details from the text continued after its enactment." *Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra* note 338.

^{338.} ³⁴³ Turkey: Regulation No. 1994/6169 on the Procedures and Principles related to Possible Population Movements and Aliens Arriving in Turkey either as Individuals or in Groups Wishing to Seek Asylum either from Turkey or Requesting Residence Permission in order to Seek Asylum From Another Country (last amended 2006), 19 January 1994, < online www.refworld.org/docid/49746cc62.html> [1994 Regulation].

³⁴⁴ The Regulation includes provisions for identification of the principles and procedures to be applied for foreigners who came individually or in groups for seeking asylum in Turkey and for identification of authorized institutions in this regard. Source: "Migration", Republic of Turkey Ministry of Interior Directorate General of Migration Management Publications, Publishing Number 18, September 2014.

³⁴⁵ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁴⁶ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁴⁷ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁴⁸ "2015 Country Operations File Turkey" UNHCR, online < www.unhcr.org/pages/49e48e0fa7f.html#>
phased handover of registration and RSD.³⁴⁹ However, to date, UNHCR-Turkey continues to conduct RSD procedures for Iraqi, Afghani, Iranian and other non-European asylum-seekers.³⁵⁰ In doing so, the UNHCR's attempt is to find a durable solution for non-European refugees, which is to resettle those whom it determined to be refugees to third countries.³⁵¹ This shows that, to date, UNHCR-Turkey still has a determinative role in the RSD process for non-European asylum-seekers.

4.2. The Syrian refugee Crisis, Turkey and the UNHCR

The management of the Syrian refugee crisis is a different process. Unlike the ordinary procedure relating to the non-European asylum-seekers in Turkey, the main actor in the Syrian refugee crisis is the Turkish government.³⁵² Turkey maintains an open-border policy with Syria, and "Syrians are given unrestricted access to cross the border at designated points."³⁵³ "The Ministry of the Interior (MoI) shares with the Prime Ministry ultimate authority on the Syrian refugee situation."³⁵⁴ There is no formal registration process for Syrians and "the MoI and the Prime Ministry have sought to centralize the treatment of Syrian refugees to this point."³⁵⁵

Syrians are not subject to the same procedure non-European asylum-seekers are subject to. Turkey has implemented a "temporary protection regime"³⁵⁶ for Syrians.³⁵⁷ This new regime is based on the Temporary Protection Regulation issued by the Council of

³⁴⁹ Ibid.

³⁵⁰ *Ibid*.

³⁵¹HRW Report on Protecting Refugees, *supra* note 337.

³⁵² Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338 at 97.

³⁵³ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁵⁴ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁵⁵ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁵⁶ "Still, Turkey is providing Syrians with many of the services traditionally afforded to persons under international protection, including shelter, food, and healthcare. UNHCR supports the GoT's [government of Turkey] temporary protection regime and considers it compatible with international standards." *Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra* note 338.

³⁵⁷ Şenay Özden "Syrian Refugees in Turkey" MPC Research Report 2013/05 at 5.

Ministers on 22 October 2014³⁵⁸ to be applied to Syrian nationals and stateless persons.³⁵⁹ The principles of the new temporary protection regime are an open border policy, nonrefoulement and "registration with the Turkish authorities and support inside the borders of the camps."³⁶⁰

Since Syrians are not considered refugees and are currently subject to the new Temporary Protection Regime, the ordinary RSD procedure with regard to non-European asylum-seekers is not implemented upon them. Syrians are not eligible neither for the process established by the new law -because they are covered by the temporary protection regime, and seen as a temporary mass influx³⁶¹- or for the ordinary RSD process conducted by UNHCR-Turkey.³⁶² The new system does not allow the UNHCR to perform an RSD procedure.³⁶³ Accordingly, exclusion adjaducation process related to Syrians is also deviating from the normal procedure. Under such an exceptional regime, it is hard to identify the power sharing between the UNHCR and Turkish authorities with regard to the exclusion process.

Nevertheless, although UNHCR-Turkey does not carry out registration and RSD processes for Syrians, the organization conducts a very limited scope of RSD procedure for resettlement purposes.³⁶⁴ This is because "certain governments have informed UNHCR of their interest in resettling Syrians from the region," and the UNHCR is the institution identifying limited numbers of Syrians to be resettled to these countries.³⁶⁵ In doing so, the

³⁵⁸ The regulation is available in Turkish online at www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2014/10/20141022-15-1.pdf. The regulation was issued on the basis of Article 91 of the Law on Foreigners and Inetrnational Protection. Before the Regulation came into force in 2014, there was a directive issued by the Turkish government in April 2012 to "explain the substance and application of the Temporary Protection regime." Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338.

³⁵⁹ "Syrian Refugees in Turkey Frequently Asked Questions", UNHCR (January 2015), online < www.fluechtlingshilfe.ch/assets/hilfe/syrien/faq-syrians-in-turkey-english.pdf >

³⁶⁰ Senay Ozden, "Syrian refugees in Turkey." (2013) at 5.

³⁶¹ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338 at 113.

³⁶² Which is done by the UNHCR.

³⁶³ Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra note 338 at 113.

³⁶⁴ "Resettlement and humanitarian admission are processes through which refugees who are vulnerable in their country of asylum can be moved to a third country." "Syrian Refugees in Turkey Frequently Asked Questions", UNHCR (January 2015), online < www.fluechtlingshilfe.ch/assets/hilfe/syrien/faq-syrians-in-turkey-english.pdf > at 8. ³⁶⁵ *Ibid*.

UNHCR is eliminating Syrians who can not be eligible for resettlement at the first stage. This process of elimination is called "de-prioritization."³⁶⁶ A quick conclusion might be that since the Turkish authorities solely carry out the registration process for Syrians, the UNHCR does not have any decisive roles in the Syrian refugee crisis in terms of the RSD process. This result is partially correct. However, I argue that the key point lies in the "deprioritization" process of the UNHCR. In other words, through the deprioritization processes, the UNHCR still collects information about the alleged offenders of Syrian nationals of serious international crimes. However, as the organization does not carry out RSD procedure for Syrians, the cases with serious exclusion triggers are de-prioritized and not adjudicated. What happens to the de-prioritized cases afterwards and how many Syrian cases are de-prioritized on this basis, are unknown. At the time of writing, information about the current policy and as to whether the UNHCR shares profiles of Syrians in deprioritized cases with the Turkish authorities has been officially requested from UNHCR-Ankara; but, there has been no answer.

4.3. Agreement between UNHCR-Turkey and Turkish authorities

Another unknown area is the agreement between UNHCR-Turkey and the Turkish authorities. There is no publicly available information about the presence of such an agreement. As it is indicated in the recent report on Syrian Refugees, there is no record of a memorandum of understanding between the Turkish government and the UNCHR.³⁶⁷ Information pertaining to the existence of such an agreement and to the exclusion part have officially been requested from UNHCR-Ankara; no answer at the time of writing.

In spite of the fact that the content of the agreement is not available, there are only two possible ways the exclusion matter can be handled by UNHCR-Turkey: either the profile of excluded persons is shared with the Turkish state or not.

³⁶⁶ Correspondence with a legal officer at the UNHCR. (On file with author)

³⁶⁷ "The only publicly available document regarding the status of UNHCR in Turkey is a "letter from 1960 through which the Turkish Prime Minister extends permission to UNHCR to establish representation in Turkey." *Protecting Syrian Refugees Law and Policies Report supra* note 338.

I will apply "the concurrent liability model" to two groups; first, the ordinary exclusion process for non-European asylum-seekers, and second, the exclusion process for Syrian asylum-seekers. The scope of this assessment will be limited to crimes triggering the obligation of Turkey to extradite or prosecute.

4.4. The Concurrent Liability Model and Non-European Asylum Seekers in Turkey

Recalling that UNHCR-Turkey continues to conduct exclusion analyses as a part of the ordinary RSD procedure for non-European refugees, the first possibility is that the UN Agency shares information and profile of excluded persons with Turkey; but Turkish authorities do not launch criminal investigations against them as a result.³⁶⁸ In such a situation, the Turkish authorities are either expelling excluded persons to their home countries or allowing them to stay in Turkey, creating a "safe haven" situation. The third possibility is Turkey launching criminal investigations against these people. Though, this is not easy to determine as there is no publicly available document with regard to such an investigation. On the other hand, expulsion is not an unfamiliar scenario considering the policies followed by other countries towards excluded persons. Most states have often been reluctant to enforce jurisdiction over extraterritorial offences, given the obvious difficulties in securing witness testimony and corroborating the evidence.³⁶⁹ For example, in the Netherlands, the applicant is sometimes 'tolerated' in 1 F cases.³⁷⁰ Likewise, in the United Kingdom, in those cases, applicants are then placed on 'discretionary leave' and their status is regularly reviewed "until removal becomes a viable option."³⁷¹

Nonetheless, as the UNHCR's liability is limited to the process it has sole power over, at the time the information is shared with the Turkish authorities, its liability is over and the

³⁶⁸ There is no publicly available document about the numbers of excluded persons by the UNHCR-Ankara and the cases currently processed by the institution. This information is requested; but no answer yet.

³⁶⁹ Goodwin-Gill, *supra* note 129 at 204.

³⁷⁰ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

³⁷¹ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

liability passes to Turkey. Since this thesis focuses mainly on the responsibilities of the UNHCR during the post-exclusion phase, I will not analyse Turkey's international obligations to prosecute that might occur in relation to the excluded persons.

The second alternative is that the UNHCR does not share any information or share very limited information about excluded persons with Turkish authorities. In this scenario, in order to apply the concurrent liability model, first, international crimes triggering enforcement of the obligation to extradite or prosecute will be evaluated from the perspective of Turkey's obligations under international law.

4.4.1. Turkey's Obligations under International Law

As discussed under Chapter II, international crimes requiring the implementation of the obligation to extradite or prosecute within the context of Article 1 F crimes are grave breaches committed within the context of an IAC and an act of torture pursuant to the CAT. Turkey is a party to the 1949 Geneva Conventions.³⁷² Therefore, under international law Turkey is obliged to extradite or prosecute alleged offenders of the grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions committed within the context of an IAC. Indeed, Turkey is under an obligation to search for suspected offenders, regardless of their nationality and of the place of the offence, and either to bring them before their own courts or hand them over to another State party.³⁷³

As indicated by the UNHCR's Guidelines³⁷⁴, this situation might be relevant³⁷⁵ to persons excluded on the basis of serious suspicion of involvement in grave breaches of the 1949 Geneva Conventions during the Iran-Iraq war, the invasion and occupation of Kuwait in

³⁷² Turkey ratified The 1949 Geneva Conventions on 10 February 1954. However, Turkey has not signed the 1977 Additional Protocols. "Turkey- International treaties adherence", Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law-Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts Project, www.genevaacademy.ch/RULAC/international treaties.php?id state=226 >

³⁷³ "The scope and application of the principle of universal jurisdiction" ICRC (15 October 2010) online <www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/statement/united-nations-universal-jurisdiction-statement-2010-10-15.htm > ³⁷⁴ UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Iraq, 31 May 2012, HCR/EG/IRQ/12/03, online <www.refworld.org/docid/4fc77d522.html > [UNHCR Eligibility Guideline for Iraqis]

³⁷⁵ In the context of UNHCR-Turkey's work

1990, subsequent Gulf War and "[t]he period from the U.S.-led invasion in March 2003 until the handover of sovereignty to the Iraqi Interim Government on 28 June 2004."³⁷⁶ As to acts of torture, Turkey is a party to the CAT.³⁷⁷ Accordingly, Turkey is obliged either to extradite or prosecute alleged offenders of an act of torture. This might be relevant for the persons excluded on the basis of serious suspicion of involvement in torture committed by Iraqi Security Forces under former- Saddam Hussein regime and the current Iraqi regime.³⁷⁸

I used examples from Iraq because UNHCR-Turkey's monthly statistics as of March 2015 shows that with 23.525 registered Iraqi cases, Iraqis constitute the largest population in Turkey followed by Afghans and Iranians.³⁷⁹ UNHCR-Turkey continues to carry out RSD processes and exclusion analyses for these cases. In doing so, the UN Agency implements an initial screening process seeking "to identify both those whose vulnerabilities create an urgent need for resettlement and those who require a more thorough exclusion assessment."³⁸⁰ Consequently, Iraqi cases triggering the need for an exclusion interview are flagged by the UNHCR.³⁸¹ In those cases, the UNHCR staff undertakes a separate exclusion analysis.³⁸² Yet, there is no publicly available information as to how many exclusion triggered cases are processed and how many refugees are excluded by the decision of UNHCR-Turkey.

³⁷⁷ Ratification by Turkey on 1984 UN Convention against Torture- *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment,* 10 December 1984, UNTS 1465 at 85. ³⁷⁸ "In the Iraq context, acts such as assassinations, abductions or torture committed by State security forces, armed opposition groups (pre-2003) or insurgency or criminal groups or militias (post-2003) may fall within the scope of Article 1F(b)." UNHCR Eligibility Guideline for Iraqis, supra note 374 at 143. ³⁷⁹ Please see UNHCR monthly statistics for 2015; "UNHCR Turkey's Monthly Statistics as of January 2015",

³⁷⁶ UNHCR Eligibility Guideline for Iraqis, *supra* note 374 at 143.

³⁷⁹ Please see UNHCR monthly statistics for 2015; "UNHCR Turkey's Monthly Statistics as of January 2015", UNHCR (January 2015) online < www.unhcr.org.tr/uploads/root/eng(26).pdf >

Also, "Iraqis were the second largest group of asylum-seekers with a total of 28,900 new applications registered during the first half of 2014, most of them in Turkey (15,700), Jordan (5,700), and Germany (2,100)." "UNHCR Mid-Year Trends 2014", UNHCR, < online www.unhcr.org/54aa91d89.pdf >

The unprecedented increase in the number of non-Syrian new arrivals continues in the first quarter of 2014, thus making Turkey the fifth largest recipient of individual asylum claims amongst all industrialized nations. As of end of April 2014, there are 86,927 persons of concern in Turkey – not including Syrian refugees- registered with UNHCR. UNHCR. Submission by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees for the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights' Compilation Report –Universal Periodic Review: Republic of Turkey (2014).

³⁸⁰ Bond supra note 28 at 44.

³⁸¹ Bond supra note 28.

³⁸² "Resettlement of Iraqi Refugees", UNHCR (12 Mar 2007), online <www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/45fab0242.html> 6.

Recalling that under the concurrent liability model, the UNHCR is liable for the parts that it has a sole authority over, the organization might be liable for the information that it gathered during the exclusion assessment. However, this argument is more relevant to the finalized exclusion cases. That is to say, sharing information with the Turkish state for the purpose of initiating a criminal investigation should be considered only for the persons who are to be excluded from international protection. This is because the UNHCR is very careful and generally reluctant to exclude refugees, which indicates that individuals finally excluded by a decision of the UNHCR show a robust profile for the commission of alleged crimes. As a part of the exclusion assessment there is a proportionality test whereby the gravity of the offence in question is weighed against the consequences of exclusion to ensure that the exclusion clauses are applied in a manner consistent with the overriding humanitarian object and purpose of the 1951 Refugee Convention.³⁸³ The UNHCR perceives Article 1 F as "an exception to human rights...and advocates for a restrictive approach to its application" ³⁸⁴ and ensures that all of the relevant circumstances are considered before denying protection.³⁸⁵

In Turkey, the universal jurisdiction based on treaty obligation with regard to certain offences, has been incorporated into national legislation. As put forward by Goodwin-Gill, the obligation to prosecute would appear to result in the obligation to conduct a "preliminary enquiry into the facts, to co-operate, and to exchange information with other states or international organizations having a recognized interest in the matter or the offender, as well as obligations generally relating to process, impartiality."³⁸⁶ In case the profiles of excluded persons are shared with Turkish authorities, public prosecutors can launch a criminal investigation against the excluded persons upon the request from the Minister of Justice based

³⁸³ UNHCR Guideline on Application of the Exclusion Clause, *supra* note 65.

³⁸⁴ Bond supra note 28.

³⁸⁵ Other individuals who are initially flagged for an exclusion assessment but not excluded at the final stage due to their not failing in fulfilling the proportionality test or other reasons should not be considered under the scope of the concurrent liability model.

³⁸⁶ Goodwin-Gill, *supra* note 129 at 220.

on Article 13 of the Turkish Criminal Code.³⁸⁷ Information collected from the International Law department of Turkish Ministry of Justice shows that the Ministry of Justice has requested prosecution of extraterritorial international crimes several times, one of which was concluded recently.³⁸⁸

To sum up, in cases in which UNHCR-Turkey is a sole authority for the exclusion process and hence, collects information about excluded persons' profile, the UN Agency is concurrently liable to facilitate prosecution of excluded persons. This is because, in case UNHCR-Turkey does not inform them, Turkish authorities can not learn commission of alleged crimes that might trigger Turkey's international obligation to extradite or prosecute. This is the direct result of having sole power over the process. On the other hand, under the concurrent liability model, Turkey is still liable to ensure proper information exchange between the UNHCR and its authorities. Having said this, UNHCR-Turkey might have reasonable concerns in not sharing the information with local authorities, which will be discussed under Section 4.6. Possible Drawbacks of the UNHCR regarding the Information Exchange.

4.5.Concurrent Liability Model and Syrian exclusion related cases

The key point under the concurrent liability model is to have a state like authority over the process, partially or totally. However, as explained earlier (under Section 4.2), unlike the ordinary RSD procedure, the Turkish state has a sole authority- including exclusion analysisover the management of the Syrian refugee crisis. UNHCR-Turkey is only identifying Syrian refugees to be resettled to the third countries. In doing so, the UN Agency is deprioritizing

³⁸⁷ According to Article 13 of the Turkish Criminal Code, following extraterritorial crimes can be prosecuted in Turkey; genocide, torture, crimes against humanity, human trafficking, felonious homicide, intentional environmental pollution, production and trade of drugs and stimulants, facilitating use of drugs and stimulants, manufacturing and trade of instruments used in production of money and valuable seals/stamps,bribery, whoredom, confiscation or hijacking of aircraft, vehicles or vessels or offences committed with the intention to give damage to these properties. Turkish Criminal Code No. 5237 (entered into force on12 October 2004).
³⁸⁸ However, due to confidentiality reasons, the department does not provide more information as to how many

However, due to confidentiality reasons, the department does not provide more information as to how many cases have been processed until now. Source: Correpondence with a legal officer working in the International Relations department of the Ministry of Justice on 1 June 2015. (On file with author)

exclusion triggered cases. That is to say, although UNHCR-Turkey is collecting information about possible perpetrators of international crimes, this remains at a very preliminary level. The information being collected through the de-prioritization process should not be compared to that of being collected through an ordinary exclusion assessment. Therefore, considering that UNHCR-Turkey does not have state-like power over the exclusion assessment of Syrian cases and the deprioritization of Syrian cases on the basis of exclusion related reasons do not amount to gathering credible and sufficient information in relation to the alleged crimes, the concurrent liability model is not applicable to the relation between UNHCR-Turkey and Turkey for the Syrian cases. To date, Syrian cases triggering serious exclusion assessment can only raise a question as to whether the Turkish state is fulfilling its international obligations with regard to the principle to extradite or prosecute. Yet, this topic is not within the scope of this research.

4.6. Possible Drawbacks of the UNHCR regarding the Information Exchange

As mentioned earlier, UNHCR-Turkey may still have liability to share non-Syrian excluded persons' profile with Turkish authorities with a view to facilitating criminal investigation against them. However, elucidating possible concerns preventing the UNHCR's cooperation with host states is of great importance. Some of those are very similar to the problems concerning the implementation of the universal jurisdiction. These drawbacks can be categorized into four main areas; (i) concerns relating to politicizing the humanitarian nature of asylum seeking and selectivity in criminal prosecutions by a host state, (ii) procedural and due process related problems, (iii) the concerns related to evidentiary standards and (iv) the confidentiality related problems. I will analyse these drawbacks from a general UNHCR perspective.

First, when it comes to the politicization of the humanitarian nature of asylum-seeking, a too strict application of the exclusion provision might cause considerable amount of individuals to be *de facto* 'pre-sentenced'.³⁸⁹ A punitive function of the process would eventually threaten or harm "the confidence which asylum-seekers should have in asylum procedures."³⁹⁰ Also, the UNHCR may not want to cooperate with host states due to the selectivity problem.³⁹¹ Selectivity in international criminal law occurs when "international crimes are prosecuted only where there is a political reason for doing so."³⁹² For example, according to the latest Rule of Law Index³⁹³, Turkey's criminal justice level, including the components of no discrimination, no corruption, no proper government influence and due process of law is considered in "low" with a rank of 76 out of 102 countries. Considering this data, the selectivity problem is likely to occur in the Turkish State's position against the current regime in Syria³⁹⁴ and its possible effects might be traced on the future prosecutions of Syrians - if there will be any- on the basis of Article 1 F crimes.³⁹⁵

The second concern is about ensuring basic due process rights of asylum-seekers during the adjudication part of the exclusion process and that of excluded persons during the criminal investigation to be conducted by a host state. During exclusion interviews, "asylum seekers suspected by the UNHCR of involvement in criminal activity do not benefit from a number of the procedural protections to which they would be entitled if they were charged before" international courts and national courts at large.³⁹⁶ These procedural rules include the right to counsel, the right to know the allegations against them, the right to challenge evidence on a variety of grounds, and the right to cross-examine witnesses.³⁹⁷ In case procedural laws have not been adapted by a host state, this can violate the right of the accused to a fair trial,

³⁸⁹ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

³⁹⁰ Cryer, *supra* note 154 at 95.

³⁹¹ *Ibid*.

³⁹² *Ibid*.

³⁹³ "Rule of Law Index 2015-Turkey", World Justice Project, online <

data.worldjusticeproject.org/#/groups/TUR>

³⁹⁴ Please see Fadi Hakura, "Why Turkey is increasing pressure on Assad" CNN (February 10, 2012) online http://www.cnn.com/2012/02/09/opinion/syria-turkey-oped/

³⁹⁵ For example, while opponents of the Esad regime can get political favour during the prosecution phase, it can be totally opposite for the proponents.

³⁹⁶ Bond supra note 28 at 46-47.

³⁹⁷ Bond supra note 28 at 46-47.

because "the position of the defence in these types of proceedings, is considerably weaker than in proceedings related to domestic crimes."³⁹⁸ The defence will encounter challenges in conducting "its own investigation, particularly abroad."³⁹⁹ In exercising universal jurisdiction, host states might be biased against international crimes having a political nature and punishments' might be inhuman, which raises serious questions regarding sufficient respect for basic due process rights.⁴⁰⁰

"The detection, investigation and prosecution of suspects" of serious international crimes requires special knowledge and skills.⁴⁰¹ Due to the absence of a specialized and well resourced units, there might be limited investigations and prosecutions in spite of "the existence of relevant domestic legislation providing for universal jurisdiction" in a host state.⁴⁰² The lack of sufficient resources and structures in a host state can also result in the host state's failure in estimating how many suspects are indeed staying on its territory.⁴⁰³

Similar to the due process related problems, there might be concerns related to the evidentiary standards. One of the most important problems associated with the evidentiary standards is that asylum-seekers might lie about their activities in their countries of origins.⁴⁰⁴ In case they are not aware of the existence of the exclusion provision, they may make up "stories about defection or rebellion, hoping that this will convince immigration officials that they risk persecution upon return and that such stories will only increase their chances of obtaining refugee protection."⁴⁰⁵ When it comes to the levels of threshold required for

³⁹⁸ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

³⁹⁹ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

⁴⁰⁰ Cryer, *supra* note 154 at footnote 160.

⁴⁰¹ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

⁴⁰² "The experiences in countries such as Germany, Belgium and The Netherlands, where the establishment of specialised units resulted in the prosecution and conviction of a relatively high number of suspects, suggest that the limited investigations and prosecutions in the United Kingdom since 2005, despite the existence of relevant domestic legislation providing for universal jurisdiction, and despite a relatively high number of suspects already present and others frequently travelling to the United Kingdom, could be attributed to the lack of a specialised and well resourced unit." *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴⁰³ *Report on the War Crimes Units supra* note 99.

⁴⁰⁴ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴⁰⁵ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

criminal convictions, "[t]he evidentiary standard of proving 'serious reasons for considering" that an applicant committed any of the crimes enumerated under Article 1 F is much lower than "the 'beyond reasonable doubt' threshold required for a criminal conviction."⁴⁰⁶ Considering this, there may not be "a high conviction rate of excluded persons."⁴⁰⁷

In case the profile of the excluded persons is shared with a host state for the prosecution purposes, "collecting evidence abroad in post or actual conflict situations and transporting such evidence to a court" situated far away is another challenge for the investigation phase and may cast a doubt on the credibility of such evidence.⁴⁰⁸ Also, witnesses are generally located in the territorial state and victims are often too traumatised ⁴⁰⁹ to be a part of a criminal investigation.

Presumably, one of the most important challenges related to the information sharing is the confidential nature of asylum-seeking. According to the UNHCR's Guidelines on Exclusion, the principle of confidentiality is applied in principle "even when a final determination of exclusion has been made" in order to "preserve the integrity of the asylum system- information given on the basis of confidentiality must remain protected."⁴¹⁰ The dilemmatic nature of sharing information with third parties is not only relevant to the relation between the UNHCR and host states but also between the state's immigration offices and prosecution services. For example, in the Netherlands, RSD interviewers assure the confidentiality regarding the information provided by the applicant and "that it will not be shared with third parties."⁴¹¹ Despite this, "information sharing about (possibly to be)

⁴⁰⁶ *Fitzpatrick supra note* 130 at 292.

⁴⁰⁷ "So far, only four excluded individuals have been successfully prosecuted and convicted in the Netherlands.21 Considering this low success rate, it is disputable whether notifying the Prosecutor of all potential 1F cases at an early stage is in fact desirable." Reijven&Wijk supra note 8.

⁴⁰⁸ Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99. ⁴⁰⁹ *Report on the War Crimes Units supra* note 99.

⁴¹⁰ UNHCR- Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion supra note 21.

⁴¹¹ "unless this is necessary in the execution of the Aliens Act and in supervising aliens" Reijven&Wijk supra note 8.

excluded applicants" can still be in the interest of security and justice.⁴¹² Although information sharing with a wide range of actors is not encouraged, "careful sharing of information about a selected number of high risk individuals with a selective number of actors could be the way forward."⁴¹³ In support of this argument, "[t]he Dutch Supreme Court in 2008 confirmed in a case against two former members of the KhAD that the use of statements obtained in the asylum procedure as proof in a criminal procedure did not violate the nemo tenetur principle and the right against self-incrimination."⁴¹⁴ In deciding so, the Court asserted that "the use of such information and the violation of privacy had been proportional."⁴¹⁵

In case the information related to "the alleged criminal background and whereabouts of (possibly to be) excluded applicants" is shared, this would ease for forum states monitoring, treatment and potentially preventing the commission of new crimes.⁴¹⁶

To sum up, the drawbacks related to the information sharing should carefully be evaluated in their potentially being against the humanitarian nature of asylum-seeking. In the Rule of Law Index, Turkey is ranked 80th out of 102 countries. This shows that if the information related to excluded persons are shared by the UNHCR with the Turkish state, there might be serious challenges in relation to due process rights of the excluded persons during the criminal investigation phase. Considering all the drawbacks, it is disputable whether sharing information with all host states or otherwise holding the UNHCR concurrently liable in this failure is still desirable. So what should the UNHCR do in such a dilemmatic situation? On the one hand, if the UN Agency does not share the information, this might cause its liability in international arena. On the other hand, if it shares them, this might lead more serious problems. In the following section, I will make some suggestions.

⁴¹² *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴¹³ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴¹⁴ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴¹⁵ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

⁴¹⁶ *Reijven&Wijk supra* note 8.

4.7. Slicing the Gordian knot

Although the UNHCR's work has officially been confined to an "entirely non-political character, the organization "does not operate in a political vacuum."⁴¹⁷ The refugee phenomenon affects global community raising "political, security and humanitarian concerns."⁴¹⁸ The UN Agency's evolving functions makes it necessary in involving decisions of a political nature. The problem is that there is no "coherent conceptual framework to guide the consequences of this constantly evolving role."⁴¹⁹ In proposing suggestions to tackle this problem, I will build on the suggestions that have been put forward to harmonize incongruities between international refugee law and human rights law.

There might be two ways to address the lack of harmonization between international refugee law and human rights law; "either by solving the incongruities of both areas of international law, or by reconciling various ad hoc solutions."⁴²⁰ For the former, change in the provisions of the 1951 Refugee Convention or in the Statute of the UNHCR might be a solution; though, this would imply a serious adjustment which might discredit their value. ⁴²¹ Given this concern, "reconciling various ad hoc solutions" in solving the problem of the lack of harmonization between international refugee law and international criminal law could be the most feasible and sustainable ones.

Earlier, the establishment of "an independent international judicial commission" by the UNHCR with the function of providing "reasoned opinions on major questions relating to the constructions of the Convention"⁴²² was proposed. Similarly, the International Council of Voluntary Agencies (ICVA) proposed, as a part of the reform of the supervision of the 1951

⁴¹⁷ *Wilde supra* note 266.

⁴¹⁸ *Wilde supra* note 266.

⁴¹⁹ Wilde supra note 266.

⁴²⁰ Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo supra note 137.

⁴²¹ *Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo supra* note 137.

⁴²² Anthony M North, Joyce Chia. "Towards Convergence in the Interpretation of the Refugee Convention: A Proposal for the Establishment of an International Judicial Commission" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013) 215.

Refugee Convention, the foundation of an independent treaty body "that would receive periodic reports and group complaints and establish linkages to the UNHCR, civil society, and other institutions within the UN." ⁴²³ Gilbert further questioned whether an International Refugee Court could be "the means and the mechanisms to invoke greater 'coherence and oversight' in the application and interpretation of international refugee law."⁴²⁴

To date, the suggestions at large are related to the general interpretation and application of the 1951 Refugee Convention and finding a way in unifying the interpretation among member states. On the other hand, suggestions related to the post-exclusion phase and treatment of excluded persons should have a specific and straightforward approach.

In this vein, as mentioned under Chapter II, an ECOSOC or General Assembly's policy directive reconciliating the UNCHR's current policy with the host states' obligations to extradite or to prosecute might be a suggestion. Concretely, the foundation of an independent international commission composed of members from the host states and international experts exclusively tackling the post-exclusion phase could significantly contribute to harmonization. Considering the concerns related to fluctuant rule of law situations in each host state, the commission might address these problems specific to the each state and support capacity building in states' judiciary -only for the exclusion related prosecutions. This might include assignment of national or international judges or prosecutors having expertise in international criminal law and establishing mechanisms and procedures to ensure accountability and transparency for acts within this kind of exclusion related investigations. The commission can also provide effective coordination and cooperation between national authorities.

Alternatively, specialized units⁴²⁵ can be established to investigate and prosecute Article 1 F crimes in each host state. For example, specialized war crime units were founded

⁴²³ Jones supra note 51 at 81.

⁴²⁴ Simeon, "The Application and Interpretation of International Humanitarian Law", *supra* note 31 at 82.

⁴²⁵ "The first specialised units were established to investigate and prosecute Nazi war criminals in Germany (1958),the United States (1979), Canada, (1985), the United Kingdom (1991), Australia (1987) and Poland

within the Immigration and Naturalisation Department of the UK Border Agency in 2004. 426 A special Article 1 F unit was established in the Netherlands in 1997. 427 The unit is forwarding Article 1 F cases to the Dutch Prosecution Service when a case meets the criteria of Article 1 F.428 However, the U.K. and the Netherlands are countries which conduct RSD process within their own systems. In order for specialized units to work in a host state where the UNHCR conducts the exclusion phase, the UN Agency should share the profile of the excluded persons with the units. In the case of Turkey, specialized Article 1 F units deciding which cases are to be forwarded for a criminal investigation can be established under the direction of a newly introduced DGMM. In order to ensure impartiality, the units can be composed of experts from the UNHCR and the Turkish state. The shortcoming of the system might be the UNHCR's strict confidentiality rules which might impede sharing of the profile of the excluded persons and ensuring due process rights of the suspects during the investigation phase. Also, the system of specialized units in host states will continue to put the UNHCR under a spotlight because of the information exchange system.

5. Conclusion

At present, there are more than 15 million refugees in the world.⁴²⁹ There are almost 70 states⁴³⁰ including Lebanon, Jordan⁴³¹ and Turkey where the RSD processes are conducted by the UNHCR. In Southeast Asia, only three countries are parties to the 1951 Refugee Convention while the countries receiving most asylum-seekers, such as Thailand and Malaysia, are not parties to the Convention.⁴³² This shows that the UNHCR has a state-

⁴²⁹Jones supra note 51 at 76.

^{(1998).} The units were typically established in response to the findings of national commissions of inquiry, which invariably determined a large presence of Nazi war crime suspects living in the countries concerned." Report on the War Crimes Units supra note 99.

⁴²⁶*Ibid*.

⁴²⁷ *Ibid*. ⁴²⁸ *Ibid*.

⁴³⁰ Committee Report, supra note 50 at para 18.

⁴³¹ Both agreements concluded between the UNHCR and Lebanon and Jordan assigned responsibility for refugee status determination to UNHCR. Kagan supra note 310.

⁴³² Sriprapha Petcharamesree. "International Protection and Public Accountability: The roles of Civil Society" in

substitute role in many countries due to the lack of protectoral framework for refugees. Yet, the rights, cooperation and commitment defined more than 60 years ago⁴³³ appear to not support the realities of international law. Although other international regimes including international human rights have seen profound changes since the establishment of the UNHCR, "the governance of the international refugee regime can be described at best as static and at worst as inert." 434

The phenomenon of exclusion assessment conducted by the UNHCR and failure in sharing information pertaining to excluded persons with host states causing a "safe haven" in the host states is a reality regardless of how and where it results from. I argue that if ensuring the flow of information between an immigration office and a prosecution office to suppress international crimes is a legal obligation for a state, then the same obligation emerges for the UNHCR in states where the organization takes over the state's responsibility in these areas. On the other hand, this is an emerging area of law. There might be strong criticism against such an argument given that states at large do not ensure such an information flow when the RSD process is carried out by the states themselves. In such a situation, why should the global community give this task to the UNCHR, which must maintain its humanitarian nature. This is a very valid concern.

However, not questioning the UNHCR's policies towards excluded persons is creating another odd scenario where an organization working under the auspices of the UN tacitly causes the impunity for perpetrators of the international crimes. As articulated under Article 55(c) of the UN Charter, the UN is mandated to promote "the universal respect for, and observance of" human rights which, arguably include a duty to suppress international crimes.

The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013) 278. ⁴³³ *Jones supra* note 51 at 76. ⁴³⁴ *Ibid.*

⁴³⁵ Thus, analyzing the UNCHR's acts and omissions in this area is more important than questioning states' duties and efficiency in fulfilling duties in this respect. If the UN cannot achieve unity and commitment to eradicate impunity among its agencies, how would it be possible to convince 193 member states to do the same thing?

The fragmentation of law should not be a cause for turmoil but rather an opportunity for constructive approaches. Hence, this thesis does not aim at criticizing the UNHCR's acts blindly or designating it as being the black sheep of the UN family. On the contrary, in a world where 60 millions of people are displaced and nearly 20 million people are refugees⁴³⁶, the UNCHR's efforts in the humanitarian area are invaluable and necessary. The UN Agency is carefully working to help refugees at large with a very little budget and source. However, great power comes with great responsibilities. This paper concludes that due to its evolving functions, the UNHCR is concurrently liable for the failure of the prosecution of excluded persons, together with host states where the RSD process is conducted by the organization and where it is a legal obligation for the host state to extradite or prosecute alleged offenders of Article 1 F crimes. On the other hand, putting all responsibility on the UNHCR is far too much for a humanitarian agency to carry. The global community should find a solution to prevent this situation. Unless such a solution is found, it is clear that the organization will continue to cause the impunity regardless of meaning to cause it and subsequently, will be concurrently liable because of it.

As to the case study of the Syrian refugee crisis in Turkey, I conclude that the UNHCR does not have any liability as it does not have an authoritative role in the RSD process of Syrians. However, the UNHCR continues to carry out RSD procedure for non-Syrian asylum-seekers in Turkey. As of end of April 2014, there are 86,927 non-Syrian

⁴³⁵ Enache-Brown&Fried supra note 297.

⁴³⁶ UNHCR, Press Release, "UNHCR warns of dangerous new era in worlwide displacement as report shows almost 60 million people forced to flee their home", (18 June 2015) online < www.unhcr.org/55813f0e6.html >

persons of concern including Iraqis, Afghans and Iranians in Turkey registered with the UNHCR.⁴³⁷ This statistic shows that the UNHCR still has a decisive role for the considerable amount of asylum-seekers in Turkey. Therefore, in case UNHCR-Turkey does not share the profile of excluded persons with the Turkish authorities, the UNHCR is liable under the concurrent liability model for the Article 1 F crimes triggering Turkey's obligation to extradite or prosecute.

This thesis also shows that there is no transparency in (i) numbers of how many people are excluded by the decision of the UNHCR, (ii) the way that the exclusion process is carried out by the organization, (iii) processes as to what happens to those who are excluded and (iv) an agreement between host state and the UNHCR in terms of the exclusion process. As questioned by Reijven and Wijk, are there a few hundred or thousands of people excluded? "Are they allegedly low-level, hands-on perpetrators, or high level bureaucrats who orchestrated crimes against humanity, or genocide? As it stands, we simply do not know."⁴³⁸ Therefore, the first step should be ensuring transparency and accountability in the exclusion processes. The UNHCR should review its internal policies with regard to transparency and the confidentiality rules. The second step can be a finding a global solution for excluded persons. In order to ensure objectivity and due process rights, the establishment of an independent international commission that will have a responsibility and decision-making capacity over these individuals might be a feasible option. This commission can assign cases to states which have the resources and respect due process rights, are eager to prosecute excluded persons or the commission could work with host states which will prosecute excluded persons, for capacity-building. Alternatively, such a commission can cooperate with the International Criminal Court.

⁴³⁷ UNHCR. Submission by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees for the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights' Compilation Report –Universal Periodic Review: Republic of Turkey (2014).

⁴³⁸ Reijven&Wijk-Caught in Limbo supra note 271.

All in all, this thesis points out that there is an impunity problem resulting from the governance of international refugee regime and to date, none of the institutions are held accountable for this situation. This is an urgent matter, in dire need of examination by the global community: ignoring it will only hurt the international justice systems' nascent reputation.

Appendices

Jurisdiction over crimes and acts to Article 1F CSR51	Permissive	Mandatory by convention	Mandatory by Customary International Law (mandatory to non-parties)
Article IF(a)			
Crimes against peace	no?	no	по
War Crimes			
- grave breaches	yes	yes	no?
- Hague law, Common Article 3, APII	Yes*	No	no?
'Crimes against humanity'	Yes*	No	по
- Torture	Yes	Yes	?
Article IF(b)			
'Common crimes'	Yes?	No	по
- Terrorism**	Yes	Yes	?
- Hijacking	Yes	Yes	?
- Drug-Trafficking	Yes	Yes	?
- Hostage-Taking	Yes	Yes	?
Article IF(c)			
Acts contrary to UN purpose			
and principles			
- Terrorism**	Yes	Yes	?

(*) As a matter of customary law
(**) Relating to the specific acts prohibited by conventions
(?) Uncertainty regarding a possibly emerging customary obligation

Chart I- Larseaus, *supra* note 69 at 92.

Chart II- The Concurrent Liability Model



BIBLIOGRAPHY

LEGISLATION

Turkish Legislation

Law No. 6458 on Foreigners and International Protection, 4 April 2013 (entered into force 11 April 2013)

Temporary Protection Regulation, issued by the Council of Ministers on 13 October 2014 (entered into force 22 October 2014)

Turkish Criminal Code No. 5237 (entered into force 12 October 2004).

Regulation No. 1994/6169 on the Procedures and Principles related to Possible Population Movements and Aliens Arriving in Turkey either as Individuals or in Groups Wishing to Seek Asylum either from Turkey or Requesting Residence Permission in order to Seek Asylum From Another Country (last amended 2006), 19 January 1994, < online www.refworld.org/docid/49746cc62.html>

International Instruments

Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, (10 December 1984), 1465 UNTS 85.

- Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts against the Safety of Civil Aviation, 23 September 1971, 974 UNTS 177 (entered into force 26 January 1973)
- Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts Against the Safety of Maritime Navigation, 10 March 1988, 1678 UNTS 221, (entered into force 1 March 1992)
- Convention for the Suppression of the Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft, 16 December 1970, UNTS 12325(entered into force on 14 October 1971)
- Convention on Offences and Certain Other Acts Committed on Board Aircraft, 14 September 1963, 704 UNTS 219, (entered into force 4 December 1969)
- Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Materials, 3 March 1980, 1456 UNTS 101(entered into force 8 February 1978)

- Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons, including Diplomatic Agents, 14 December 1973, 1035 UNTS 167, (entered into force 20 February 1977)
- Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, (9 December 1948), 78 UNTS 277.
- Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, (28 July 1951), 189 UNTS 137.
- Convention (I) for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field. Geneva, 12 August 1949, Vol. 1, International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva, 23 (entered into force 21 October 1950).
- Convention (II) for the Amelioration of the Condition of Wounded, Sick and Shipwrecked Members of Armed Forces at Sea. Geneva, 12 August 1949, Vol. 1, International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva, 51 (entered into force 21 October 1950).
- Convention (III) Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War. Geneva, 12 August 1949, Vol.
 1, International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva, 75 (entered into force 21 October 1950).
- Convention (IV) Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War. Geneva, 12 August 1949, Vol. 1, International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva, 153 (entered into force 21 October 1950).
- European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights, (1955) 213 R.T.N.U. 221.
- *European Union Council Decision on the investigation and prosecution of genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes*, 2003/335/JHA, Official Journal 118/12, 14 May 2003.
- European Council Common Position of 27 December 2001 on combating terrorism (2001/930/CFSP). Article 16.
- *International Convention Against the Taking of Hostages*, 17 December 1979, GA res. 34/146 (XXXIV), 34 UN GAOR Supp. (No. 46) at 245, UN Doc. A/34/46 (1979); 1316 UNTS 205; TIAS No. 11081; 18 ILM 1456 (1979), (entered into force 3 June 1983)

- International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance, 20 December 2006, UNTS 2716 (entered into force 23 December 2010).
- International Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism, G.A. Res. 109, U.N. GAOR, 54th Sess., Supp. No. 49, U.N. Doc A/54/49 (Vol. I) (1999), S. Treaty Doc. No. 106-49 (2000), 39 I.L.M. 270 (2000), 9 December 1999 (entered into force 10 April 2002)
- International Convention for the Suppression of Terrorist Bombing, 15 December 1997, UNTS 2149 (entered into force 23 May 2001)
- International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, (16 December 1966), 14668 UNTS.
- Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees, (31 January 1967), 606 UNTS 267.
- Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, (17 July 1998), UNTS 2187 (entered into force 1 July 2002)
- Statute of the Office of the UNHCR, contained in the Annex to UN General Assembly Resolution 428 (V) of 14 December 1950. UNGA Resolution 428 (V) (14 December 1950)

The European Convention on the Suppression of Terrorism, 27 January 1977, ETS-90

United Nations Convention Against Transnational Organized Crime, 15 November 2000, UNTS 2225 (entered into force 29 September 2003)

Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, (23 May 1969), 1155 UNTS 331.

JURISPRUDENCE

International

Case Concerning Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Bosnia and Herzegovina v. Serbia and Montenegro), ICJ Reports (2007).

Chahal v. UK, Appl. no. 70/1995/576/662, ECtHR, Grand Chamber, 15 November 1996.

Constitution of the Maritime Safety Committee of the Intergovernmental Maritime Consultative Organization (IMCO), [1960] ICJ Rep 73.

- Interpretation of the Agreement of 25 March 1951 between the WHO and Egypt, Advisory Opinio [1980] ICJ Rep.
- K.R.S. v. United Kingdom, Appl. No. 32733/08, ECtHR, 2 December 2008
- Legal Consequences for States of the Continued Presence of South Africa in Namibia (South West Africa) notwithstanding Security Council Resolution 276, Advisory Opinion, [1996] ICJ Rep 4.
- North Sea Continental Shelf Cases (Federal Republic of Germany/Denmark; Federal Republic of Germany/Netherlands), [1969] ICJ Rep 3.
- *Prosecutor v. Anto Furundzija,* IT-95-17/1, Judgement, (10 December 1998) (International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia, Trial Chamber)
- Prosecutor v. Dusko Tadic A/K/A "Dule", IT-94-1, Decision on the Defence Motion for Interlocutory Appeal on Jurisdiction, (2 October 1995) (International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia, Appeals Chamber)
- Questions Relating to the Obligation to Prosecute or Extradite (Belgium v. Senegal), Judgement [2012] ICJ Rep 2012.
- Reparation for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations, Advisory Opinion [1949] ICJ Rep 174.
- Tyrer v. United Kingdom (1979-1980) 2 EHRR 1, para. 31.
- *Tv. Secretary of State for the Home Department,* House of Lords [1996] 2 All ER 865, [1996] 2 WLR 766.

Others

Federation Nationale de Deportes et Internes Resistants et Patriotes and others v. Barbie, Criminal Chamber, 6 October 1983 (1984) International Law Reports, Vol. 78, 1988.

SECONDARY MATERIALS

Monographs

Aust, Anthony Modern Treaty Law and Practice (Cambridge University Press, 2000).

- Barutciski, Michael. "The Limits to the UNHCR's Supervisory Role" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013).
- Bassiouni, M.C.&E.M.Wise, Aut Dedere Aut Judicare: The Duty to Extradite or Prosecute in International Law (Dordrecht-Boston-London: Martinus Nijhoff, 1995)

Beigbeder, Yves. International Justice Against Impunity (Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff, 2005).

- Betts, Alexander& Gill Loescher & James Milner. UNHCR: The Politics and Practice of Refugee Protection (Oxford: Routledge, 2012).
- Cassese, Antonio & Paola Gaeta, Cassese's International Criminal Law (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013)
- Cryer, Robert *Prosecuting International Crimes Selectivity and International Criminal Law Regime* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2011).
- Eaglaton, Clyte International Organization and the Law of Responsibility, (Paris: Sirey, 1951) vol. 76.
- Fitzpatrick, Joan. Human Rights Protection for Refugees, Asylum-Seekers and Internally Displaced Persons: A Guide to International Mechanisms and Procedures (New York: Transnational Publishers, 2002).
- Gilbert, Geoff. 'Current Issues in the Application of the Exclusion Clauses' in E. Feller *et al.* (eds.), *Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR 's Global Consultations on International* Protection (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2003).
- Gilbert, Geoff. "Exclusion is Not Just about Saying 'No'Taking Exclusion Seriously in Complex Conflicts" *in* David Cantor&Jean-François Durieux eds. Refuge from Inhumanity? War Refugees and International Humanitarian Law (Netherlands: Brill/Nijhoff, 2014).

- Goodwin-Gill, Guy S. "Chapter 9- Crime In International Law: Obligations Erga Omnes And The Duty To Prosecute" in Guy S. Goodwin-Gill& Stefan Talmon eds. *The Reality of International* Law (Clarendon Press, 1999) 199
- Goodwin-Gill, Guy S&Jane McAdam. *The Refugee in Internarnational Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007).
- Grahl-Madsen, Atle The Status of Refugees in International Law: Refugee character (Leyden: A.W. Sijthoff, 1966-)
- Hathaway, James C. The Law of Refugee Status (Canada: LexisNexis Butterworths, 1991).
- Hathaway, James *The Rights of Refugees Under International Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005)
- Hathaway, James C. & Michelle Foster, *The Law of Refugee Status* (Cambridge: Cambridge University press, 2014)
- Jones, Martin. "The Governance Question: the UNHCR, the Refugee Convention and the International Refugee Regime" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2013) 75.
- Kourula, Pirkko. Broadening the Edges: Refugee Definition and International Protection Revisited (Netherlands: Martinus Nijhoff, 1997).
- Lewis, Corinne. UNHCR and International Refugee Law: From Treaties to Innovation (Oxford: Routledge, 2012).
- Malcontent, Peter&Ramesh Thakur. From Sovereign Impunity to International Accountability: The Search for Justice in a World of States (New York: United Nations Publications, 2004).
- McAdam, Jane. *Complementary Protection in International Refugee Law* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007).
- McCorquodale, Robert. "International Organisations and International Human Rights Law: One Giant Leap for Humankind" in Kaiyan Homi Kaikobad&Michael Bohlander eds.

International Law and Power: Perspectives on Legal Order and Justice Essays in Honour of Colin Warbrick (Netherlands: Brill, 2009) 141.

- Michel, Nicolas &Katherine Del Mar, In the essay of Transitional Justice in Andrew Clapham& Paola Gaeta eds. The Oxford Handbook of International Law in Armed Conflict (Oxford University Press, 2014)
- Musalo, Karen&Jennifer Moore & Richard A Boswell. *Refugee Law and Policy A Comparative and International Approach* (North Carolina: Carolina Academic Press, 2002).
- Nanda, Ved P. *Refugee Law and Policy: Internatisonal and U.S. Responses* (Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1989).
- Nicholson, Frances&Patrick Twomey. *Refugee Rights and Realities: Evolving International Concepts and Regimes* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999).
- North, Anthony M&Joyce Chia. "Towards Convergence in the Interpretation of the Refugee Convention: A Proposal for the Establishment of an International Judicial Commission" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013) 214.
- Petcharamesree, Sriprapha. "International Protection and Public Accountability: The roles of Civil Society" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013).
- Roht-Arriaza, Naomi. *Impunity and Human Rights in International Law and Practice* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1995).
- Schermers, Henry G. & Niels M. Blokker, *International Institutional Law* (Leiden&Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2011).
- Scobbie, Iain. "International organizations and international relations" in A Handbook of International Organisations (The Hague, London and Boston: Kluwer Law International, 1998) 831.

- Simeon, James C.. "Ethics and the exclusion of those who are not deserving of Convention of Convention refugee status" in Satvinder Singh Juss &Colin Harvey eds. *Contemporary Issues in Refugee Law* (Gloucester: Edward Elgar, 2013).
- Türk, Volker. "The UNHCR's Role in Supervising International Protection Standards in the Context of Its Mandate" in *The UNHCR and the Supervision of International Refugee Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013).
- Van Krieken, Peter J. *Refugee Law in Context: The Exclusion Clause* (The Hague: T.M.C. Asser Press, 1999).
- Weis, Paul. The Refugee Convention, 1951: The Travaux Preparatoires Analysed, with a Commentary by Dr Paul Weis (The Research Centre for International Law, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995).
- Zimmermann, Andreas. *The 1951 Convention Relating to The Status of Refugees and Its 1967 Protol- A Commentary* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2011).

Articles

- Akhavan, Payam. "Beyond impunity: Can International Criminal Justice Prevent Future Atrocities?" 96:7 (2001) Am. J. Int'l L. 8
- Akhavan, Payam. "Whither National Courts? The Rome Statute's Missing Half", 8 (2010) JICJ 1154.
- Arsanjanit, Mahnoush H.,"Claims Against International Organizations: Quis custodiet ipsos custodes" (1981) 7:2 Yale J. World Pub. Ord. 130
- Bassiouni, M. Cherif "Crimes Against Humanity: The Need for a Specialized Convention" (1994) 31 CJTL 457.
- Bond, Jennifer. "Excluding Justice: The Dangerous Intersection between Refugee Claims, Criminal Law, and 'Guilty' Asylum Seekers" (2012) 24:1 Int'l J Refugee L.

Boss, Maarten "Theory and Practice of Treaty Interpretation", (1980) 27 NILR.

Brölmann, Catherine. "A Flat Earth? International Organizations in the System of

International Law" (2001) 70 ActScandJurisGent 319.

- Creedon, Sarah. "The Exclusion Clause' and The Intercextion of International Criminal Law and the Refugee Convention" (2015) 18:84 Trinity CL Rev.
- Enache-Brown, Colleen&Ari Fried. "Universal Crime, Jurisdiction and Duty: The Obligation of Aut Dedere Aut Judicare in International Law" (1997) 43 McGill L J.
- Ferdinandusse, Ward. "The Prosecution of Grave Breaches in National Courts" (2009) 7 JICJ 723.
- Fitzpatrick, Joan. "The Post-Exclusion Phase: Extradition, Prosecution and Expulsion" (2000) 12 Int'l J. Refugee L.
- Gilbert, Geoff & Anna Magdalena Rüsch, "Jurisdictional Competence Through Protection to What Extent Can States Prosecute the Prior Crimes of Those to Whom They Have Extended Refuge?" (2014) 12 JICJ.
- Gowlland-Debbas, Vera. "The Security Council and Issues of Responsibility under International Law (volume 353)." *Collected Courses of the Hague Academy of International Law* The Hague Academy of International Law (2012) online <referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/the-hague-academy-collected-courses/thesecurity-council-and-issues-of-responsibility-under-international-law-volume-353ej.9789004227279.185_444>
- Kingsley-Nyinah, Michael, "Exclusion Under Article 1F: Some Reflections on Context, Principles and Practice" (2000) 12 IJRL Supplement 1.
- Kırışçı, Kemal. "UNHCR and Turkey: Cooperating for Improved Implementation of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees" 13:1 Int'l J Refugee L.
- Larsaeus, Nina. "The Relationship between Safeguarding Internal Security and Complying with International Obligations of Protection. The Unresolved Issue of Excluded Asylum Seekers" (2004) 73:69 Nordic J Int'l L.

- Lawyers Committee on Human Rights, "Safeguarding the Rights of Refugees Under the Exclusion Clauses: Summary Findigs of the Project and a Lawyers Committee for Human Rights Perspective", (2000) 12 Int'l J. Refugee L Supplementary Issue.
- Nyinah, Michael Kingsley, "Exclusion Under Article 1F: Some Reflections on Context, Principles and Practice" (2000) 12 IJRL 295.
- O'Neill, William&Bonaventure Rutinwa and Guglielmo Verdirame, "The Great Lakes: A Survey of the Application of the Exclusion Clauses in the Central African Republic, Kenya and Tanzania" (2000) 12 IJRL 135.
- O'Neill, William "Conflict in West Africa: Dealing with Exclusion and Separation" (2000) 12 IJRL 171.
- Reijven, Joke & Joris van Wijk, "Caught in Limbo: How Alleged Perpetrators of International Crimes who Applied for Asylum in the Netherlands are Affected by a Fundamental System Error in International Law" (2014) 26:12 Int'l J. Refugee L.
- Salonidis, Konstantinos "Amnesty And Prosecution In Non-International Armed Conflicts." *Law Books of the Academy. The Hague Academy of International Law (*08 February 2015) online <referenceworks.brillonline.com/entries/law-books-of-theacademy/amnesty-and-prosecution-in-non-international-armed-conflictsej.9789004172838.3 1032.83>
- Simeon, James C., "The Application and Interpretation of International Humanitarian Law and International Criminal Law in the Exclusion of those Refugee Claimants who have Committed War Crimes and/ or Crimes Against Humanity in Canada" (2015) 27:1 Int'l J. Refugee L.
- Singer, Sarah. "Terrorism and Article 1F(c) of the Refugee Convention Exclusion from Refugee Status in the United Kingdom" (2014) 12 JICJ.
- Stainsby, Richard. "UNHCR and individual refugee status determination" 32 FMR 52.
- Türk,Volker&Elizabeth Eyster "Strengthening Accountability in UNHCR" (2010) 22:2 Int'l J. Refugee L.

Wilde, Ralph, Quis Custodiet Ipsos Custodes?:Why and How UNHCR Governance of "Development" Refugee Camps Should be Subject to International Human Rights Law (1998) 1:1 Yale H.R. & Dev. L.J. 107

United Nations Documents

Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian law, GA Res 60/147, UNGA Doc A/RES/60/147, Doc 60th Session, 16 December 2005.

Conference of Plenipotentiaries on the Status of Refugees and Stateless Persons, Summary Record of the 24th Meeting, UN doc. A/CONF.2/SR.24, 27 Nov. 1951, statements of Herment (Belgium) and Hoare (UK)

ExCom, 2014, 60th Meeting, UN Doc EC/65/SC/CRP.10 (2014)

- Gaja, Giorgio Special Rapporteur. *Responsibility of International Organizations*, Third report on responsibility of international organizations UN Doc A/CN.4/553*.
- Galicki, Zdzisław, Preliminary Report on the Obligation to Extradite or Prosecute, ILC, UN Doc A/CN.4/571, (2006)
- International Law Commission, 'Conclusions of the Work of the Study Group on the Fragmentation of International Law: Difficulties Arising from the Diversification and Expansion of International Law' (2006) UN Doc A/61/10 (ilc Fragmentation Report, Summary Conclusions)
- International Law Commission, *Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations*, UNILC Doc, 63rd session, 2011, UN Doc A/66/10, para. 87.
- International Law Commission, Report of the Working Group on the Obligation to extradite or prosecute (aut dedere aut judicare), UNILC Doc, 65th session, UN Doc. A/68/10, Annex B
- International Law Commission, *Final Report of theWorking Group on the Obligation to Extradite or Prosecute (aut dedere, aut judicare)*, UN Doc. A/CN.4/L.844, 5 June 2014

- Orentlicher, Diane. Updated Set of principles for the protection and promotion of human rights through action to combat impunity, UNECOSOC, 64th session, Supp No.1, UN Doc E/CN.4/2005/102/Add.1
- Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, GA Doc, UNGA, 2015, UN Doc A/HRC/28/69
- Resolution to Ease Aid Delivery to Syrians, Provide Relief from 'Chilling Darkness', SC Res 2139 (2014), UNSC Res, 7116th Meeting, UN Doc SC/1192.
- Standing Committee International Protection, Report on the 65th Session, UNHCR,UN Doc A/AC.96/1122
- State Responsibility, 8 U.N. GAOR, U.N. Doc. A/CN.4/96 (1956), reprinted in [1956] 2 Y.B. NrT'L L. COMM'WN 173, 189-90, U.N. Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1956/Add. I (report prepared by Garca-Amador).
- UN GA Resolution 319 (IV)-Stateless and Refugee Persons, UNGA Doc, 4th Session, 3 December 1949
- UN GA Resolution 2956 (XXVII)- Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, UNGA Doc, Doc 77th Session, 12 December 1972 at para. 2.
- UN GA, *Measures to Eliminate International Terrorism*, GA Res, 84th Session, 9 December 1994, UNGA Doc A/RES/49/60.
- UN SC Resolution 1269 (1999), UNSC Res, 4053rd meeting, 19 October 1999, S/RES/1269.
- UN SC Resolution 1373 (2001), UNSC Res, 4385th meeting, 28 September 2001, S/RES/1373 (2001)

UNHCR Documents

UNHCR, Expert Meeting on Complementarities between International Refugee Law, International Criminal Law and International Human Rights Law: Summary Conclusions, July 2011, online <www.refworld.org/docid/4e1729d52.html >

- UNHCR, UNHCR and Human Rights, (6 August 1997), online <www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b332c.html >
- UNHCR, *Guidance Note on Extradition and International Refugee Protection*, (April 2008), online <www.refworld.org/docid/481ec7d92.html >
- UNHCR, UNHCR Guidelines on the Application in Mass Influx Situations of the Exclusion Clauses of Article 1F of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, (7 February 2006), online <www.refworld.org/docid/43f48c0b4.html >
- UNHCR, Procedural Standards for Refugee Status Determination Under UNHCR's Mandate, (20 November 2003), online <www.refworld.org/docid/42d66dd84.html >
- UNHCR, Guidelines on International Protection No. 5: Application of the Exclusion Clauses: Article 1F of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, (4 September2003), HCR/GIP/03/05,online <www.refworld.org/docid/3f5857684.html>
- UNHCR, UNHCR and Human Rights, 6 August 1997, online: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b332c.html
- UNHCR, Background Note on the Application of the Exclusion Clauses: Article 1F of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, (4 September 2003), online <www.refworld.org/docid/3f5857d24.html>
- UNHCR, UNHCR Statement on Article 1F of the 1951 Convention, (July 2009) online <www.refworld.org/docid/4a5de2992.html>
- UNHCR, Needs soar as number of Syrian refugees tops 3 million (29 August 2014) online< www.refworld.org/docid/54002ca64.html>
- UNHCR, UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Iraq, (31 May 2012) online <www.refworld.org/docid/4fc77d522.html>
- UNHCR. Submission by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees for the Office of

the High Commissioner for Human Rights' Compilation Report –Universal Periodic Review: Republic of Turkey (2014).

- UNHCR, *Thematic Compilation of Executive Committee Conclusions*, June 2014, Seventh edition, online <www.refworld.org/docid/5538cfa34.html >
- UNHCR, Press Release, "UNHCR warns of dangerous new era in worlwide displacement as report shows almost 60 million people forced to flee their home", (18 June 2015) online < www.unhcr.org/55813f0e6.html >
- "2015 UNHCR country operations profile Turkey", UNHCR, online <www.unhcr.org/pages/49e48e0fa7f.html# >
- "Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights", UNHCR, online < http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49c3646c2e7.html >
- "Refugee Status Determination" UNHCR, < online www.unhcr.org/pages/4a16b1d06.html>
- "Resettlement of Iraqi Refugees",UNHCR (12 Mar 2007), online <www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/45fab0242.html>
- "Syria Regional Response Inter-agency Information Sharing Portal" UNHCR (15 June 2015), online <data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/country.php?id=224>
- "Syria Regional Response Inter-agency Information Sharing Portal" UNHCR (6 July 2015), online < data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php >
- "Syrian Refugees in Turkey Frequently Asked Questions", UNHCR (January 2015), online < www.fluechtlingshilfe.ch/assets/hilfe/syrien/faq-syrians-in-turkey-english.pdf >
- "UNHCR Mid-Year Trends 2014", UNHCR, < online www.unhcr.org/54aa91d89.pdf >
- "UNHCR Turkey's Monthly Statistics as of January 2015", UNHCR (January 2015) online < www.unhcr.org.tr/uploads/root/eng(26).pdf >

OTHER MATERIALS

Bantekas, Ilias Criminal Jurisdiction of States under International Law (2011).

- Bidinger, Sarah&Aaron Lang&Yoana Kuzmova&Danielle Hites & Susan M Akram Elena Noureddine. Protecting Syrian Refugees: Laws, Policies, and Global Responsibility Sharing (Boston University School of Law).
- De la Vega, Connie. "Customary International Law" *Encyclopedia of Human Rights*, by David P. Forsythe (Oxford: New York: Oxford University Press, 2009).
- Don E. Scheid, "Crimes against peace"in *Encyclopedia of Global Justice*, by Deen K. Chatterjee (Springer: 2011)
- Hakura, Fadi "Why Turkey is increasing pressure on Assad" CNN (February 10, 2012) online http://www.cnn.com/2012/02/09/opinion/syria-turkey-oped/
- Hartwig, Matthias. International Organizations or Institutions, Responsibility and Liability (2011).
- Institut de Driot International, 'Resolution Adopted by the Institute of International Law at Wiesbaden on the Intertemporal Problems in Public International Law' (1975) 399 Yearbook of the Institute of International Law.
- International Law Committee, "Reports of the Commission to the General Assembly," ILC Yearbook, Vol II (1964)
- International Federation for Human Rights. Victims Rights Before the ICC: Chapter I: The Evolution of Victims' Access to Justice.
- Kagan, Michael. We Live in a Country of UNHCR': The UN Surrogate State and Refugee Policy in the Middle East, The UN Refugee Agency: Policy Development & Evaluation Service Research Paper 201 (Switzerland: UNHCR, 2011).
- La Rosa, Anne-Marie. *Preventing And Repressing International Crimes: Towards An "Integrated" Approach Based On Domestic Practice*, Report Of The Third Universal Meeting Of National Committees For The Implementation Of International Humanitarian Law Volume I (ICRC, 2012).

- Mack, Michelle "Increasing Respect for International Humanitarian Law in Non-internationalArmedConflicts"ICRC(February2008)online<www.icrc.org/eng/assets/files/other/icrc</td>0020923.pdf >
- Redress, International Federation for Human Rights. *Strategies for the Effective Investigation and Prosecution of Serious International Crimes: The Practice of Specialized War Crimes Units* (2010).
- Şenay Özden "Syrian Refugees in Turkey" MPC Research Report 2013/05 at 5.
- Slaughter, Amy&Jeff Crisp, "A surrogate state? The role of UNHCR in protracted refugee situations" New Issues in Refugee Research, EPAU Working Papers, Research Paper no. 168. (Geneva: UNHCR, January 2009) 2.
- The University of Michigan, *The Michigan Guidelines on the Exclusion of International Criminals*, (22-24 March 2013), online http://www.mjilonline.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/02a-The-Michigan-Guidelines-on-the-Exclusion-of-International-Criminals-English.pdf >
- "Growth in United Nations membership, 1945-present" UN (3 August 2015), online <www.un.org/en/members/growth.shtml >
- "How are war criminals prosecuted under humanitarian law?", ICRC-Resource Center (1 January 2004) online <www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/misc/5kzmnu.htm >
- "Internal conflicts or other situations of violence what is the difference for victims?", ICRC (10 December 2012) online <www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/interview/2012/12-10-niac-non-international-armed-conflict.htm >
- "Migration", Republic of Turkey Ministry of Interior Directorate General of Migration Management Publications, Publishing Number 18, September 2014
- "Protecting Refugees", Human Rights Watch, online < www.hrw.org/reports/2000/turkey2/Turk009-10.htm >
- "Rule of Law Index 2015-Turkey", World Justice Project, online < data.worldjusticeproject.org/#/groups/TUR>

- "The scope and application of the principle of universal jurisdiction" ICRC (15 October 2010) online </br/>
 www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/statement/united-nations-universal-jurisdiction-statement-2010-10-15.htm
- "The Long Arm of Justice: Lessons from Specialized War Crimes Units in France, Germany, and the Netherlands", Human Rights Watch Report (September 2014)
- "Turkey- International treaties adherence", Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law-Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts Project, <www.genevaacademy.ch/RULAC/international treaties.php?id state=226 >

Legal Status of Individuals Fleeing Syria (Syria Needs Analysis Project 2013).

Penal Repression: Punishing War Crimes (ICRC, 2014).

At the Breaking Point: Refugees in Jordan and Egypt (A Refugee Council USA).

Cooperation in extradition and judicial assistance in criminal matters (ICRC).

Obligations in terms of penal repression (ICRC).